

LUND UNIVERSITY

Plant community assembly and biodiversity: a spatio-temporal perspective

Purschke, Oliver

2011

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA):

Purschke, O. (2011). *Plant community assembly and biodiversity: a spatio-temporal perspective*. [Doctoral Thesis (monograph), Dept of Physical Geography and Ecosystem Science]. Department of Earth and Ecosystem Sciences, Lund University.

Total number of authors: 1

General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors

and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

or research.

You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
 You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

PO Box 117 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00



Organization	Document name
LUND UNIVERSITY	DOCTORAL DISSERTATION
Department of Earth and Ecosystem Sciences	Date of issue
Sölvegatan 12	
SE-22362 Lund, Sweden	Sponsoring organization
Author(s)	-
Oliver Purschke	
Title and subtitle	
Plant community assembly and biodiversity: a spatio-tempora	al perspective
Abstract	
Biodiversity, the variety of life at all organisational levels from gene and services ecosystems provide. More research is needed to provide these changes, in order to formulate effective policy and conservatio on spatial and temporal changes in different aspects of plant biodive: observed biodiversity patterns. Multiple facets of biodiversity (taxon grasslands (in plots of 0.5 × 0.5 and 2 × 2 m, and whole grassland pc characteristics of the sites and their surrounding landscape explain th multiple facets of diversity, and assembly processes that drive these chronosequence representing an arable to semi-natural grassland suc diversity in grassland sites were to a large extent explained by the lat surrounding historical landscape. It appears that not only is there a d ("extinction debt") but that there is also a delayed decline of function "functioning debt") that will potentially generate a time lag in the ch the distribution and diversity of dispersal and persistence traits and c surrounding landscape revealed that long-distance dispersal potentia within present-day grassland communities was mainly determined by dispersal by wind and animals no longer appears to be contributing t increasingly fragmented modern landscape, and long-term persistent Whereas many long-distance dispersal and persistence strat the past. The extent to which grassland management strategies can n thereby the capacity of a plant community to buffer environmental c surrounding landscape. Comparative analysis of taxonomic, phyloge arable-to-semi-natural grassland succession demonstrated that comm deterministic with respect to species traits, suggesting that it may be in ecosystems functioning in future environments, on the basis of spe inversity showed contrasting patterns of change over time. Short-tern not enhance phylogenetic or functional diversity. Only long-term gra and functional diversity without further increases in species richness considered in order to more realistically assess the full dimensions o changes, (b) history is a ma	s to ecosystems, affects ecosystem processes and therefore the goods e new insights into biodiversity changes and the processes that drive n measures to stop the ongoing biodiversity loss. In this thesis, I focus rsity and examine the driving forces that generate and maintain oomic, phylogenetic, functional) were characterized in semi-natural olygons). The extent to which the present-day and historical the current diversity patterns was quantified. Temporal changes in the changes, were investigated along a more than 300 year long cession. Both grassland plant species richness and functional trait nd use history of the sites and the availability of grassland habitat in the elayed loss of species diversity in response to landscape fragmentation nal diversity in response to ongoing habitat destruction (i.e. a anges in ecosystem attributes. Quantification of the linkages between surrent and historical properties of the grassland sites and their 1 as well as the diversity of different dispersal and persistence strategies y the local management history and landscape history. Long-distance o the colonization of the remaining fragments of habitat within the t species are likely to dominate the grassland communities in the future. Iy in the presence of grazing disturbance, grazing management may egies, but only in sites that were well connected to grassland areas in naintain a high diversity of different stages of unity assembly during secondary grassland succession was possible to predict changes in biodiversity, and associated alterations ecies functional diversity at different stages of unity assembly during secondary grassland succession was possible to predict changes in biodiversity, and associated alterations ecies functional diversity for biodiversity should be of biodiversity loss resulting from human-driven environmental he simultaneous consideration of multiple facets of biodiversity can
Key words: dispersal, functional diversity, landscape fragmenta diversity, semi-natural grasslands	ation, land use history, life-history traits, null

Classification system and/or index termes (if	any):	
Supplementary bibliographical information:		Language
Meddelanden från Lund universitets geografiska institution. Avhandling 195		Fnglish
		Ligisi
ISSN and key title:		ISBN
0346-6787		978-91-85793-21-1
Recipient's notes	Number of pages	Price
*	124	
	Security classification	

Distribution by (name and address) Oliver Purschke, Department of Earth and Ecosystem Sciences, Lund University I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sources permission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation.

Signature

Bur film

November 7th, 2011 Date A doctoral thesis at a university in Sweden is produced either as a monograph or as a collection of papers. In the latter case, the introductory part constitutes the formal thesis, which summarizes the accompanying papers. These have either already been published or are manuscripts at various stages (in press, submitted or in manuscript).

Meddelanden från Lunds universitets geografiska institution. Avhandling 195

© Oliver Purschke

Graphic design and illustration: Friederike Arndt (www.formenorm.de) Printed at Tryckeriet i E-huset, Lund, Sweden, 2011

ISSN: 0346-6787 ISBN: 978-91-85793-21-1

Academic Dissertation

for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy at the Faculty of Science, to be publicly defended on December 2nd 2011 at 10.00 a.m. in room Världen, Geocentrum I, Sölvegatan 10, Lund.

The thesis will be defended in English.

Faculty opponent: Professor James M. Bullock, Centre for Ecology and Hydrology, Wallingford, Oxfordshire, UK

Lund 2011

Plant community assembly & biodiversity

A spatio-temporal perspective

Oliver Purschke

Department of Earth and Ecosystem Sciences Division of Physical Geography and Ecosystems Analysis Lund University, Lund 2011

Abstract

Biodiversity, the variety of life at all organisational levels from genes to ecosystems, affects ecosystem processes and therefore the goods and services ecosystems provide. More research is needed to provide new insights into biodiversity changes and the processes that drive these changes, in order to formulate effective policy and conservation measures to stop the ongoing biodiversity loss.

In this thesis, I focus on spatial and temporal changes in different aspects of plant biodiversity and examine the driving forces that generate and maintain observed biodiversity patterns. Multiple facets of biodiversity (taxonomic, phylogenetic, functional) were characterized in semi-natural grasslands (in plots of 0.5×0.5 and 2×2 m, and whole grassland polygons). The extent to which the present-day and historical characteristics of the sites and their surrounding landscape explain the current diversity patterns was quantified. Temporal changes in the multiple facets of diversity, and assembly processes that drive these changes, were investigated along a more than 300 year long chronosequence representing an arableto-semi-natural grassland succession.

Both grassland plant species richness and functional trait diversity in grassland sites were to a large extent explained by the land use history of the sites and the availability of grassland habitat in the surrounding historical landscape. It appears that not only is there a delayed loss of species diversity in response to landscape fragmentation ("extinction debt") but that there is also a delayed decline of functional diversity in response to ongoing habitat destruction (i.e. a "functioning debt") that will potentially generate a time lag in the changes in ecosystem attributes.

Quantification of the linkages between the distribution and diversity of dispersal and persistence traits and current and historical properties of the grassland sites and their surrounding landscape revealed that long-distance dispersal potential as well as the diversity of different dispersal and persistence strategies within present-day grassland communities was mainly determined by the local management history and landscape history. Long-distance dispersal by wind and animals no longer appears to be contributing to the colonization of the remaining fragments of habitat within the increasingly fragmented modern landscape, and long-term persistent species are likely to dominate the grassland communities in the future. Whereas many long-distance dispersed species can still persist locally in the presence of grazing disturbance, grazing management may also promote the diversity of different dispersal and persistence strategies, but only in sites that were well connected to grassland areas in the past. The extent to which grassland management strategies can maintain a high diversity of dispersal and persistence strategies, and thereby the capacity of a plant community to buffer environmental change, will depend on the context of the site within the historical surrounding landscape.

Comparative analysis of taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional diversity at different stages of arable-to-semi-natural grassland succession demonstrated that community assembly during secondary grassland succession was deterministic with respect to species traits, suggesting that it may be possible to predict changes in biodiversity, and associated alterations in ecosystems functioning in future environments, on the basis of species functional traits. Taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional diversity showed contrasting patterns of change over time. Short-term grazing management (5-50 years) promoted species richness, but did not enhance phylogenetic or functional diversity. Only long-term grazing management, over more than 270 years, promoted phylogenetic and functional diversity without further increases in species richness.

I conclude that (a) multiple facets of biodiversity should be considered in order to more realistically assess the full dimensions of biodiversity loss resulting from human-driven environmental changes, (b) history is a major determinant of biodiversity, and (c) the simultaneous consideration of multiple facets of biodiversity can provide new insights into the processes that shape communities.

Keywords: dispersal, functional diversity, landscape fragmentation, land use history, life-history traits, null model, phylogenetic diversity, seminatural grasslands

List of papers

This thesis is based on the following papers which are referred to by their Roman numerals:

I Reitalu, T., Purschke, O., Johansson, L.J., Hall, K., Sykes, M.T. & Prentice, H.C. (2011) Responses of grassland species richness to local and landscape factors depend on spatial scale and habitat specialisation. *Journal of Vegetation Science* (in press) DOI: 10.1111/j.1654-1103.2011.01334.x.

II Purschke, O., Sykes, M.T., Reitalu, T., Poschlod, P. & Prentice, H.C. (2011) Linking landscape history and dispersal traits in grassland plant communities. *Oecologia* (in press) DOI: 10.1007/s00442-011-2142-6.

III Purschke, O., Sykes, M.T., Poschlod, P., Michalski, S., Römermann, C., Durka, W., Kühn, I., Prentice, H.C. Current and historical drivers of dispersal trait diversity in plant communities. (Manuscript).

IV Vandewalle, M., Purschke, O., de Bello, F., Reitalu, T., Prentice, H.C., Lavorel, S., Johansson, L.J. & Sykes, M.T. Plant functional responses to local, landscape and historical factors in semi-natural grasslands (Manuscript).

V Purschke, O., Schmid, B.C., Sykes, M.T., Poschlod, P., Michalski, S., Durka, W., Kühn, I., Winter, M., Prentice, H.C. Contrasting changes in taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional diversity during secondary grassland succession (Manuscript).

Papers I and II are reprinted with permission from the publishers.

My contribution to the papers:

Paper I: I had the main responsibility in collecting the species presence-absence data and was involved in the data analysis and the writing of the paper.

Papers II & III: I had the main responsibility for collecting the species presence-absence data and for the writing of the paper. I compiled/derived trait data from data bases and analysed the data.

Paper IV: I was involved in the data analysis and the writing of the paper.

Paper V: I compiled/derived trait data from data bases, analysed the data and had the main responsibility for the writing of the paper.

Contents

Introduction	13
Community assembly processes and biodiversity patterns	13
Temporal changes in biodiversity	14
Aims of the thesis	15
Methods	16
Study area	16
Vegetation data	16
Local (site) descriptors	17
Landscape descriptors	17
Traits	17
Phylogeny	18
Diversity measures	18
Analysis	18
Results and discussion	19
The response of biodiversity to local, landscape and historical factors	19
Linking dispersal potential and landscape history	20
Linking dispersal potential and landscape history	20 23
Linking dispersal potential and landscape history Temporal changes in biodiversity Conclusions	20 23 25
Linking dispersal potential and landscape history Temporal changes in biodiversity Conclusions References	20 23 25 26
Linking dispersal potential and landscape history Temporal changes in biodiversity Conclusions References Acknowledgements	20 23 25 26 30
Linking dispersal potential and landscape history Temporal changes in biodiversity Conclusions References Acknowledgements	20 23 25 26 30
Linking dispersal potential and landscape history Temporal changes in biodiversity Conclusions References Acknowledgements Paper I	20 23 25 26 30 33
Linking dispersal potential and landscape history Temporal changes in biodiversity Conclusions References Acknowledgements Paper I	20 23 25 26 30 33
Linking dispersal potential and landscape history Temporal changes in biodiversity Conclusions References Acknowledgements Paper I Paper II.	20 23 25 26 30 33 47
Linking dispersal potential and landscape history Temporal changes in biodiversity Conclusions References Acknowledgements Paper I Paper II	20 23 25 26 30 33 47
Linking dispersal potential and landscape history Temporal changes in biodiversity Conclusions References Acknowledgements Paper I Paper II Paper III	 20 23 25 26 30 33 47 61
Linking dispersal potential and landscape history Temporal changes in biodiversity Conclusions References Acknowledgements Paper I Paper II Paper III	 20 23 25 26 30 33 47 61
Linking dispersal potential and landscape history Temporal changes in biodiversity Conclusions	 20 23 25 26 30 33 47 61 79
Linking dispersal potential and landscape history Temporal changes in biodiversity Conclusions	 20 23 25 26 30 33 47 61 79

Plant community assembly & biodiversity

A spatio-temporal perspective



Plant community assembly and biodiversity: a spatio-temporal perspective

Introduction

There is compelling evidence that biodiversity, the variety of life at all organisational levels from genes to ecosystems (Wilson 1988; Gaston 1996; Purvis & Hector 2000), affects ecosystem processes and the goods and services they provide for human well-being (Diaz et al. 2006). Throughout the history of life, biological diversity has been changing constantly, including several mass extinction events (Lawton & May 1995; Benton 2010). Currently, life on earth experiences its sixth major extinction event, with extinction rates 100-1000 times higher than pre-human extinction rates (Pimm et al. 1995). However, while earlier major changes in biodiversity were mainly driven by sudden changes in the physical environment, such as massive volcanic eruptions and asteroid impacts, the current loss of biodiversity is driven by climate change, habitat loss, biological invasions and other negative consequences of human activity (Chapin et al. 2000). More research is needed to provide new insights into biodiversity changes and the processes that drive these changes, in order to formulate effective policy and conservation measures to stop the ongoing biodiversity loss (Magurran & Dornelas 2010).

All aspects of biodiversity, from genetic diversity to the diversity of landscape units, play a role for ecosystem functioning. However, because the phenotypic characteristics (traits) of a species determine its performance, the diversity of functional traits (functional diversity) represents a direct link between changes in community composition and ecosystem processes (Diaz & Cabido 2001; Weiher 2010). Higher levels of functional diversity in plant communities have been shown to increase productivity (Cadotte et al. 2009) as well as to enhance the stability of ecosystems in response to perturbations (Hobbs et al. 2007; Laliberté et al. 2010), and may also affect ecosystem services (Kremen 2005; Mayfield et al. 2005).

In this thesis, I focus on spatial and temporal changes in different aspects of plant biodiversity and scrutinize the driving forces that generate and maintain the observed biodiversity patterns.

Community assembly processes and biodiversity patterns

Elucidating the processes that shape plant communities is essential for the prediction of how biodiversity and ecosystem functioning will be affected by future environmental change. (Götzenberger et al. 2011; Weiher et al. 2011). The assembly of plant species into local communities is driven by both stochastic (trait-neutral; Hubbell 2001) and deterministic processes, which act simultaneously to determine community composition and biodiversity. Deterministic community assembly is often understood as pool-filter-subset concept: species that co-exist in local communities are a subset of the larger (regional) species pool from which they are selected, according to their traits, by a set of hierarchical abiotic and biotic filtering processes (Keddy 1992; Poff 1997). The species (and their traits) that are available in the species pool and the kind of filters determine the range and dispersion of traits in the local communities. Abiotic filters may act at different spatial scales

(Algar et al. 2011) and tend to generate overall trait similarity (trait convergence; Grime 2006), because species share similar adaptations to the physical environment. For example, at larger spatial scales, climate acts as a filter selecting for freezing tolerant plant species in areas that experience hard frosts (Davis et al. 1999). At smaller (local) scales. trait convergence has been demonstrated in sites with higher levels of productivity and/or under severe disturbance (Grime 2006; Pakeman et al. 2011). Biotic filters, such as competition, act on smaller spatial scales where species interact, and tend to generate overall trait dissimilarity (trait divergence). Competition is strongest between species with similar resource use, and will tend to prevent the co-existence of species that have a high level of functional similarity ("limiting similarity"; MacArthur & Levins 1967).

In addition to competition and stress filters, dispersal between communities plays a central role in plant community assembly (Ozinga et al. 2009). Especially in fragmented landscapes, seed dispersal has been demonstrated to limit plant species composition and biodiversity in local communities (Verheyen & Hermy 2001; Adriaens et al. 2007). The degree to which species distributions are dispersal limited depends on the dispersal traits of the species in the larger (regional) geographical species pool, as well as the spatial distribution of suitable habitat. Whereas spatial isolation may act as a dispersal filter at the landscape scale (Hanski 1999; Eriksson et al. 2002), the availability of suitable microsites (gaps), at the local scale, will determine whether seeds can establish once they have dispersed into a site (Grubb 1977; Bullock et al. 1995).

In rapidly changing environments, species often show a delayed response to fragmentation and may persist in the remaining habitat fragments over long periods of time under non-optimal conditions ("extinction debt"; Tilman et al. 1994; Herben et al. 2006), even though the spread of species between sites will be increasingly limited by dispersal in space. The species composition and distribution of the traits in present-day communities is therefore expected to reflect the spatial configuration of colonization sources in the historical landscape and the long-term availability of suitable microsites (Snäll et al. 2003; Lindborg 2007).

Quantification of the linkages between plant functional traits, especially those related to dispersal and persistence, and the current and historical characteristics of the local habitat and its surrounding landscape is likely to greatly increase our ability to predict the effects of a changing environment on the biosphere (McGill et al. 2006).

Temporal changes in biodiversity

Ecosystems are affected by different kinds of disturbances, that may have dramatic consequences for biodiversity (Magurran & Dornelas 2010). After disturbance, succession occurs - a processes in which species are sequentially replaced over time (Clements 1916). The study of temporal changes in biodiversity during succession may allow to assess how biodiversity can be maintained/restored after ecosystem disturbance. Biodiversity is multi-faceted and recent studies emphasize that the assessment of biodiversity changes should not merely focus on species identities but also need to take functional and phylogenetic differences between species into account (Devictor et al. 2010a; Meynard et al. 2011). Both functional and phylogenetic diversity are associated with ecosystem resilience: whereas functional diversity is potentially related to the capacity of an ecosystem to respond to environmental changes (see previous section), phylogenetic diversity reflects the accumulated evolutionary history of a community and therefore reflects the potential to produce new evolutionary options, and to persist, under future environmental changes (Purvis & Hector 2000; Forest et al. 2007). Under the assumption that phylogenetically closely related species share similar traits (i.e. show trait conservatism), and therefore are ecologically and functionally similar, phylogenetic diversity is often used as a proxy for functional diversity. If traits are conserved, phylogenetic diversity may provide a more inclusive measure of functional diversity than measures of functional diversity which are based on a limited set of measurable traits.

Studies of biodiversity changes after disturbance have mainly focussed on diversity within communities (alpha diversity; Laliberté et al. 2010; Letcher 2010). However, biodiversity also has a spatial component, that can be determined by measuring how the community composition changes across a landscape (beta diversity). The assessment of temporal changes in beta diversity after disturbance may reveal insights into whether communities become more similar or dissimilar over time (Fukami et al. 2005; Vellend et al. 2007).

Recent studies (Dinnage 2009; Letcher 2010) have suggested that measuring and comparing taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional (alpha and beta) diversity during succession may provide insights into the processes that generate biodiversity after disturbance. Both stochastic and deterministic processes are likely to be involved in driving community assembly during succession, and their relative importance may change as succession proceeds (Huston & Smith 1987). Deterministic processes include abiotic and biotic filtering and are expected to generate non-random patterns in community composition with respect to species traits. However, the observed ("raw") functional trait diversity measures are of little direct use in the detection of such assembly processes. Observed functional diversity values need to be compared with expected functional diversity values obtained from random communities that were generated using a null model that keeps constant the levels of taxonomic diversity (Gotelli & Graves 1996). Whereas abiotic filtering is expected to generate communities (consisting of functionally similar species) that have a functional diversity that is lower than expected, given the taxonomic diversity, biotic filtering processes such as competition are expected to generate communities (consisting of functionally dissimilar species) with a higher than expected functional trait diversity.

Information on phylogenetic diversity can provide additional information that is not covered by functional diversity (Pausas & Verdu 2010; Pavoine & Bonsall 2011). For example, a situation where phylogenetic diversity is higher or lower than expected, but the functional diversity does not differ from null expectations, suggests that important functional traits may be missing from the analysis. On the other hand, if traits are not conserved, and closely related species do not share similar traits, a non-random pattern of functional diversity, but a random pattern of phylogenetic diversity, indicates that the traits that were used to assess functional diversity are involved in the assembly process.

Aims of the thesis

1) To quantify the extent to which biodiversity in grassland plant communities is explained by historical and current characteristics of the land-scape and the local management regime. (**Papers I & IV**)

2) To link the dispersal potential in present-day communities to the properties of the current and historical landscapes. To what extent is the distribution of dispersal and persistence traits, and the diversity of these traits, explained by the historical properties of the landscape? (Papers II & III)
3) To assess successional changes in biodiversity after disturbance, and to gain insight into the processes that generate and maintain the observed diversity changes. (Paper V)

Methods

Study area

The study area (centred on 56°33'58" N, 16°33'58" E) is situated in the central part of the Baltic Island of Öland (Sweden) and covers approximately 22.5 km² (Fig. 1). The landscape has on overall flat topography and consists of a mosaic of grassland, arable fields and forests. Öland has a long history of grazing that dates back until the early Neolithic (3000-3300 BC). However, the proportion of semi-natural grassland in the study area has progressively declined since the early eighteenth century, from 86% in 1723 to 9% in 1994 (Johansson et al. 2008).

Vegetation data

In the first four studies (Papers I-IV), vegetation was sampled in semi-natural grassland polygons that were classified according to their age (grassland continuity) and previous land use (arable fields, forests or old grasslands) by Johansson et al. (2008). In order to avoid major gradients of edaphic variation, vegetation sampling was restricted to dry grassland vegetation with low levels of eutrophication, containing the grasses Festuca ovina and/or Helictotrichon pratense. Both of these species are widespread in dry and mesic grasslands within the study area and avoid eutrophicated habitats (Prentice et al. 2007). In order to reduce edge effects (see Reitalu et al. 2008), we did not sample the area within a 2 m-wide internal buffer zone along polygon borders. For the first three studies (Papers I-III), presence/absence data were recorded for all herbaceous, vascular plant species (186 species in total), between May and August 2007, in 113 grassland polygons. Plot-scale data vegetation data (Papers I & IV) were collected between May-July 2004 by Reitalu et al. (2008) in 425 (Paper I) and 475 (Paper IV) 50×50 cm plots that were positioned randomly within the sampling areas. Each plot was divided into 25 10 cm × 10 cm sub-plots within which the presence/absence of all vascular plant species was recorded.

In the successional study (Paper V), vegetation surveys were carried out in younger grasslands on previously arable sites and in old semi-natural grasslands – representing a chronosequence from arable to semi-natural grassland succession. Each grassland site was assigned to one of four succes-



Semi-natural grassland

Sampled grassland polygons

Fig. 1. Land-cover maps of the Jordtorp study area for three time periods (1835, 1938 and 2004). The 113 grass-land polygons in which vegetation for the studies in Papers I-III was sampled are indicated.

sional age classes, corresponding to 5-15, 16-50, 51-270 and >270 years of grassland continuity, using GIS-overlay analysis based on historical landuse maps (Johansson et al. 2008). Between May and July 2009, presence/absence data were collected for all non-woody, vascular plant species (234 in total) within 2×2 m plots. Each of the four successional stages is represented by 55 plots (n=220 in total).

Local (site) descriptors

For the studies in Papers I-IV, each grassland polygon was assigned to one of four age classes (30, 55, 105 and >275 years), defined as years of grassland continuity before 2004, based on GIS overlay analysis of land-cover/vegetation maps produced from historical maps or aerial photographs by Johansson et al. (2008). Grazing intensity, on a scale of 0 to 4 (ungrazed to well-grazed), was subjectively estimated, on the basis of vegetation height, the presence of grazing animals and recent signs of grazing such as dung/droppings and cropped vegetation (Reitalu et al. 2008). Within each grassland polygon, the total area (ha) was estimated, and the cover of trees (%) was used as a descriptor of light-availability (shading) and litter accumulation (Reitalu et al. 2008). Habitat heterogeneity was quantified by the Shannon-Wiener index based on the proportions (%) of seven different sub-habitats: the cover of trees, the cover of each of the shrub species Prunus spinosa, Juniperus communis and Corylus avellana, and the proportions of moist areas, eutrophicated areas and tracks.

In Paper V, the amount of within-plot disturbance was characterized by the percentage of bare ground, and total available phosphorus was estimated from mixed soil samples (3-5 per plot) using the Bray 1 method.

Landscape descriptors

Historical and present landscape structure was quantified, within a 200-m (Paper IV) and 300-m (Papers I-III) buffer zone surrounding the edges of the studied grassland polygons (Johansson et al. 2008). Measures of historical landscape structure were based on land cover maps from three different time periods (1800, 1835, 1938). Three kinds of landscape descriptors were used: (1) percentage of grassland habitat (Papers I-IV), (2) percentage of forest (Paper IV) and (3) diversity of the surrounding landscape (Papers I-III), defined by the Shannon-Wiener Index and ten habitat types: semi-natural grassland, alvar grassland, cultivated grassland, other grassland, arable land, closed forest, semi-open forest, hazel scrub, wetland and other land use (classified by Johansson et al. 2008).

Traits

For the studies in Papers II-V we used quantitative information of plant functional traits (continuous and ordinal) that were either measured in the field and in the lab (Paper IV), or compiled from data bases (Papers II, III & V; Poschlod et al. 2003; Kleyer et al. 2008). The traits that were used are potentially important for the species' response to environmental change, and/or are important to ecosystem functioning. The studies in Papers II and III focussed on the following regenerative traits that are related to the plant species ability to disperse and persist: long-distance dispersal potential by wind and animals (epi- and endozoochory), seed bank persistence, adult plant longevity, seed production per ramet and seed mass. Both regenerative and vegetative traits were used in Papers IV and V. The vegetative traits comprised canopy height, reproductive height, lateral spread, toughness, leaf size, specific leaf area, leaf dry matter content and plant life form, and are mainly related to the plant species' competitive ability and the ability to respond to environmental stress.

Phylogeny

Phylogenetic data (in Papers III & V) were obtained from a phylogenetic supertree for Central European Angiosperms (Durka 2002; with updated topology) without branch length information. Branch length information was obtained by dating the internal nodes of the topological tree with the help of an extensive literature survey on published ages of the respective branching events. Missing species (*Helianthemum oelandicum, Oxytropis campestris, Ranunculus auricomus, Sesleria uliginosa*) were added manually.

Diversity measures

Multiple facets of biodiversity (taxonomic, functional and phylogenetic), as well as their within-(alpha) and between- (beta) community components, were calculated.

Species richness (taxonomic alpha diversity) of grassland specialist and generalist species, in 50 \times 50 cm plots, as well as in entire grassland polygons, was estimated in Paper I.

In Paper IV, functional trait diversity for single traits was calculated using the Rao index (cf. Lavorel et al. 2008), which is the sum of all pairwise distances between species with respect to their trait values, and measures the extent to which species within a community are functionally different.

Two measures of multivariate-trait diversity (including five dispersal and persistence traits) within grassland sites were assessed in Paper III: a) Functional richness (Cornwell et al. 2006), a measure of the multivariate range of trait values, or the functional space that is occupied by species, and b) Functional divergence (Villéger et al. 2008), a measure of how species are distributed within the functional trait space and of the extent to which the species in a community have distinct or extreme trait values.

In the successional study (Paper V), functional and phylogenetic (alpha and beta diversity) were assessed. For consistency, the functional and phylogenetic diversity indices were calculated using identical methods. Both functional and phylogenetic alpha diversity were characterised by the mean pairwise distance (MPD, Webb et al. 2002) which was calculated from species distance matrices based on either eleven species traits or the branch lengths in the phylogenetic tree (Devictor et al. 2010a). Taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional beta diversity were assessed based on Sørenson's index. For phylogenetic and functional beta diversity, the Sørenson index was defined as the fraction of branch length that is shared between two communities, either in a phylogenetic tree or a functional trait dendrogram (Bryant et al. 2008; Swenson et al. 2011).

Analysis

The studies in Papers I, III and IV used generalized linear models (GLMs) to quantify the relationship between the environmental descriptors (both current and historical) and the different diversity measures. Hierarchical partitioning (Chevan & Sutherland 1991) was used in Paper I to estimate the independent contribution of each of the explanatory variables in the multivariate GLMs. Two-way interactions between the local and landscape descriptors, as well as quadratic effects, were included in the GLMs in Paper III.

Spatial autocorrelation in the model residuals was addressed using simultaneous autoregressive (SAR) models (Kissling & Carl 2008) in Paper IV. In Paper III we accounted for spatial and phylogenetic residual autocorrelation simultaneously, using spatio-phylogenetic eigenvector filtering (Kühn et al. 2009).

Permutation-based fourth-corner analysis (a three-table method) was used in Paper II, to quantify and test the direct linkages between species traits and the environmental conditions of the sites where the species occur (Dray & Legendre 2008).

Various types of null models were used in Papers III and V to assess whether the observed values of functional or phylogenetic diversity were higher or lower than expected from a random draw of species from the regional species pool.

Results and discussion

The response of biodiversity to local, landscape and historical factors

The range of ecosystem functions that a community provides is determined by the diversity of functional traits as well as the diversity of species that carry these traits (Mayfield et al. 2010). The results in Papers I and IV show that the species richness, as well as functional trait composition (communities weighted mean trait values (CWM) and functional divergence (FD)), within seminatural grassland plant communities are determined by both current and the historical characteristics of the landscape and local the management regime.

Species richness

Significant relationships between species richness and local environmental factors and the structure of the surrounding landscape, both at the presentday and in the past, have been demonstrated in earlier studies (Bruun 2000; Lindborg & Eriksson 2004; Reitalu et al. 2009). However, if species with restricted ecological preferences (specialists) are more strongly affected by environmental change than species that occupy a wider range of habitats (generalists; Pandit et al. 2009; Devictor et al. 2010b; ten Brink & Bruun 2011), the response of species richness to habitat loss and fragmentation is expected to depend on the degree of habitat specialization. Relationships between species diversity and local and landscape factors may also depend on the scale of the study (Weiher & Howe 2003), and may, for example, depend on whether species data were collected in small plots (< 1m²; e.g. Öster et al. 2007; Reitalu et al. 2009) or within entire patches (Bruun 2000; Krauss et al. 2004).

We found that at the scale of the whole grassland polygon (patch), species richness of both specialists and generalists were mainly explained by local habitat characteristics (grassland continuity and grazing intensity; Table 3 and Fig. 2 in Paper I). At the scale of 50×50 cm grassland plots, species richness was explained by local habitat characteristics as well as the properties of the surrounding landscape, with specialist species richness being associated with a different set of environmental and landscape variables than the species richness of generalists (Table 3 and Fig. 2 in Paper I).

The positive association between grassland continuity and species richness at the polygon scale suggests that both specialists and generalists have accumulated in the old grassland sites over centuries of grazing management. Species richness increased with higher grazing intensity, suggesting that the abandonment of grazing management is likely to cause decreases in the species richness of both specialists and generalists.

At the scale of 50×50 cm plots, the species richness of specialist species was higher in grassland plots that were surrounded by a highly heterogeneous landscape (Table 3 and Fig. 2 in Paper I), suggesting that the negative effects of landscape fragmentation on grassland communities may be compensated for by the input of grassland species from a highly diverse surrounding landscape.

Functional trait responses

Although the impact of local management regime and landscape structure on species diversity is increasingly recognized, few studies have investigated how functional trait diversity (i.e. functional composition) may respond to these different factors (but see Mokany et al. 2008) and historical factors have been included even more seldom into these studies (but see Lindborg 2007; Quetier et al. 2007). In Paper IV we characterized the functional composition within grassland communities with respect to ten plant characteristics (traits) that are potentially related to the plant species' response to environmental changes and/or that may affect ecosystem processes.

The functional trait composition of presentday communities was explained by both current and historical habitat conditions (Table 2 in Paper IV). The significant relationship between historical factors and the community weighted mean trait values (CWM), as well as the functional dissimilarity (FD) in present-day communities, indicates that there is a long time lag in the functional response to landscape fragmentation and habitat loss.

The FD of seed mass, leaf size, lateral spread and natural reproductive height were positively associated with present-day grazing intensity (Table 2 in Paper IV), suggesting that abandonment of grazing management would not only cause declines in species richness (see Paper I) but is also likely to cause a loss of trait diversity, at least in these four traits, and consequently a loss of ecosystem functions that are associated with these traits. The decrease of CWM of reproductive height in response to grazing was accompanied by increases in FD for this trait, suggesting that mean vegetative height may not be a sufficient indicator for grazing intensity.

We also show that the CWM of leaf size and the CWM of lateral spread increased with increasing percentages of shrub cover within the grassland patches (Table 2 in Paper IV). Shrub cover may be related to light availability and may also reflect longer periods of grassland abandonment, and therefore the greater leaf size and lateral spread values are likely to reflect an advanced stage of succession (Kahmen & Poschlod 2004).

The functional composition in present-day communities was not significantly associated with the structure of the current landscape, but instead with the percentage of grassland habitat in the historical landscape (in 1800), indicating that the plots that were surrounded by high amounts of grassland habitat in the past not only are taxonomically more diverse (see Paper I), but are also more diverse functionally.

Our results suggest that both current and historical drivers of changes in biodiversity need to been taken into account in order to develop reliable indicators of biodiversity change.

Linking dispersal potential and landscape history

The ability to disperse and persist determines the response of plant species to environmental changes (Cain et al. 2000; Nathan 2006). Each plant species is potentially dispersed by multiple vectors in space as well as in time, and the diversity of dispersal and persistence traits therefore represents an important aspect of biodiversity that is likely to influence the way in which communities and their associated functions are sustained under future environmental change (Ozinga et al. 2004; Mayfield et al. 2006). But what are the factors that determine the distribution and the diversity of dispersal and persistence traits in plant communities?

If there is a time lag in species' responses to rapid land use change, the dispersal characteristics of species in present-day plant communities are expected to reflect the historical rather than current availability of suitable habitat (Herben et al. 2006). In Papers II and III we show that both the long-distance dispersal traits and the diversity of dispersal and persistence strategies, within present-day grassland plant communities were mainly determined by historical rather than current characteristics of the landscape and the local management regime, highlighting the importance of history as a determinant of dispersal potential.

Dispersal and persistence traits

Our results demonstrate that grassland sites that were surrounded by large proportions of grassland habitat as well as had a long history of continuous grazing management contained plant species that had a high long-distance dispersal (LDD) potential by wind and animals (Figs. 2, 3; Table 2 in Paper II). None of the dispersal traits was associated with the amount of grassland habitat within the current surrounding landscape, suggesting that the colonization of plant species that are depend-



Fig. 2. Correlations between the six dispersal traits and a) percentage of grassland and b) diversity of the surrounding landscape at three time intervals: present-day (2004) and past (1835 & 1938). Significant relationships are indicated *** $P \le 0.001$; ** $P \le 0.01$; * $P \le 0.05$.

ent on long-distance dispersal is limited within the current landscape. However, we also found that wind dispersal potential was higher in intensely grazed sites, whereas animal dispersal potential increased with decreasing tree cover although dispersal is limited within the increasingly fragmented landscape, wind- and animal dispersed species may persist locally in sites that are open (less shaded) and disturbed by grazing which creates gaps that are available for establishment. While not associated with the percentage of grassland habitat in the current surrounding landscape, adult plant longevity was significantly higher in sites that were isolated in the past (Fig. 2), indicating that long-term persistent species with the ability to spread clonally show a delayed response to habitat fragmentation.

Seed production is another factor that limits dispersal (Primack & Miao 1992). In our study, species that produce low numbers of seed were mainly found in grassland sites that were surrounded by high amounts of grassland in the past, suggesting that colonization success of species with low seed production was higher in the historical landscape, and that these species are more strongly affected by landscape fragmentation than species that produce large numbers of seeds (Tilman 1994). The results in Paper II suggest that long-distance dispersal processes are no longer contributing to the colonization (dispersal and establishment) of grassland species within the increasingly fragmented landscape, and that local communities are increasingly becoming dominated by long-term persistent species.

Drivers of dispersal trait diversity

However, the loss of specific dispersal vector may be compensated for, if the species within a local community have a wide range of dispersal and persistence strategies (i.e. if a community has a high diversity of dispersal and persistence traits). In Paper III, we assessed the diversity of dispersal



Fig. 3. Probability density plots showing the distribution of a) wind dispersal potential, b) epizoochory and c) adult plant longevity for different grassland age classes (30, 50, 105 and 275 years of grazing continuity). Mean trait values (at the grassland polygon level) were standardized with mean = 0, standard deviation = 1.

and persistence traits (multivariate range and dispersion of trait values) within grassland sites, and demonstrate that there were many sites which had a trait diversity that was higher or lower than expected from randomly generated communities (Fig. 1 in Paper III), indicating that there were underlying environmental filters that restrict the range and dispersion of dispersal and persistence trait values in these communities (Kembel 2009; Schamp & Aarssen 2009). Because plant colonization (dispersal and subsequent establishment) depends on dispersal between grassland patches and establishment in suitable microsites, gradients of landscape complexity and/or disturbance intensity are likely to have acted as filters that constrain the diversity of different trait values in the local communities.

Dispersal trait diversity (functional richness and functional divergence) was mainly determined by the history of a site and its surrounding landscape. Functional divergence, a measure of the extent to which species have different/distinct dispersal and persistence trait values, was highest in old grassland sites and in sites that were surrounded by large amounts of grassland habitat within the historical landscape. The structure of the historical landscape is likely to have facilitated dispersal by multiple vectors and long-term grazing continuity may have ensured the availability of suitable microsites (gaps) in which seeds can establish, once they have arrived there - generating communities that contain species with a wide range of different dispersal strategies.

Our results demonstrate that the long-term grazing continuity, and a high amount of dispersal sources in the surrounding landscape, not only enhances long-distance dispersal potential by single vectors (Figs. 2, 3), but also contribute to a higher diversity of different dispersal and persistence strategies within the present-day grassland sites.

Although current grazing management had no direct effect on trait diversity, we found that the effect of present-day grazing intensity on dispersal trait diversity depended on the structure of the landscape that surrounded the grassland sites in the past. Current grazing management promotes



Fig. 4. Dispersal trait diversity (FDiv; light grey to black shading) in response to the interaction between present-day grazing intensity (Grazing) and amount of grassland in the historical landscape in 1938.

a higher diversity of dispersal and persistence traits within grasslands, but only if the sites were surrounded by large amounts of grassland habitat in the past (Fig. 4).

Functional richness of dispersal and persistence traits, a measure of the multivariate range of trait values within a community, was lower than expected from random communities in the youngest sites and sites that were overgrown by trees (Table 2 in Paper III). The low functional richness values in the young grasslands are a reflection of low proportions of long-distance dispersed species (Fig. 3 in Paper III), whereas high levels of shading and high amounts of litter in sites that are overgrown by trees appear to have selected for long-term persistent species (Fig. 3 in Paper III).

Temporal changes in biodiversity

An understanding of (a) how different facets of biodiversity change after ecosystem disturbance and (b) the processes that underlie (produce) these changes is crucial for more accurate predictions about how biodiversity and its associated functions will respond to future environmental changes (Noble & Gitay 1996; Loreau et al. 2003; Prach & Walker 2011).

In Paper V we assessed taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional (alpha and beta) diversity at four stages along a more than 300 year long chronosequence, representing an arable to semi-natural grassland succession. We then aimed to scrutinize which mechanisms might have been responsible for changes in these different facets of biodiversity.

Within-community (alpha) diversity

Although all three facets (taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional) of within-community (alpha) diversity increased during succession, they showed contrasting patterns of change over time (Fig. 5). Species richness increased steeply between early and early-mid succession (5-50 years), but the fact that there was no concurrent increase in phylogenetic or functional alpha diversity indicates that mainly closely related and functionally similar species enter the communities between the early and early-mid successional stages.

Null model analysis revealed that the functional diversity in early and early-mid successional communities was lower than expected given the observed levels of species richness (Fig. 6), suggesting that filtering effects have selected for species with specific sets of traits, which cause that these communities contain species that are functionally more similar than predicted by chance. Such filtering processes may provide an explanation of why there is no increase in functional diversity between the early and mid successional stages, despite the strong increases in species richness. The fact that the communities in early and mid succession mainly consist of wind dispersed species (Fig. 5 in Paper V), indicates that there is strong trait-based dispersal filtering,



Fig. 5. Taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional alpha diversity (mean ± 1 SD) within four successional age classes. Phylogenetic and functional alpha diversity are represented by the mean pairwise distance (MPD). Letters indicate significant differences between the successional timesteps.

which favours species that have a high long-dispersal potential. We also found that early and early-mid successional communities mainly con-



Fig. 6. Standardized effect sizes of phylogenetic and functional alpha diversity (mean ± 1 SD). Values < 0 indicate that phylogenetic or functional alpha diversity is lower than expected, given the species richness. The dotted lines indicate the 0.05 significance levels. Values < -2 (black dots below the lower dotted line) indicate that functional diversity is significantly lower than expected (functional clustering).

sisted of tall species that had a high seed production as well as high specific leaf area (SLA; Fig. 5 in Paper V). The effects of large scale disturbance and fertilization from former agricultural cultivation that are likely to have persisted in the early successional stages are likely have acted as filters that have selected for fast growing and stresstolerant species (Fraterrigo et al. 2005; Carbajo et al. 2011).

Although there was no change in phylogenetic and functional alpha diversity between early and early-mid succession, phylogenetic and functional diversity steeply increased between latemid (50-270 years) and late succession (>270 years; Fig. 5). The lack of change in species richness, although phylogenetic and functional diversity increased, indicates that closely related and functionally similar species are replaced by phylogenetically and functionally more unique species between late-mid and late succession. The species within the late successional communities were functionally less similar than in the early successional communities (Fig. 6), suggesting that the relative importance of abiotic and trait-based dispersal filters has decreased over time and competitive exclusion of functionally similar species becomes more important in late succession where the vegetation sward is more dense and resources (e.g. Phosphorus; Fig. 6 in Paper V) become limiting.

Between-community (beta) diversity

While the taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional diversity within communities increased throughout succession, all three facets of beta diversity decreased (Fig. 3 in Paper V). Although communities become more diverse internally, they become taxonomically, phylogenetically and functionally more homogeneous during the course of succession.

Null model analysis revealed that throughout succession the decline of functional beta diversity was more rapid than expected from the temporal decrease in taxonomic beta diversity (Fig. 4, Paper V). Within all successional stages, communities tended to be phylogenetically as well functionally more dissimilar than expected, given the taxonomic beta diversity (Fig. 4, Paper V). As with the results from the analysis of functional alpha diversity (Fig. 6), functional beta diversity showed the strongest deviations from random expectations within the early and mid successional stages (Fig. 4, Paper V), suggesting that dispersal limitation and/or underlying environmental gradients determine the species turnover, with respect to their traits, in early and mid succession. Our finding that communities become more homogeneous in the late successional stages is likely to reflect (a) the lower levels of dispersal limitation in the old grasslands (Fig. 5, Paper V) and (b) the fact that grassland sites become more similar with respect to their environmental conditions as succession proceeds (Fig. 6, Paper V).

In contrast to the functional diversity, phylogenetic diversity did not differ significantly from random expectations in any of the successional stages (Fig. 4, Paper V). The non-congruent patterns in phylogenetic and functional alpha diversity suggest that there are low levels of trait conservatism, and that closely related species do not share similar traits. This interpretation is supported by the results of a test for phylogenetic signal which revealed low phylogenetic signal in each of the eleven traits that were used to calculate the functional diversity (Table A4 in Supplementary material of Paper V). In our study, phylogenetic similarity is a poor reflection of functional similarity and therefore has only limited ability to (a) detect community assembly processes and (b) predict changes in ecosystem functioning.

Conclusions

The results of the present thesis emphasize: a) that multiple facets of biodiversity should be considered in order more realistically assess the full dimensions of the biodiversity loss resulting from human-driven environmental changes, b) the importance of history as a major determinant of biodiversity, and c) that the simultaneous consideration of multiple facets of biodiversity can provide new insights into the processes that shape communities.

The range of traits (i.e. functional trait diversity) within a community as well as the number of species that carry these traits influence the functions that an ecosystem is able to provide. The results of this thesis show that both grassland plant species richness and functional trait diversity in grassland sites were to a large extent explained by the land use history of the sites and the availability of grassland habitat in the surrounding historical landscape (Papers I & IV). Information on local management history as well as landscape history is likely to contribute to better predictions about the response of grassland biodiversity, and its associated functions, to future habitat destruction than can be obtained solely on the basis of descriptors of the current environment. It appears that not only is there a delayed loss of species diversity in response to landscape fragmentation (a phenomenon referred to as the "extinction debt") but that there is also a delayed decline of functional diversity in response to ongoing habitat destruction (i.e. a "functioning debt"; Gonzalez et al. 2009) that will potentially generate a time lag in the changes in ecosystem attributes.

The extent to which plant communities can track future environmental change will be determined by the ability of their component species to disperse and to persist. The results of the present thesis illustrate the importance of local management history as well as landscape history as determinants of both dispersal potential by single vectors and the diversity of different dispersal and persistence strategies within present-day grassland communities. Long-distance dispersal by wind and animals no longer appears to be contributing to the colonization of the remaining fragments of habitat within the increasingly fragmented modern landscape, and long-term persistent species are likely to dominate the grassland communities in the future. Long-term grazing continuity has promoted the diversity of dispersal and persistence traits within grassland communities. Whereas many long-distance dispersed species can still persist locally in the presence of disturbance which creates gaps that are available for establishment, grazing management may also promote the diversity of different dispersal and persistence strategies, but only in sites that were well connected to grassland areas in the past. The extent to which grassland management strategies can maintain a high diversity of dispersal and persistence strategies, and thereby the capacity of a plant community, and its associated functions, to buffer environmental change, will depend on the context of the site within the historical surrounding landscape.

The comparative analysis of taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional diversity at different stages of arable to semi-natural grassland succession provided insights into the temporal dynamics of the processes that drive biodiversity changes (Paper V). It is often debated to what extent community assembly after disturbance is random or deterministic. The results of this thesis demonstrated that the community assembly during secondary grassland succession was deterministic with respect to species traits, suggesting it may be possible to predict changes in biodiversity, and associated alterations in ecosystems functioning in future environments, on the basis of species functional traits. Trait-mediated environmental and dispersal filtering are likely to play a more dominant role in early and mid-succession, and the relative importance of competitive exclusion appears to increase in later successional stages. Taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional diversity show contrasting patterns of change over time. Short-term grazing management (5-50 years) promotes species richness, but does not enhance phylogenetic and functional diversity. However, only long-term grazing management, over more than 270 years promotes phylogenetic and functional diversity without further increases in species richness.

Overall, the results of this thesis suggest that the assessment of multiple facets of biodiversity and their linkages to current and historical environments is likely to contribute to a better understanding and more accurate predictions of biodiversity and ecosystem responses to future environmental change.

References

Adriaens D., Honnay O. & Hermy M. (2007) Does seed retention potential affect the distribution of plant species in highly fragmented calcareous grasslands? *Ecography* 30: 505-514.

- Algar A. C., Kerr J. T. & Currie D. J. (2011) Quantifying the importance of regional and local filters for community trait structure in tropical and temperate zones. *Ecology* 92: 903-914.
- Benton M. J. (2010) The origins of modern biodiversity on land. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* 365: 3633-3643.
- Bruun H. H. (2000) Patterns of species richness in dry grassland patches in an agricultural landscape. *Ecography* 23: 641-650.
- Bryant J. A., Lamanna C., Morlon H., Kerkhoff A. J., Enquist B. J. & Green J. L. (2008) Microbes on mountainsides: contrasting elevational patterns of bacterial and plant diversity. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 105: 11505-11511.
- Bullock J. M., Hill B. C., Silvertown J. & Sutton M. (1995) Gap colonization as a source of grassland community change: effects of gap size and grazing on the rate and mode of colonization by different species. *Oikos* 72: 273-282.
- Cadotte M. W., Cavender-Bares J., Tilman D. & Oakley T. H. (2009) Using phylogenetic, functional and trait diversity to understand patterns of plant community productivity. *PLoS One* 4: e5695.
- Cain M. L., Milligan B. G. & Strand A. E. (2000) Longdistance seed dispersal in plant populations. *American Journal of Botany* 87: 1217-1227.
- Carbajo V., den Braber B., van der Putten W. H. & De Deyn G. B. (2011) Enhancement of late successional plants on ex-arable land by soil inoculations. *PloS One* 6: e21943.
- Chapin F. S., Zavaleta E. S., Eviner V. T., Naylor R. L., Vitousek P. M., Reynolds H. L., Hooper D. U., Lavorel S., Sala O. E., Hobbie S. E., Mack M. C. & Diaz S. (2000) Consequences of changing biodiversity. *Nature* 405: 234-242.
- Chevan A. & Sutherland M. (1991) Hierarchical Partitioning. *American Statistician* 45: 90-96.
- Clements F. (1916) *Plant Succession: An Analysis of the Development of Vegetation.* Carnegie Institute of Washington.
- Cornwell W. K., Schwilk D. W. & Ackerly D. D. (2006) A trait-based test for habitat filtering: convex hull volume. *Ecology* 87: 1465-1471.
- Davis S. D., Sperry J. S. & Hacke U. G. (1999) The relationship between xylem conduit diameter and cavitation caused by freezing. *American Journal of Botany* 86: 1367-1372.
- Devictor V., Clavel J., Julliard R., Lavergne S., Mouillot D., Thuiller W., Venail P., Villéger S. & Mouquet N. (2010b) Defining and measuring ecological specialization. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 47: 15-25.
- Devictor V., Mouillot D., Meynard C., Jiguet F., Thuiller W. & Mouquet N. (2010a) Spatial mismatch and congruence between taxonomic, phylogenetic and

functional diversity: the need for integrative conservation strategies in a changing world. *Ecology Letters* 13: 1030-1040.

- Diaz S. & Cabido M. (2001) Vive la difference: plant functional diversity matters to ecosystem processes. *Trends in Ecology and Evolution* 16: 646-655.
- Diaz S., Fargione J., Chapin F. S. & Tilman D. (2006) Biodiversity loss threatens human well-being. *Plos Biology* 4: 1300-1305.
- Dinnage R. (2009) Disturbance alters the phylogenetic composition and structure of plant communities in an old field system.. *PLoS One* 4: e7071.
- Dray S. & Legendre P. (2008) Testing the species traitsenvironment relationships: the fourth-corner problem revisited. *Ecology* 89: 3400-3412.
- Durka W. (2002) Phylogenie der Farn- und Blütenpflanzen Deutschlands. *BIOLFLOR – eine Datenbank zu biologisch-ökologischen Merkmalen der Gefäßpflanzen in Deutschland* (eds. Klotz, S., Kühn, I. & Durka, W.). Schriftenreihe für Vegetationskunde 38, pp. 75–91. Bundesamt für Naturschutz, Bonn, Germany.
- Eriksson O., Cousins S. A. O. & Bruun H. H. (2002) Land-use history and fragmentation of traditionally managed grasslands in Scandinavia. *Journal* of Vegetation Science 13: 743-748.
- Forest F., Grenyer R., Rouget M., Davies T. J., Cowling R. M., Faith D. P., Balmford A., Manning J. C., Proches S., van der Bank M., Reeves G., Hedderson T. A. J. & Savolainen V. (2007) Preserving the evolutionary potential of floras in biodiversity hotspots. *Nature* 445: 757-760.
- Fraterrigo J. M., Turner M. G., Pearson S. M. & Dixon P. (2005) Effects of past land use on spatial heterogeneity of soil nutrients in southern Appalachian forests. *Ecological Monographs* 75: 215-230.
- Fukami T., Martijn Bezemer T., Mortimer S. R. & van der Putten W. H. (2005) Species divergence and trait convergence in experimental plant community assembly. *Ecology Letters* 8: 1283-1290.
- Gaston K. J. (1996) *Biodiversity: A Biology of Numbers* and Difference. Blackwell, Oxford, UK.
- Gonzalez A., Mouquet N. and Loreau M. (2009). Biodiversity as spatial insurance: the effects of habitat fragmentation and dispersal on ecosystem functioning. In: Naeem S., Bunker D., Hector A., Loreau M. and C. P. (Eds.). *Biodiversity, Ecosystem Functioning and Ecosystem Services*, Oxford University Press, pp. 134-146.
- Gotelli N. J. & Graves G. R. (1996) *Null Models in Ecology.* Smithsonian Institution Press, Washington, D.C..
- Grime J. P. (2006) Trait convergence and trait divergence in herbaceous plant communities: mechanisms and consequences. *Journal of Vegetation Science* 17: 255-260.

- Grubb P. J. (1977) The maintenance of species-richness in plant communities – the importance of the regeneration niche. *Biological Reviews of the Cambridge Philosophical Society* 52: 107-145.
- Götzenberger L., de Bello F., Anne Bråthen K., Davison J., Dubuis A., Guisan A., Leps J., Lindborg R., Moora M., Pärtel M., Pellissier L., Pottier J., Vittoz P., Zobel K. & Zobel M. (2011) Ecological assembly rules in plant communities approaches, patterns and prospects. *Biological Reviews*, in press.
- Hanski I. (1999) *Metapopulation Ecology*. Oxford University Press.
- Herben T., Münzbergova Z., Milden M., Ehrlén J., Cousins S. & Eriksson O. (2006) Long-term spatial dynamics of Succisa pratensis in a changing rural landscape: linking dynamical modelling with historical maps. *Journal of Ecology* 94: 131-143.
- Hobbs R. J., Yates S. & Mooney H. A. (2007) Long-term data reveal complex dynamics in grassland in relation to climate and disturbance. *Ecological Monographs* 77: 545-568.
- Hubbell S. (2001) *The Unified Neutral Theory of Biodiversity and Biogeography.* Princeton University Press.
- Huston M. & Smith T. (1987) Plant succession lifehistory and competition. *American Naturalist* 130: 168-198.
- Johansson L. J., Hall K., Prentice H. C., Ihse M., Reitalu T., Sykes M. T. & Kindström M. (2008) Semi-natural grassland continuity, long-term land-use change and plant species richness in an agricultural landscape on Öland, Sweden. *Landscape and Urban Planning* 84: 200-211.
- Kahmen S. & Poschlod P. (2004) Plant functional trait responses to grassland succession over 25 years. *Journal of Vegetation Science* 15: 21-32.
- Keddy P. A. (1992) Assembly and response rules 2 goals for predictive community ecology. *Journal of Vegetation Science* 3: 157-164.
- Kembel S. W. (2009) Disentangling niche and neutral influences on community assembly: assessing the performance of community phylogenetic structure tests. *Ecology Letters* 12: 949-960.
- Kissling W. D. & Carl G. (2008) Spatial autocorrelation and the selection of simultaneous autoregressive models. *Global Ecology and Biogeography* 17: 59-71.
- Kleyer M., Bekker R., Knevel I., Bakker J., Thompson K., Sonnenschein M., Poschlod P., van Groenendael J., Klimes L., Klimesová J., Klotz S., Rusch G., Hermy M., Adriaens D., Boedeltje G., Bossuyt B., Dannemann A., Endels P., Götzenberger L., Hodgson J., Jackel A.-K., Kühn I., Kunzmann D., Ozinga W., Römermann C., Stadler M., Schlegelmilch J., Steendam H., Tackenberg O., Wilmann B., Cornelissen J., Eriksson O., Garnier E. & Peco B. (2008) The LEDA Traitbase: a database of life-history traits of

the Northwest European flora. *Journal of Ecology* 96: 1266-1274.

- Krauss J., Klein A.-M., Steffan-Dewenter I. & Tscharntke T. (2004) Effects of habitat area, isolation, and landscape diversity on plant species richness of calcareous grasslands. *Biodiversity and Conservation* 13: 1427-1439.
- Kremen C. (2005) Managing ecosystem services: what do we need to know about their ecology? *Ecology Letters* 8: 468-479.
- Kühn I., Nobis M. P. & Durka W. (2009) Combining spatial and phylogenetic eigenvector filtering in trait analysis. *Global Ecology and Biogeography* 18: 745-758.
- Laliberté E., Wells J. A., DeClerck F., Metcalfe D. J., Catterall C. P., Queiroz C., Aubin I., Bonser S. P., Ding Y., Fraterrigo J. M., McNamara S., Morgan J. W., Merlos D. S., Vesk P. A. & Mayfield M. M. (2010) Land-use intensification reduces functional redundancy and response diversity in plant communities. *Ecology Letters* 13: 76-86.
- Lavorel S., Grigulis K., McIntyre S., Williams N. S. G., Garden D., Dorrough J., Berman S., Quetier F., Thebault A. & Bonis A. (2008) Assessing functional diversity in the field – methodology matters! *Functional Ecology* 22: 134-147.
- Lawton J. H. & May R. M. (1995) *Extinction Rates*. Oxford University Press.
- Letcher S. G. (2010) Phylogenetic structure of angiosperm communities during tropical forest succession. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* 277: 97-104.
- Lindborg R. (2007) Evaluating the distribution of plant life-history traits in relation to current and historical landscape configurations. *Journal of Ecology* 95: 555-564.
- Lindborg R. & Eriksson O. (2004) Historical landscape connectivity affects present plant species diversity. *Ecology* 85: 1840-1845.
- Loreau M., Mouquet N. & Gonzalez A. (2003) Biodiversity as spatial insurance in heterogeneous landscapes. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 100: 12765-12770.
- MacArthur R. & Levins R. (1967) Limiting similarity convergence and divergence of coexisting species. *American Naturalist* 101: 377-385.
- Magurran A. E. & Dornelas M. (2010) Biological diversity in a changing world. *Philosophical Transactions* of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 365: 3593-3597.
- Mayfield M. M., Ackerly D. & Daily G. C. (2006) The diversity and conservation of plant reproductive and dispersal functional traits in human-dominated tropical landscapes. *Journal of Ecology* 94: 522-536.

- Mayfield M. M., Boni M. F., Daily G. C. & Ackerly D. (2005) Species and functional diversity of native and human-dominated plant communities. *Ecol*ogy 86: 2365-2372.
- Mayfield M. M., Bonser S. P., Morgan J. W., Aubin I., McNamara S. & Vesk P. A. (2010) What does species richness tell us about functional trait diversity? Predictions and evidence for responses of species and functional trait diversity to land-use change. *Global Ecology and Biogeography* 19: 423-431.
- McGill B. J., Enquist B. J., Weiher E. & Westoby M. (2006) Rebuilding community ecology from functional traits. *Trends in Ecology and Evolution* 21: 178-185.
- Meynard C. N., Devictor V., Mouillot D., Thuiller W., Jiguet F. & Mouquet N. (2011) Beyond taxonomic diversity patterns: how do, and components of bird functional and phylogenetic diversity respond to environmental gradients across France? *Global Ecology and Biogeography* 20: 893–903.
- Mokany K., Ash J. & Roxburgh S. (2008) Functional identity is more important than diversity in influencing ecosystem processes in a temperate native grassland. *Journal of Ecology* 96: 884-893.
- Nathan R. (2006) Long-distance dispersal of plants. *Science* 313: 786-788.
- Noble I. R. & Gitay H. (1996) A functional classification for predicting the dynamics of landscapes. *Journal of Vegetation Science* 7: 329-336.
- Ozinga W. A., Bekker R. M., Schaminee J. J. & van Groenendael J. (2004) Dispersal potential in plant communities depends on environmental conditions. *Journal of Ecology* 92: 767-777.
- Ozinga W. A., Romermann C., Bekker R. M., Prinzing A., Tamis W. L. M., Schaminee J. H. J., Hennekens S. M., Thompson K., Poschlod P., Kleyer M., Bakker J. P. & van Groenendael J. M. (2009) Dispersal failure contributes to plant losses in NW Europe. *Ecology Letters* 12: 66-74.
- Öster M., Cousins S. & Eriksson O. (2007) Size and heterogeneity rather than landscape context determine plant species richness in semi-natural grasslands. *Journal of Vegetation Science* 18: 859-868.
- Pakeman R., Lennon J. & Brooker R. (2011) Trait assembly in plant assemblages and its modulation by productivity and disturbance. *Oecologia* 167: 209-218.
- Pandit S. N., Kolasa J. & Cottenie K. (2009) Contrasts between habitat generalists and specialists: an empirical extension to the basic metacommunity framework. *Ecology* 90: 2253-2262.
- Pausas J. G. & Verdu M. (2010) The jungle of methods for evaluating phenotypic and phylogenetic structure of communities. *Bioscience* 60: 614-625.
- Pavoine S. & Bonsall M. B. (2011) Measuring biodiversity to explain community assembly: a unified ap-

proach. Biological Reviews 86: 792-812.

- Pimm S. L., Russell G. J., Gittleman J. L. & Brooks T. M. (1995) The future of biodiversity. *Science* 269: 347-350.
- Poff N. L. (1997) Landscape filters and species traits: towards mechanistic understanding and prediction in stream ecology. *Journal of the North American Benthological Society* 16: 391-409.
- Poschlod P., Kleyer M., Jackel A. K., Dannemann A. & Tackenberg O. (2003) BIOPOP – a database of plant traits and internet application for nature conservation. *Folia Geobotanica* 38: 263-271.
- Prach K. & Walker L. R. (2011) Four opportunities for studies of ecological succession. *Trends in Ecology* and Evolution 26: 119-123.
- Primack R. B. & Miao S. (1992) Dispersal can limit local plant distribution. *Conservation Biology* 6: 513-519.
- Purvis A. & Hector A. (2000) Getting the measure of biodiversity. *Nature* 405: 212-219.
- Quetier F., Lavorel S., Thuiller W. & Davies I. (2007) Plant-trait-based modelling assessment of ecosystem-service sensitivity to land-use change. *Ecological Applications* 17: 2377-2386.
- Reitalu T., Prentice H. C., Sykes M. T., Lönn M., Johansson L. J. & Hall K. (2008) Plant species segregation on different spatial scales in semi-natural grasslands. *Journal of Vegetation Science* 19: 407-416.
- Reitalu T., Sykes M. T., Johansson L. J., Lönn M., Hall K., Vandewalle M. & Prentice H. C. (2009) Smallscale plant species richness and evenness in seminatural grasslands respond differently to habitat fragmentation. *Biological Conservation* 142: 899-908.
- Schamp B. S. & Aarssen L. W. (2009) The assembly of forest communities according to maximum species height along resource and disturbance gradients. *Oikos* 118: 564-572.
- Snäll T., Ribeiro P. J. & Rydin H. (2003) Spatial occurrence and colonisations in patch-tracking metapopulations: local conditions versus dispersal. *Oikos* 103: 566-578.
- Swenson N. G., Anglada-Cordero P. & Barone J. A. (2011) Deterministic tropical tree community turnover: evidence from patterns of functional beta diversity along an elevational gradient. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* 278: 877-884.
- ten Brink D.-J. & Bruun H. H. (2011) Seedling stage strategies as a means of habitat specialization in herbaceous plants. *PLoS One* 6: e23006.
- Tilman D. (1994) Competition and biodiversity in spatially structured habitats. *Ecology* 75: 2-16.
- Tilman D., May R. M., Lehman C. L. & Nowak M. A. (1994) Habitat destruction and the extinction debt. *Nature* 371: 65-66.
- Vellend M., Verheyen K., Flinn K. M., Jacquemyn H.,

Kolb A., Van Calster H., Peterken G., Graae B. J., Bellemare J., Honnay O., Brunet J., Wulf M., Gerhardt F. & Hermy M. (2007) Homogenization of forest plant communities and weakening of species-environment relationships via agricultural land use. *Journal of Ecology* 95: 565-573.

- Verheyen K. & Hermy M. (2001) The relative importance of dispersal limitation of vascular plants in secondary forest succession in Muizen Forest, Belgium. *Journal of Ecology* 89: 829-840.
- Villéger S., Mason N. W. H. & Mouillot D. (2008) New multidimensional functional diversity indices for a multifaceted framework in functional ecology. *Ecology* 89: 2290-2301.
- Webb C. O., Ackerly D. D., McPeek M. A. & Donoghue M. J. (2002) Phylogenies and community ecology. *Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics* 33: 475-505.
- Weiher E. (2010) A primer of trait and functional diversity. In: Magurran A. and McGil P. (Eds.), *Biological Diversity: Frontiers in Measurement and Assessment*, Oxford University Press, pp. 175 - 193.
- Weiher E., Freund D., Bunton T., Stefanski A., Lee T. & Bentivenga S. (2011) Advances, challenges and a developing synthesis of ecological community assembly theory. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* 366: 2403-2413.
- Weiher E. & Howe A. (2003) Scale-dependence of environmental effects on species richness in oak savannas. *Journal of Vegetation Science* 14: 917-920.
- Wilson E.O. (1988) *Biodiversity*. National Academy Press, Washington, D.C..

Acknowledgements

First and foremost I would like to thank my supervisors Martin, Honor and Peter for accepting me for this position, and for the guidance and support throughout my Ph.D. project. I learned a lot from working with you:

Martin, you taught me to think more straight and to always keep the bigger picture in mind. Although your schedule was usually packed you always made time for personal meetings, and responded to emails within a few minutes (sometimes even after 10 p.m.!). Anyway, I am glad you were wrong when you said that doing my Ph.D. will not always be fun.

Honor, it has been a great pleasure to work with you. Your passion for science, but also for many real life things, is extremely motivating and driving. You were also a great writing teacher to me.

Peter, thanks for hosting me in Regensburg at the beginning of my project, and for always making time for long in-depth discussions. You are full of ideas and it is great that you share them with others. Your enthusiasm is really infectious. Still looking forward to have a table tennis match with you.

I would like to thank the Swedish Research Council for Environment, Agricultural Sciences and Spatial Planning (FORMAS) and Lund University for financial support. Having a Ph.D. education in Sweden, with all the great courses and excursions, was a privilege for me.

I want to thank my collaborators Ingolf, Marten, Stefan and Walter for intense and fruitful discussions at the Deptartment of Community Ecology at the UFZ in Halle.

Thanks to Christine Römermann for sharing trait data and to Oliver Tackenberg for letting me work in his lab in Frankfurt/Main in spring 2008. I also thank Eje Rosén and the staff at Station Linné on Öland where I carried out my field work. I would also like to thank the Jordtorp group: Honor, Martin, Karin, Triin, Marie, Lotten, Barbara, Thomas and Jonas. Hope we can collaborate further in the future. Barbara, thanks for collecting and sharing the succession data set, and thanks to Marie for hosting me when I first arrived in Lund.

Thanks to all my colleagues at ENES, I very much enjoyed the working atmosphere during the time I was sitting there. Torben, Sardu, Elin and Julia B., thanks for the great weekend trips, concerts and movie evenings.

I would also like to thank my Ph.D. colleagues at the Biodiversity unit in the Ecology building for the relaxed fikas: Anja, Anneli, Frida, Johanna, Therese, Yuan, Barbara, Linda-Maria, Eman, Tim, Georg, Josef and Erkki. Pål-Axel, Stefan and Micke for discussions during lunch breaks. Josefin, thanks for your kindness and for all your help with practical things, especially at the end of my thesis.

Alwyn and Erkki, I very much enjoyed to hang out with you after work. Alwyn, it has been great to meet you during my last months here and I am looking forward to some joint hiking in the future. Torben, Julia G., Sardu and Johan, thanks for letting me feel home in Lund. Torben, I always enjoyed discussing R-stuff with you, especially at the weekends.

I would also like to thank Carsten Dormann for introducing me to the world of number crunching in R when I was an undergrad. Klaus Birkhofer, thanks for very emotional discussions about multivariate stats. Joe, Ben, Veiko and the people at the LUNARC - Centre for Scientific and Technical Computing, thanks for providing access to computational resources.

Thanks to the people at Kansliet in ENES, Eva and Galina for their invaluable help with administrative issues.

Honor C. Prentice and Alwyn Williams kindly improved the English in the summary of this thesis and Triin Retailu provided Figure 1. I would like to thank my family for their support and for always believing in what I am doing. Hopefully we meet a bit more often in the future.

Finally, I would like to thank you, Frieda, the most important person to me (+ thanks for the layout of my thesis).



I Grassland richness depends on scale and specialization

IAVS

Journal of Vegetation Science [] (2011)

Responses of grassland species richness to local and landscape factors depend on spatial scale and habitat specialization

Triin Reitalu, Oliver Purschke, Lotten J. Johansson, Karin Hall, Martin T. Sykes & Honor C. Prentice

Keywords

Connectivity; Continuity; Habitat fragmentation; History; Landscape structure; Species diversity.

Nomenclature

Mossberg & Stenberg (2003)

Received 27 January 2011 Accepted 13 July 2011 Co-ordinating Editor: Jason Fridley

Reitalu, T. (corresponding author, triin.reitalu@mail.ee), Purschke, O. (Oliver.Purschke@nateko.lu.se) & Prentice, H.C. (Honor_C.Prentice@biol.lu.se): Department of Biology, Lund University, Sölvegatan 37, SE-223 62, Lund, Sweden Reitalu, T., Purschke, O., Johansson, L.J. (lottenjonsson@gmail.com), Hall, K. (Karin. Hall@nateko.lu.se) & Sykes, M.T. (Martin. Sykes@nateko.lu.se): Department of Earth and Ecosystem Sciences, Lund University, Sölvegatan 12, SE-223 62, Lund, Sweden Reitalu, T.: Institute of Geology, Tallinn University of Technology, Ehitajate tee 5, EE-19086, Tallinn, Estonia

Abstract

Questions: To what extent is species richness in semi-natural grasslands related to local environmental factors and (present/past) surrounding landscape structure? Do responses of species richness depend on degree of habitat specialization (specialists vs generalists) and/or scale of the study?

Location: Öland, Sweden.

Methods: Richness of herbaceous vascular plants (subdivided into richness of grassland specialists and generalists) was recorded within 50×50 cm plots and 0.1–4.8 ha grassland polygons. Generalized linear models and hierarchical partitioning were used to identify local factors (habitat area and heterogeneity, grazing intensity, habitat continuity) and landscape factors (proportion of surrounding grassland in 2004, 1938 and 1800, and landscape diversity in 2004) associated with the richness estimates.

Results: At the polygon scale, both specialist and generalist richness was positively associated with local habitat area and heterogeneity and, independently of area and heterogeneity, with grazing intensity, habitat continuity and amount of surrounding grassland in 1800. At the plot scale, specialist species richness was positively associated with habitat heterogeneity, amount of surrounding grassland in 2004 and landscape diversity. Plot-scale generalist richness was negatively associated with surrounding grassland in 1938 and positively associated with local grazing intensity.

Conclusions: Because both habitat specialization and study scale influence conclusions about relationships between species richness and local and landscape factors, the study highlights the need to consider species diversity at multiple spatial scales when making decisions about grassland management. Large-scale (polygon) species richness is influenced by immigration processes, with both specialists and generalists accumulating in old grasslands over centuries of grazing management. Habitat heterogeneity increased specialist species richness at both scales, suggesting that management policies should favour maintenance of a heterogeneous mosaic of open areas, trees and shrubs in temperate grazed grasslands. Although grassland specialists are sensitive to grassland isolation, in extensively managed landscapes with high landscape diversity input of grassland species from the landscape matrix may buffer negative effects of habitat fragmentation on grassland communities.

Introduction

Species that have restricted ecological preferences (habitat specialists) are likely to be more strongly affected by habi-

tat loss and fragmentation than species that have broader ecological tolerances and are able to occupy a wider range of habitats (generalist species) (Polus et al. 2007; Devictor et al. 2008). For example, in Sweden, where there has
been a 90% loss in the area of traditionally managed seminatural grasslands since the beginning of the 20th century (Bernes 1994), and many of the plant species associated with semi-natural grasslands (grassland specialists) are included in the Swedish Red List of threatened and vulnerable species (Gärdenfors 2010). Grassland specialists can be defined as species that are dependent on, or favoured by, a long history of continuous grassland management by grazing and/or mowing (Ekstam & Forshed 1992). In addition to grassland specialists, semi-natural grassland communities also support many species that are as common or more common in other types of community – habitat generalists (Ekstam & Forshed 1992).

Concern about the loss of biodiversity - as a consequence of habitat fragmentation and the abandonment of traditional grassland management practices - has motivated an increasing interest in the mechanisms that influence grassland plant diversity (e.g. Bruun 2000; Krauss et al. 2004; Lindborg & Eriksson 2004; Adriaens et al. 2006; Helm et al. 2006; Gustavsson et al. 2007; Öster et al. 2007; Cousins & Eriksson 2008; Reitalu et al. 2009). Local environmental factors and structure of the surrounding landscape have been shown to both be significantly related to species diversity at different spatial scales in semi-natural grasslands (Adriaens et al. 2006; Öster et al. 2007; Pärtel et al. 2007; Cousins & Eriksson 2008; Reitalu et al. 2009). In addition to contemporary factors, management history and landscape history have also been shown to influence present-day grassland species diversity in semi-natural grasslands (Helm et al. 2006; Gustavsson et al. 2007; Reitalu et al. 2010). Studies investigating associations between levels of species richness, contemporary and/or historical habitat and landscape properties in semi-natural grasslands have typically focussed either on the total species richness (e.g. Lindborg & Eriksson 2004; Cousins et al. 2007; Öster et al. 2007) or richness within a suite of habitat specialist species - without considering the generalist species that cooccur in the same habitats (e.g. Bruun 2000; Gustavsson et al. 2007; Öster et al. 2007; Pärtel et al. 2007). However, studying species richness within species groups that differ in their degree of habitat specialization (specialists vs. generalists) may provide a more complete picture of the community-level consequences of habitat fragmentation than analyses focussing on total species richness or on the richness of specialist species alone (Adriaens et al. 2006; Polus et al. 2007; Brückmann et al. 2010).

Relationships between different local and landscape variables and species richness are expected to depend on the scale of the study (grain size) (Weiher & Howe 2003; Field et al. 2009). In studies of plant species richness in semi-natural grasslands, the scale of investigation varies from $\leq 1 \text{ m}^2$ (Öster et al. 2007; Aavik et al. 2008; Reitalu et al. 2009) to entire habitat patches (Bruun 2000; Krauss

et al. 2004; Adriaens et al. 2006). The total species richness within grassland patches is often associated with the area of the patches and the within-patch environmental heterogeneity (Bruun 2000; Krauss et al. 2004; Adriaens et al. 2006; Cousins et al. 2007; Öster et al. 2007). Patch-level associations between species richness and the size and/or internal heterogeneity of the patches may potentially confound attempts to identify the contributions of other environmental or landscape variables to levels of within-patch richness. However, multivariate statistical methods, such as hierarchical partitioning (Chevan & Sutherland 1991), allow the influence of habitat area and/or heterogeneity to be partialled out before testing for the importance of other local and landscape factors.

Species richness in equally-sized samples, on the other hand, has been shown to be associated with different variables, depending on the study system: present and/or past habitat connectivity (Lindborg & Eriksson 2004; Pärtel et al. 2007), management regime (de Bello et al. 2006; Pärtel et al. 2007; Cousins & Eriksson 2008), management continuity (Aavik et al. 2008) and landscape context (Öster et al. 2007; Reitalu et al. 2009). European semi-natural grasslands are often characterized by exceptionally high levels of fine-scale vascular plant species richness (up to 60 species^{m⁻²} (Kull & Zobel 1991) and studies of semi-natural grasslands have often had a focus on fine-scale plant species richness or 'species density' (e.g. Kull & Zobel 1991; Öster et al. 2007; Aavik et al. 2008; Reitalu et al. 2009).

The present study focuses on vascular plant communities in semi-natural grasslands in a local agricultural landscape on the Baltic island of Öland, Sweden, and explores the relationships between species richness, at two spatial scales, and a series of factors describing local environment, habitat structure and history. We asked the following questions:

1. To what extent is plant species richness in semi-natural grasslands explained by local habitat characteristics (e.g. grassland area, environmental heterogeneity, management intensity and continuity)?

2. To what extent is plant species richness in semi-natural grasslands associated with the past and present properties of the surrounding landscape (e.g. landscape diversity and habitat connectivity)?

3. Do the responses of plant species richness to local and landscape factors depend on the degree of habitat specialization (specialists vs generalists) and/or the scale of the study?

Methods

Study area

The study area covers approximately 22.5 km^2 on the Baltic island of Öland, Sweden (centred on 56°40'49" N, 16°

T. Reitalu et al.

33'58" E). At the beginning of the 19th century ca. 80% of the landscape was covered by grassland, but by 1938 the grassland area had decreased to 25% (Fig. 1). The presentday landscape is characterized by a mosaic of arable cultivation, deciduous forest and grasslands, and only 9% of the area remains as semi-natural grassland (Fig. 1). Land-use/ vegetation maps (at a scale of 1:10 000) have been produced for the area for the time periods 1723–1733, 1792–1810, 1821–1851, 1938, 1959 and 1994/2004 using aerial photographs and historical maps (Johansson et al. 2008).

Vegetation sampling

In the present-day map of the study area in Johansson et al. (2008), the land cover was divided into ten categories: semi-natural grassland, alvar grassland, cultivated grassland, other grassland, arable land, closed forest, semiopen forest, hazel scrub, wetland and other land use. The 98 semi-natural grassland fragments in the study area were further subdivided and classified into grassland polygons on the basis of the historical continuity of grassland management, previous land use, present bush and tree cover, and the present-day moisture status (Fig. 1). The continuity/previous land-use classification was created using GIS overlay analysis of land-cover maps from different time periods (Prentice et al. 2007; Johansson et al. 2008). Bush and tree cover, and moisture status were classified using interpretations of near infrared aerial photographs from 1994 (updated with field validation in 1997 and 2004). As a result, a 'grassland polygon' can be defined as a spatially delimited area of semi-natural grassland, which belongs to a single continuity category and single type of previous land use, and that is relatively homogeneous in terms of bush cover, tree cover and moisture status. Vegetation was

sampled from 'old' grassland polygons with long grassland continuity (>280 yr) as well as from polygons with grassland continuities of 30, 55 and 105 yrs on previously arable sites. A total of 113 grassland polygons with sizes varying between 0.1 and 4.8 ha (mean = 0.8 ha) (Fig. 1) were sampled at two nested spatial scales: the plot scale and the polygon scale. Early-successional grasslands, derived from nutrient-rich arable sites and with a grassland continuity of less than 30 yrs, were not included in the study.

The individual grassland polygons contained a fine-scale mosaic of dry and moist habitats, as well as areas of moderately eutrophicated vegetation (Prentice et al. 2007). In order to standardize the type of vegetation that was sampled, both within and among polygons, and to avoid the confounding effects of variation in soil moisture and nutrient levels, we restricted our vegetation sampling to dry semi-natural grassland vegetation, with low levels of eutrophication, by using the presence/absence of indicator species (cf. the bioassay approach of Prentice & Cramer 1990).

We first identified more-or-less uniform sampling areas that contained the grasses *Festuca ovina* and/or *Helictotrichon pratense* within each of the 113 grassland polygons. Both of these species are widespread in dry and mesic grasslands within the study area (Prentice et al. 2007), but avoid eutrophicated habitats (cf. Ellenberg et al. 1991; Ekstam & Forshed 1992). Vegetation patches where the cover of species regarded as indicators of eutrophication or moisture [including e.g. *Artemisia absinthium* and *Carex flacca* (cf. Bengtsson et al. 1988; Ellenberg et al. 1991)] exceeded 10% were excluded from the sampling area. An earlier study in the area (Reitalu et al. 2009) used the same standardized sampling approach, and validated the method by



Fig. 1. Maps of the study area at three time periods: 2004, 1938 and 1800. The 113 grassland polygons which were sampled for vegetation in 2004 and in 2007 are marked on all three maps.

analysing soil samples from a random subset of the vegetation plots. Soil characteristics (water content, organic matter content, pH, total nitrogen and phosphorus contents, plant available phosphorus) showed little betweenplot variation and there were no significant associations between the soil characteristics and fine-scale species richness.

For the plot-scale data, 50×50 cm plots were positioned randomly within the sampling areas, and the presence of all non-woody vascular plant species was recorded in the plots. The individual grassland polygons were represented by two to eight plots, with the numbers of plots being approximately proportional to the sizes of the polygons. A total of 425 plots were sampled in May–Jul 2004.

Polygon-scale richness data were collected from each of 113 grassland polygons, following the same rules as above for defining 'samplable' vegetation. Recording was carried out by extensively searching for vascular plant species in all the areas within a polygon that contained dry to mesic grassland vegetation – excluding eutrophicated areas, moist grasslands and areas with shrub or tree cover or other types of non-grassland vegetation. The time spent at each polygon (1–12 h) was adjusted to be proportional to the size of the polygon. The polygon-scale data were collected in May–Jul 2007.

Plant species that are characterized by Ekstam & Forshed (1992) as having their optimal occurrence in grasslands and pastures with long management continuity were defined as 'grassland specialists'; other species (those with no habitat preference or preferences for habitats other than grassland) were defined as 'generalist species' (Appendix S1). The species richness of each grassland polygon was characterized using four measures: (1) the plot-scale richness (averaged over the plots within the polygon) of grassland specialist species; and (2) generalist species; (3) the polygon-scale richness (total number of species found in the sampled areas within the polygon) of grassland specialist species; and (4) generalist species.

Local variables

Within-polygon habitat heterogeneity was characterized on the basis of estimates of seven different 'sub-habitats' within the polygons: cover of trees, cover of *Prunus spinosa*, cover of *Juniperus communis* and cover of *Corylus avellana*, and the proportions of tracks, moist areas and eutrophicated areas. The moisture status of the vegetation was assessed using a set of indicator species (e.g. *Carex flacca*, *Sesleria caerulea*, *Antennaria dioica*; cf. Bengtsson et al. 1988; Ekstam & Forshed 1992). The eutrophication status was assessed in terms of vegetation colour and lushness, and the presence of animal dung (cf. Prentice et al. 2007). Within-polygon habitat heterogeneity was calculated using the Shannon diversity index $H' = -\sum p_i * \ln p_i$, where p_i is the proportion of each sub-habitat within the polygon.

The total area (ha) was calculated for each polygon and log-transformed prior to the statistical analyses. The results of a GIS overlay analysis of land-cover maps from different time periods (Johansson et al. 2008) were used to assign the sampled grassland polygons to four continuity classes (defined as years-before-2004): >280, 105, 55 and 30 yrs.

The present-day management status of grassland polygons in the study area varies from well grazed to abandoned. Both grazed and abandoned grasslands were sampled, as long as the vegetation satisfied our sampling criteria. Grazing intensity was subjectively estimated (at a scale of 0–4) on the basis of vegetation height, the presence of grazing animals, signs of recent grazing and the presence of dung/droppings (cf. Reitalu et al. 2009).

Landscape variables

Landscape structure within a 300-m radius around grassland patches has been shown to have the strongest association with within-polygon species diversity in the same study area (Johansson 2008), and we therefore chose to use a 300-m radius buffer zone to characterize the landscape around each of the polygons in the present study. The proportion of grassland habitat in the 300-m buffer zone around each present-day grassland polygon was measured for each of three time periods: the present day (2004), 1938 and 1800. The diversity of the landscape matrix was estimated from the present-day map in Johansson et al. (2008), where the land cover was divided into ten categories: semi-natural grassland, alvar grassland, cultivated grassland, other grassland, arable land, closed forest, semi-open forest, hazel scrub, wetland and other land use. We estimated the proportions of these ten land-cover categories within the 300-m buffer zone surrounding each polygon and used the Shannon diversity index, based on these proportions, to characterize the diversity of the surrounding landscape.

Statistical analyses

The inter-correlations between the explanatory variables and the inter-correlations between the richness levels at different scales were tested using Pearson's productmoment correlation coefficients. Generalized linear models (GLMs) with a Poisson error distribution were used to examine associations between species richness (polygonscale richness of specialists and generalists and plot-scale richness of specialists and generalists), the explanatory variables characterizing the grassland polygons (heterogeneity, area, age and grazing intensity) and the explanatory variables characterizing the surrounding landscape T. Reitalu et al.

Grassland richness depends on scale and specialization

(landscape diversity, proportions of grassland in 2004, in 1938 and in 1800). We checked for the possible effect of collinearity by calculating variance inflation factors for all four GLMs. Because all variance inflation factor values were below three, indicating no collinearity in the explanatory variables (see Zuur et al. 2007), we included all the variables in the analysis.

Hierarchical partitioning (Chevan & Sutherland 1991) was used to estimate the independent contributions of each of the explanatory variables in the multivariate GLMs. Randomization tests (based on 299 randomizations) were used to estimate the significances of the independent contributions of each of the explanatory variables. Hierarchical partitioning in combination with randomization tests allows the influence of habitat area and heterogeneity to be partialled out before testing for the significances of the independent contributions of the remaining explanatory variables.

Analysis of covariance was used to evaluate whether the slopes of the regression lines of specialist and generalist species richness were significantly different in relation to each of the explanatory variables (heterogeneity, area, age and grazing intensity, landscape diversity, proportion of grassland in 2004, in 1938 and in 1800).

All statistical analyses were carried out using the R programming environment (Version 2.10.1, R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. http://www.R-project.org). The R package 'hier.part' (Hierarchical Partitioning. Version 1.0-3; http://www.R-project.org) was used for the hierarchical partitioning analysis.

 Table 1. Summary of the species richness data at the polygon scale and at the plot scale.

	Mean ± SD Polygon Scale	$\begin{array}{l} \text{Mean} \pm \text{SD} \\ \text{Plot} \text{Scale} \end{array}$	Total Number of Species
Grassland	63 ± 11	21 ± 4	142
Specialist Species			
Generalist Species	40 ± 8	5 ± 3	143

Table 2. Inter-cor	relations between	explanator	variables	(N =	113).
--------------------	-------------------	------------	-----------	------	-------

Results

A total of 285 plant species was recorded within the 113 semi-natural grassland polygons (see Table 1 for summary data of species richness at different scales, and Appendix S1 for a complete species list). While the levels of plot-scale and polygon-scale specialist species richness were significantly correlated (r = 0.39, P < 0.001), the levels of generalist species richness at the two scales were not correlated (r = 0.12, P = 0.21). Total plot-scale richness was significantly but weakly correlated with total polygon-scale richness (r = 0.23, P = 0.014). The absolute values of correlation coefficients (r) between the explanatory variables did not exceed 0.43 (Table 2).

The GLM and hierarchical partitioning analyses showed that species richness variables at the polygon scale and at the plot scale were significantly associated with several local and landscape variables (Table 3, Fig. 2). At the polygon scale, the levels of species richness of both specialists and generalists increased significantly with polygon area and habitat heterogeneity (Table 3, Fig. 2). However, after accounting for the effects of polygon area and habitat heterogeneity, the effects of grassland continuity, grazing intensity and the proportion of grassland in 1800 contributed significantly (P < 0.05) to the explanation of variation in species richness of both grassland specialists and generalists (Fig. 2). At the polygon scale, species richness of grassland specialists and generalists showed similar relationships with the explanatory variables: both were positively associated with polygon area, habitat heterogeneity, grazing intensity, grassland continuity and with the proportion of grassland in 1800 (Table 3). The analysis of covariance showed no significant differences between the levels of species richness of specialists and generalists in relation to the tested explanatory variables at the polygon scale

At the plot scale, the levels of species richness of grassland specialists and generalists differed in their relationships with several explanatory variables. The largest

	log (Area)	Continuity	Grazing Intensity	Landscape Diversity	Grassland 2004	Grassland 1938	Grassland 1800
Habitat	0.38 ***	0.21 **	0.29 ***	0.21 *	+	+	+
Heterogeneity							
log(Area)		0.15 *	0.15 *	+	0.16†	+	-
Continuity			_	_	_	-	+
Grazing Intensity				0.24 ***	0.13†	0.17 *	-
Landscape Diversity					+	0.36 ***	+
Grassland 2004						0.27 **	-0.30 **
Grassland 1938							0.43 ***

The significances of the Pearson's product moment correlations are indicated.

***P < 0.001, **0.001 < P < 0.01, *0.01 < P < 0.05, †0.05 < P < 0.1). For variables with $P \ge 0.1$, only the sign of the correlation coefficient is given.

Grassland richness depends on scale and specialization

	-											1 1 1 1
Table	З.	Results from 9	peneralized	linear mode	s (GLM)	explaining	species	richness of	specialists and	d generalists at t	he polygon	and plot scales.
			Sec.e		- ()							

	Polygon-Scale Richness			Plot-Scale Richness		
	Specialists	Generalists	P diff.	Specialists	Generalists	P diff.
Local Variables						
Habitat Heterogeneity	+ **	+		+*	_	***
log (Area)	+ ***	+ ***		+	_	-†
Continuity	+†	+†		+	_	
Grazing Intensity	+ **	+ ***		+	+ **	
Landscape Variables						
Landscape Diversity	+	+		+*	+	
Grassland 2004	+	_		+*	_	**
Grassland 1938	-	+		-	_*	*
Grassland 1800	+ **	+*		_	$+\dagger$	

The full model, including all local variables (characterizing grassland polygons) and landscape variables (characterizing the landscape within a 300-m radius around the grassland polygons), is presented.

***P < 0.001, **0.001 < P < 0.01, *0.01 < P < 0.05, †0.05 < P < 0.1). Only the sign of the association is given for variables with $P \ge 0.1$. The significance of the comparisons of the slopes of the regression lines (chi-square tests) for specialist and generalist species richness is given by 'P diff'.



Fig. 2. Results from the hierarchical partitioning, explaining the species richness of specialists and generalists at the scales of polygons and plots. The significances of the independent contributions of each of the explanatory variables are indicated (***P < 0.001, **0.001 < P < 0.01, *0.01 < P < 0.05, (*0.05 < P < 0.1).

significant (P < 0.05) proportion of the variation in grassland specialist species richness was explained by the positive association with habitat heterogeneity, followed by positive associations with landscape diversity and with the proportion of surrounding grassland in 2004 (Fig. 2, Table 3). The largest significant contributions to the explained variation in the plot-scale richness of generalist species, on the other hand, were from the negative association with the proportion of surrounding grassland in 1938 and the positive association with grazing intensity (Fig. 2, Table 3). The analysis of covariance showed that the levels of species richness of specialists and generalists differed significantly (P < 0.05) in relation to habitat heterogeneity, polygon area, landscape diversity and the proportion of grassland within a 300-m radius in 2004 (Table 3).

Discussion

Both local habitat characteristics (area, environmental heterogeneity, continuity and grazing intensity) and properties of the surrounding landscape (landscape diversity, present and past grassland connectivity) were associated with species richness in semi-natural grasslands. The responses of plant species richness to local and landscape factors depended on the degree of habitat specialization (grassland specialists vs generalists) and the scale of the study (polygon scale vs plot scale). Our results suggest that, whereas the richness of both specialists and generalists at the polygon scale are influenced by similar processes, the plot-scale richness of specialists and generalists are responding to different processes.

The definition of specialist and generalist species might be expected to have influenced, at least to some degree, the results of the study. We chose to follow the classification of Ekstam & Forshed (1992), where species that have their ecological optima in grasslands and pastures with long management continuity are defined as 'grassland specialists'. Other studies of Swedish semi-natural grasslands (e.g. Gustavsson et al. 2007; Öster et al. 2007) have used a more restricted definition of specialist species, combining a species' sensitivity to reduced grazing intensity with a management continuity criterion. We tested the sensitivity of our results to differences in the definition of specialist species by repeating our analyses with richness levels calculated using the stricter definition of specialist species (Gustavsson et al. 2007; Öster et al. 2007). The results obtained using the two definitions were similar, suggesting that the associations with environmental and landscape variables, and the overall conclusions in the present study, are likely to be relatively robust with respect to slight differences in the classification of species into specialist and generalist categories.

Polygon-scale richness

Local habitat characteristics (grassland continuity and grazing intensity) explained a greater proportion of the variation in polygon-scale species richness than factors related to the surrounding landscape structure – even after accounting for the effects of grassland area and heterogeneity.

The amount of grassland in the surrounding landscape in 1800 was the only landscape factor that was significantly associated with polygon-scale species richness of both grassland specialists and generalists. Significant associations between present-day species richness and past landscape structure are often interpreted in terms of an extinction debt, which reflects a slow population response to habitat fragmentation (Lindborg & Eriksson 2004; Helm et al. 2006). In the present study, the fact that both old and young grasslands were included in the analyses means that the associations between present-day species richness and the proportion of the surrounding grassland in 1800 do not reflect a simple extinction debt. The formation of typical species-rich grassland flora on abandoned arable fields depends on the vicinity of old grassland areas for seed sources (Cousins & Aggemyr 2008). The positive association between the proportion of grassland in 1800 and present-day species richness of grassland specialists and generalists suggests that the formation and persistence of a species-rich grassland flora is facilitated in areas that are, or have historically been, surrounded by old grasslands (cf. Reitalu et al. 2009).

In addition to the historical landscape structure, the continuity of the local grassland polygons was (independently of polygon area and heterogeneity) associated with present-day species richness of both grassland specialists and generalists at the polygon scale. Land-use effects have been shown to influence soil conditions for more than 80 yrs after the abandonment of agriculture (Falkengren-Grerup et al. 2006), and the effect of habitat continuity on species richness may therefore potentially be confounded with the effects of differences in soil conditions. In the present study, the vegetation sampling strategy was standardized to avoid major differences in soil moisture and eutrophication within and between polygons. In addition, we used plot-scale soil data from an earlier study in the same area (Reitalu et al. 2009) that were available for a subset (49) of the polygons in the present study to test for differences in edaphic conditions in the four continuity categories. The results from a series of one-way ANOVAs revealed no significant associations between soil characteristics (water content, organic matter content, total nitrogen, total phosphorus and plant available phosphorus) and the continuity classes - suggesting that the associations between habitat continuity and species richness can be interpreted as being independent from differences in the soil conditions. As in previous studies (Honnay et al. 1999; Pärtel & Zobel 1999; Gustavsson et al. 2007), grassland continuity was positively associated with the polygon-scale richness of grassland specialist species in the present study. However, the richness of generalist species also increased with habitat continuity, suggesting that polygon-scale richness is influenced by immigration processes, and that both grassland specialist species and generalist species have accumulated in the old grassland polygons over centuries of grassland management. Eriksson et al. (2006) showed in an *in situ* experimental study that high species richness was no barrier to the establishment of new species in seminatural grasslands in Sweden. In contrast, other experimental studies have shown that high species richness and, especially, high functional diversity hinder the entry of new species into grassland communities (Lanta & Lepš 2008; Petermann et al. 2010). All these invasion experiments were conducted at relatively small scales (0.25-4.00 m²) and are therefore not directly comparable with our polygon-scale data. At the scale of the whole grassland polygons, both specialist and generalist species are likely to have a higher probability of finding a favourable window for establishment (both in time and space) if a polygon has had a long history of grassland management.

Grassland richness depends on scale and specialization

A species-area relationship - a positive association between species richness and habitat area - is often revealed in grassland studies (e.g. Bruun 2000; Krauss et al. 2004; Adriaens et al. 2006; Cousins et al. 2007; Öster et al. 2007). In the present study, the polygonscale richness of both specialist and generalist species was strongly positively associated with polygon area. In addition to habitat area, environmental heterogeneity within habitat patches has been shown to have a positive effect on plant species richness in several studies of forest and grassland communities (Honnay et al. 1999; Bruun 2000; Söderström et al. 2001; Öster et al. 2007). In the present study, habitat heterogeneity was (independently of habitat area) positively associated with the species richness of grassland specialists within polygons. Historically, grazed grasslands in Sweden, especially the common pasture areas outside villages (out-fields), were characterized as having a mosaic of trees, shrubs and open areas (Lindbladh 1999; Eriksson et al. 2002). The typical flora of old grasslands and pastures - the flora of grassland specialists - includes species with a variety of different sub-habitat preferences in relation to openness, disturbance, moisture and eutrophication (Ekstam & Forshed 1992).

In agreement with previous studies that have shown significant associations between management intensity and species richness in semi-natural grasslands (de Bello et al. 2006; Aavik et al. 2008), the polygon-scale richness of specialist species was significantly positively associated with grazing intensity. However, the richness of generalist species showed an even stronger positive association with grazing intensity. The higher richness of generalist species in the well-grazed grasslands is explained by the presence of annual species (e.g. Erodium cicutarium and Geranium molle) (Appendix S1), which occur in areas that have been disturbed by grazing animals. Our results suggest that the temporary or permanent abandonment of grazing management in grazed semi-natural grasslands is likely to be accompanied by a patch-scale decrease in species richness of both grassland specialists and generalists (cf. Reitalu et al. 2010).

Plot-scale richness

While polygon-scale richness was mainly influenced by local habitat characteristics, plot-scale richness was influenced by both local factors and properties of the surrounding landscape. In contrast to the polygon-scale richness, where specialists and generalists were similarly influenced by different explanatory factors, the levels of plot-scale species richness were associated with different environmental and landscape factors in the two groups of species.

The most important local habitat factors influencing plot-scale species richness were within-polygon habitat heterogeneity and grazing intensity. As at the polygon scale, the plot-scale richness of grassland specialists was positively associated with environmental heterogeneity within the polygons. The large actual species pool [species present in the community being investigated (Pärtel et al. 1996)] of specialist species in grassland polygons that contain high levels of habitat heterogeneity is likely to also have a positive influence on the plot-scale species richness (cf. Öster et al. 2007). In contrast to non-anthropogenic communities, environmental heterogeneity in semi-natural grasslands may be strongly influenced by management decisions of farmers. Our results suggest that the wholesale removal of trees and shrubs from grazed grasslands is likely to have a negative effect on species richness of grassland specialist species, both at the scale of whole grassland patches and at a fine scale.

Fine-scale generalist species richness, on the other hand, was not related to habitat heterogeneity but was positively associated with grazing intensity, with annual species being favoured by grazing and fine-scale disturbances (cf. Appendix S1).

While polygon-scale species richness was associated with grassland history, the plot-scale richness of grassland specialists was mainly associated with the descriptors of present-day landscape structure. Whereas polygon-scale species richness is strongly influenced by the occurrence of less common species within the grassland polygons (cf. Magurran 2004), fine-scale species richness is likely to reflect species abundance patterns within grassland patches/polygons - with species that have high abundances having a higher probability of occurring in the sampling plots. If a grassland polygon is characterized by a high fine-scale (within-plot) richness of grassland specialists, it can be expected that the specialist species also occur in relatively high abundances in the polygon. The proportion of grassland area within a 300-m radius around the polygons in the present landscape was positively associated with the plot-scale richness of specialists - indicating that the abundances of grassland specialists are higher in polygons that are surrounded by other grassland areas and lower in polygons that are isolated (surrounded by forest or arable fields). Average abundance of grassland specialists (estimated as the average proportion of plots occupied by specialist species within each polygon) was, indeed, significantly positively correlated with proportion of surrounding grassland in 2004 (r = 0.28, P = 0.003). The fine-scale richness of generalist species, on the other hand, was negatively associated with the proportion of surrounding grassland in 1938. High amounts of non-grassland habitat in the surrounding landscape may have contributed to the immigration of generalist species (cf. Kiviniemi & Eriksson 2002) – leading to an increased abundance of generalists in the grasslands that have been isolated since 1938.

Studies of insect communities (e.g. Krauss et al. 2003; Batáry et al. 2007) have shown that high landscape diversity in the surrounding areas has a positive effect on generalist species richness within grassland habitat patches. Our results show that, while the richness of generalist species was negatively associated with surrounding grassland area, it was not significantly associated with landscape diversity. In contrast, there was a positive association between the richness of grassland specialists and landscape diversity. Our study area is located in a relatively extensively managed landscape (Forslund 2001), and the landscape matrix includes habitat types (road verges, alvar grasslands, recently abandoned arable fields, cultivated grasslands, semi-open forests; Johansson et al. 2008) that also provide pockets of suitable habitats for a number of grassland specialist species. While the richness of generalists benefits from grassland isolation (regardless of the surrounding habitat types), the richness of grassland specialists is negatively influenced by grassland isolation. However, a highly diverse landscape surrounding fragmented grassland patches may decrease the negative influence of habitat isolation by improving the functional connectivity for grassland specialist species (cf. Cousins 2006; Öckinger & Smith 2008). The negative effects of habitat fragmentation on grassland communities in our study area (and probably also in other landscapes with a low intensity of management) are, therefore, likely to be buffered by the input of grassland species from a high-quality landscape matrix.

Conclusions

The present study showed that the richness of both specialists and generalist species was highest in old, wellgrazed, heterogeneous grassland patches. Our results support the suggestion (Söderström et al. 2001) that management policies for temperate grasslands should favour the maintenance of a mosaic of open areas, trees and shrubs. Whereas richness of grassland specialist species was negatively influenced by grassland fragmentation, our results also suggest that, in extensively managed landscapes with high landscape diversity, an input of grassland species from the landscape matrix may buffer the negative effects of habitat fragmentation on grassland communities. Because habitat specialization and the scale of study are shown to influence conclusions about relationships between species richness and local and landscape factors in semi-natural grasslands, the study highlights the importance of considering species diversity at multiple spatial scales when making decisions about grassland management.

Acknowledgements

We would like to thank Mari Reitalu and Marie Vandewalle for field assistance, and Jason Fridley and two anonymous referees for constructive comments on an earlier version of the manuscript. The 'Station Linné' research centre at Ölands Skogsby provided the working base for the fieldwork. The study was financed by grants from The Swedish Research Council for Environment, Agricultural Sciences and Spatial Planning (FORMAS) to H.C.P. and M.T.S and from The Estonian Science Foundation to T.R. (Mobilitas grant MJD4).

References

- Aavik, T., Jõgar, Ü., Liira, J., Tulva, I. & Zobel, M. 2008. Plant diversity in a calcareous wooded meadow – the significance of management continuity. *Journal of Vegetation Science* 19: 475–484.
- Adriaens, D., Honnay, O. & Hermy, M. 2006. No evidence of a plant extinction debt in highly fragmented calcareous grasslands in Belgium. *Biological Conservation* 133: 212–224.
- Batáry, P., Báldi, A., Szél, G., Podlussány, A., Rozner, I. & Erdös, S. 2007. Responses of grassland specialist and generalist beetles to management and landscape complexity. *Diversity and Distributions* 13: 196–202.
- de Bello, F., Lepš, J. & Sebastià, M.-T. 2006. Variations in species and functional plant diversity along climatic and grazing gradients. *Ecography* 29: 801–810.
- Bengtsson, K., Prentice, H.C., Rosén, E., Moberg, R. & Sjögren, E. 1988. The dry alvar grassland of Öland: ecological amplitudes of plant species in relation to vegetation composition. *Acta Phytogeographica Suecica* 76: 21–46.
- Bernes, C. 1994. Biologisk Mångfald i Sverige. Swedish Environmental Protection Agency, Naturvårdsverket Förlag, Solna, SE.
- Brückmann, S.V., Krauss, J. & Steffan-Dewenter, I. 2010. Butterfly and plant specialists suffer from reduced connectivity in fragmented landscapes. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 47: 799–809.
- Bruun, H.H. 2000. Patterns of species richness in dry grassland patches in an agricultural landscape. *Ecography* 23: 641–650.
- Chevan, A. & Sutherland, M. 1991. Hierarchical partitioning. *The American Statistician* 45: 90–96.
- Cousins, S.A.O. 2006. Plant species richness in midfield islets and road verges – the effect of landscape fragmentation. *Biological Conservation* 127: 500–509.
- Cousins, S.A.O. & Aggemyr, E. 2008. The influence of field shape, area and surrounding landscape on plant species richness in grazed ex-fields. *Biological Conservation* 141: 126–135.
- Cousins, S.A.O. & Eriksson, O. 2008. After the hotspots are gone: land use history and grassland plant species diversity in a strongly transformed agricultural landscape. *Applied Vegetation Science* 11: 365–374.

Grassland richness depends on scale and specialization

- Cousins, S.A.O., Ohlson, H. & Eriksson, O. 2007. Effects of historical and present fragmentation on plant species diversity in semi-natural grasslands in Swedish rural landscapes. *Landscape Ecology* 22: 723–730.
- Devictor, V., Julliard, R. & Jiguet, F. 2008. Distribution of specialist and generalist species along spatial gradients of habitat disturbance and fragmentation. *Oikos* 117: 507–514.
- Ekstam, U. & Forshed, N. 1992. If grassland management ceases: vascular plants as indicator species in meadows and pastures. Naturvårdsverket Förlag, Solna, SE.
- Ellenberg, H., Weber, H.E., Düll, R., Wirth, V., Werner, W. & Paulissen, D. 1991. Zeigerwerte von Pflanzen in Mitteleuropa. *Scripta Geobotanica* 18: 1–248.
- Eriksson, O., Cousins, S.A.O. & Bruun, H.H. 2002. Land-use history and fragmentation of traditionally managed grasslands in Scandinavia. *Journal of Vegetation Science* 13: 743–748.
- Eriksson, O., Wikström, S., Eriksson, Å. & Lindborg, R. 2006. Species-rich Scandinavian grasslands are inherently open to invasion. *Biological Invasions* 8: 355–363.
- Falkengren-Grerup, U., ten Brink, D.J. & Brunet, J. 2006. Land use effects on soil N, P, C and pH persist over 40–80 yrs of forest growth on agricultural soils. *Forest Ecology and Management* 225: 74–81.
- Field, R., Hawkins, B.A., Cornell, H.V., Currie, D.J., Diniz-Filho, A.F., Guégan, J.-F., Kaufman, D.M., Kerr, J.T., Mittelbach, G.G., Oberdorff, T., O'Brien, E.M. & Turner, J.R.G. 2009. Spatial species-richness gradients across scales: a metaanalysis. *Journal of Biogeography* 36: 132–147.
- Forslund, F. 2001. *Natur och Kultur på Öland*. Länsstyrelsen i Kalmar län, Kalmar, SE.
- Gärdenfors, U. 2010. *Rödlistade Arter i Sverige 2010 The 2010 red list of Swedish species*. ArtDatabanken, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Uppsala, SE.
- Gustavsson, E., Lennartsson, T. & Emanuelsson, M. 2007. Land use more than 200 yrs ago explains current grassland plant diversity in a Swedish agricultural landscape. *Biological Con*servation 138: 47–59.
- Helm, A., Hanski, I. & Pärtel, M. 2006. Slow response of plant species richness to habitat loss and fragmentation. *Ecology Letters* 9: 72–77.
- Honnay, O., Hermy, M. & Coppin, P. 1999. Effects of area, age and diversity of forest patches in Belgium on plant species richness, and implications for conservation and reforestation. *Biological Conservation* 87: 73–84.
- Johansson, L.J. 2008. Semi-natural grasslands: landscape, history and plant species diversity. PhD Thesis, Lund University, SE.
- Johansson, L.J., Hall, K., Prentice, H.C., Ihse, M., Reitalu, T., Sykes, M.T. & Kindström, M. 2008. Semi-natural grassland continuity, long-term land-use change and plant species richness in an agricultural landscape on Öland, Sweden. *Landscape and Urban Planning* 84: 200–211.
- Kiviniemi, K. & Eriksson, O. 2002. Size-related deterioration of semi-natural grassland fragments in Sweden. *Diversity and Distributions* 8: 21–29.

- Krauss, J., Steffan-Dewenter, I. & Tscharntke, T. 2003. How does landscape context contribute to effects of habitat fragmentation on diversity and population density of butterflies? *Journal of Biogeography* 30: 889–900.
- Krauss, J., Klein, A.-M., Steffan-Dewenter, I. & Tscharntke, T. 2004. Effects of habitat area, isolation, and landscape diversity on plant species richness of calcareous grasslands. *Biodiversity and Conservation* 13: 1427–1439.
- Kull, K. & Zobel, M. 1991. High species richness in an Estonian wooded meadow. *Journal of Vegetation Science* 2: 711– 714.
- Lanta, V. & Lepš, J. 2008. Effect of plant species richness on invasibility of experimental plant communities. *Plant Ecology* 198: 253–263.
- Lindbladh, M. 1999. The influence of former land-use on vegetation and biodiversity in the boreo-nemoral zone of Sweden. *Ecography* 22: 485–498.
- Lindborg, R. & Eriksson, O. 2004. Historical landscape connectivity affects present plant species diversity. *Ecology* 85: 1840– 1845.
- Magurran, A.E. 2004. *Measuring biological diversity*. Blackwell, Oxford, UK.
- Mossberg, B. & Stenberg, L. 2003. *Den Nya Nordiska Floran*. Wahlström & Widshand, SE.
- Öckinger, E. & Smith, H.G. 2008. Do corridors promote dispersal in grassland butterflies and other insects? *Landscape Ecology* 23: 27–40.
- Öster, M., Cousins, S.A.O. & Eriksson, O. 2007. Size and heterogeneity rather than landscape context determine plant species richness in semi-natural grasslands. *Journal of Vegetation Science* 18: 859–868.
- Pärtel, M. & Zobel, M. 1999. Small-scale plant species richness in calcareous grasslands determined by the species pool, community age and shoot density. *Ecography* 22: 153–159.
- Pärtel, M., Zobel, M., Zobel, K. & van der Maarel, E. 1996. The species pool and its relation to species richness: evidence from Estonian plant communities. *Oikos* 75: 111– 117.
- Pärtel, M., Helm, A., Reitalu, T., Liira, J. & Zobel, M. 2007. Grassland diversity related to the Late Iron Age human population density. *Journal of Ecology* 95: 574–582.
- Petermann, J.S., Fergus, A.J.F., Roscher, C., Turnbull, L.A., Weigelt, A. & Schmid, B. 2010. Biology, change, or history? The predictable reassembly of temperate grassland communities. *Ecology* 91: 408–421.
- Polus, E., Vandewoestijne, S., Choutt, J. & Baguette, M. 2007. Tracking the effects of one century of habitat loss and fragmentation on calcareous grassland butterfly communities. *Biodiversity and Conservation* 16: 3423–3436.
- Prentice, H.C. & Cramer, W. 1990. The plant community as a niche bioassay: environmental correlates of local variation in *Gypsophila fastigiata. Journal of Ecology* 14: 313–325.
- Prentice, H.C., Jonsson, B.O., Sykes, M.T., Ihse, M. & Kindström, M. 2007. Fragmented grasslands on the Baltic island of Öland:

Grassland richness depends on scale and specialization

plant community composition and land-use history. *Acta Phytogeographica Suecica* 88: 83–94.

- Reitalu, T., Sykes, M.T., Johansson, L.J., Lönn, M., Hall, K., Vandewalle, M. & Prentice, H.C. 2009. Small-scale plant species richness and evenness in semi-natural grasslands respond differently to habitat fragmentation. *Biological Conservation* 142: 899–908.
- Reitalu, T., Johansson, L.J., Sykes, M.T., Hall, K. & Prentice, H.C. 2010. History matters: village distances, grazing and grassland species diversity. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 47: 1216– 1224.
- Söderström, B., Svensson, B., Vessby, K. & Glimskär, A. 2001. Plants, insects and birds in semi-natural pastures in relation to local habitat and landscape factors. *Biodiversity and Conservation* 10: 1839–1863.
- Weiher, E. & Howe, A. 2003. Scale-dependence of environmental effects on species richness in oak savannas. *Journal of Vegetation Science* 14: 917–920.
- Zuur, A.F., Ieno, E.N. & Smith, G.M. 2007. *Analysing ecological data*. Springer, New York, NY, US.

Supporting Information

Additional Supporting Information may be found in the online version of this article:

Appendix S1. List of recorded species (taxa). The habitat preference (grassland specialist's' or generalist'g'), lifespan (annual'a', biennial'b' or perennial'p') and frequency of occurrence (%) in polygons (% pol) and in plots (% pl) is given for each species. Nomenclature follows Mossberg & Stenberg (2003).

Please note: Wiley-Blackwell are not responsible for the content or functionality of any supporting materials supplied by the authors. Any queries (other than missing material) should be directed to the corresponding author for the article.



II Linking landscape history and dispersal traits

COMMUNITY ECOLOGY - METHODS PAPER

Linking landscape history and dispersal traits in grassland plant communities

Oliver Purschke · Martin T. Sykes · Triin Reitalu · Peter Poschlod · Honor C. Prentice

Received: 6 May 2011/Accepted: 14 September 2011 © Springer-Verlag 2011

Abstract Dispersal limitation and long-term persistence are known to delay plant species' responses to habitat fragmentation, but it is still unclear to what extent landscape history may explain the distribution of dispersal traits in present-day plant communities. We used quantitative data on long-distance seed dispersal potential by wind and grazing cattle (epi- and endozoochory), and on persistence (adult plant longevity and seed bank persistence) to quantify the linkages between dispersal and persistence traits in grassland plant communities and current and past landscape configurations. The long-distance dispersal potential of present-day communities was positively associated with the amounts of grassland in the historical (1835, 1938) landscape, and with a long continuity of grazing management—but was not associated with the properties of the

Communicated by Meelis Partel.

Electronic supplementary material The online version of this article (doi:10.1007/s00442-011-2142-6) contains supplementary material, which is available to authorized users.

O. Purschke (⊠) · M. T. Sykes · T. Reitalu Department of Earth and Ecosystem Sciences, Lund University, 223 62 Lund, Sweden e-mail: Oliver.Purschke@nateko.lu.se

O. Purschke · T. Reitalu · H. C. Prentice Department of Biology, Lund University, Ecology Building, 223 62 Lund, Sweden

Present Address: T. Reitalu Institute of Geology, Tallinn University of Technology, 19086 Tallinn, Estonia

P. PoschlodFaculty of Biology, University of Regensburg,93053 Regensburg, Germany

current landscape. The study emphasises the role of history as a determinant of the dispersal potential of present-day grassland plant communities. The importance of long-distance dispersal processes has declined in the increasingly fragmented modern landscape, and long-term persistent species are expected to play a more dominant role in grassland communities in the future. However, even within highly fragmented landscapes, long-distance dispersed species may persist locally—delaying the repayment of the extinction debt.

Keywords Life-history traits · Persistence · Fourth-corner · Habitat fragmentation · Land-use history

Introduction

Dispersal is one of the key processes that allow plant species to track environmental change in space and time (Cain et al. 2000; Thomas et al. 2004; Nathan 2006). The degree to which species' distributions are dispersal-limited at different scales will be jointly determined by the species' dispersal traits and the spatial configuration of suitable habitat (Bullock et al. 2002; Poschlod et al. 2005; Ozinga et al. 2009). At the landscape scale, dispersal success will not only depend on species' ability to disperse but also on the distances between patches of suitable habitat and the configuration of the surrounding landscape (Eriksson et al. 2002). At the local scale, seed dispersal has been shown to play a major role in the colonization of available microsites (Grubb 1977; Bullock et al. 1995). In rapidly changing landscapes, plant species' distributional patterns often show a delayed response to habitat fragmentation (Peterken and Game 1984; Helm et al. 2006). While the spread of species between sites, and the subsequent establishment in suitable microsites within sites, may be increasingly limited by dispersal in space, species may still persist within sites for long periods of time under non-optimal conditions (extinction debt). The species composition and the distribution of dispersal and persistence traits in present-day plant communities may therefore be expected to reflect both the proximity of dispersal sources in the surrounding historical landscape and the long-term availability of regeneration niches (gaps) within sites (e.g., Rusch and Fernández-Palacios 1995; de Blois et al. 2001). Quantifying the relationships between species' dispersal and persistence traits and the historical characteristics of both landscape structure and the local availability of microsites for establishment will allow more realistic predictions about the future responses of species with specific sets of dispersal and persistence traits to ongoing landscape fragmentation and changes in local management regime (e.g., Johnson 1988: Lavorel and Garnier 2002).

No linkages between dispersal traits in present-day plant communities and historical landscape configurations have been detected in earlier studies (e.g., Hérault and Honnay 2005; Adriaens et al. 2006; Lindborg 2007). However, earlier studies have not attempted to link species dispersal traits directly to landscape characteristics using simultaneous analysis of matrices of species occurrence data, trait data and data on the historical descriptors. Instead, they have focussed on relationships between mean trait values (at the site level) or groups of functionally similar species, and the site or landscape descriptors. In addition, earlier analyses of relationships between dispersal traits and historical landscape characteristics have been based on the assignment of a single dispersal mode to an individual species, instead of viewing dispersal in terms of "dispersal potential" on a continuous scale and allowing for multivector dispersal (Poschlod et al. 2005).

The present study explores the ways in which current and past landscape configurations as well as local management history and current management status may explain the species composition, and the distribution of dispersal and persistence traits in semi-natural grassland plant communities. Semi-natural grasslands are among the most diverse plant communities within the European agricultural landscape, and long-distance seed dispersal by domestic animals and wind is known to be of central importance for plant colonization in these habitats (Fischer et al. 1996; Tackenberg et al. 2003). Landscape fragmentation and isolation, resulting from changes in management practices over the last centuries, are expected to decrease rates of long-distance dispersal and (re-)colonization of suitable habitats.

The first objective of our study was to quantify the relative importance of the historical and current characteristics of the landscape and local management regime as determinants of variation in plant community composition. To what extent are present-day plant communities dispersal limited at the local and landscape scales? The second objective was to quantify and test the linkages between species' dispersal and persistence traits, and the properties of the past and present landscape—taking into account community composition and using quantitative information on seed dispersal potential and persistence derived from recent trait databases (Poschlod et al. 2003; Kleyer et al. 2008). To what extent is the current distribution of dispersal traits in plant communities explained by the historical properties of the landscape?

Materials and methods

Study area

The Jordtorp area $(56^{\circ}33'58''N, 16^{\circ}33'58E)$ is located on the Baltic Island of Öland (Sweden) and covers an area of 4.5×4.5 km with an overall flat topography (Prentice et al. 2006; Johansson et al. 2008; Reitalu et al. 2008). The present landscape is characterized by a mosaic of arable fields, deciduous forest and grasslands. Most of the forest has a semi-open character and contains many typical grassland plant species in the ground flora (Reitalu et al. 2008). The proportion of semi-natural grassland in the landscape has declined progressively since the early eighteenth century, from 86% in 1723 to 9% in 1994 (Johansson et al. 2008). Initially, grassland was lost to arable cultivation but, since the 1930s, grasslands have been lost to the forest encroachment that has followed the decline of traditional, extensive, grazing management.

Vegetation sampling

We recorded the presence/absence of semi-natural grassland plant species, between May and August 2007, in 113 grassland polygons that were classified according to their age (grassland continuity), previous land use (arable fields or old grasslands) and the characteristics of the present-day vegetation (bush and tree cover, and moisture status) by Johansson et al. (2008). Each grassland polygon represents a spatially delimited area of semi-natural grassland, that belongs to a single continuity category and single type of previous land-use, and that is relatively homogeneous in terms of bush cover, tree cover and moisture status. In order to avoid major gradients of edaphic variation, the vegetation sampling was restricted to dry grassland vegetation with low levels of eutrophication (cf. Reitalu et al. 2009). Within each polygon, we carried out an exhaustive search for all herbaceous, vascular plant species (186 species in total) within vegetation containing the grasses

Festuca ovina and/or *Helictotrichon pratense*. Both these species are widespread in dry and mesic grasslands within the study area and avoid eutrophicated habitats (Prentice et al. 2007). In order to reduce edge effects (see Reitalu et al. 2008), we did not sample the area within a 2-m-wide internal buffer zone along polygon borders. Sampling time per polygon ranged between 1–12 h and was proportional to the polygon area.

Local habitat descriptors (LOCAL)

At the grassland polygon scale (local scale), we subjectively estimated grazing intensity (Grazing) on a scale of 0-4 (ungrazed to well-grazed) on the basis of vegetation height, the presence of grazing animals and recent signs of grazing such as dung/droppings and cropped vegetation (Reitalu et al. 2008). The cover of trees (Tree_cov, in %) was used as a descriptor of light-availability (shading) and litter accumulation (Reitalu et al. 2008). Each grassland polygon was assigned to one of four age classes (Age): 30, 55, 105 and 275 years, defined as years of grassland continuity before 2004, using GIS overlay analysis of landcover/vegetation maps produced from historical maps or aerial photographs (Johansson et al. 2008). The degree of habitat heterogeneity (Hab_div) was quantified by the Shannon-Wiener index estimated on the basis of the proportions (%) of seven different sub-habitats: the cover of trees, the cover of each of the shrub species Prunus spinosa, Juniperus communis and Corylus avellana, and the proportions of moist areas, eutrophicated areas and tracks. The total area (Area; in ha) of each grassland polygon was estimated by Johansson et al. (2008).

Landscape descriptors (LANDSCAPE)

Land-cover maps from three time periods, 1835, 1938 and 2004, were used to quantify the past and present landscape structure within a 300-m buffer zone surrounding the edges of each of the studied grassland polygons (Johansson et al. 2008). The choice of the buffer radius was based on the results of Johansson (2008), who tested the effect of different threshold radii on species diversity, and showed that landscape structure within a 300 m radius around grassland patches showed the strongest associations with withinpolygon species richness. Two different landscape descriptors were used: (1) the percentage of grassland habitat (Grass 1835, Grass 1938, Grass 2004) and (2) the diversity of the landscape matrix (Land_div_1835, Land_div_1938, Land_div_2004), characterized using the Shannon-Wiener index, and ten habitat types: semi-natural grassland, alvar grassland, cultivated grassland, other grassland, arable land, closed forest, semi-open forest,

hazel scrub, wetland and other land use (classified by Johansson et al. 2008).

Spatial descriptors (SPACE)

We generated a set of multi-scale spatial descriptors using the PCNM (principal coordinates of neighbor matrices) framework. In contrast to traditional spatial descriptors, such as the x- and y-coordinates and their polynomial terms, PCNM variables are independent of (orthogonal to) each other, and allow the modeling of more complex spatial patterns. We constructed PCNM variables following the (four-step) approach proposed by Borcard and Legendre (2002): (1) the x-y coordinates of the polygon centroids of the 113 sites were used to construct a Euclidean distance matrix; (2) the longest link (ca. 1,200 m) in the minimum spanning tree of the sites was chosen as a threshold distance; (3) the Euclidean distance matrix was truncated by substituting all distances exceeding the threshold distance by a value equalling four times the threshold distance-retaining only the distance values for closely connected sites; and (4) principal coordinates analysis was used to decompose the truncated distance matrix into eigenvectors. The 57 eigenvectors (PCNMs) that corresponded to positive eigenvalues represent spatial autocorrelation at scales between 1.2 km (PCNM 57) and 5.5 km (PCNM 1), and were included as spatial variables in the subsequent analyses of community composition.

Species' dispersal and persistence traits

We compiled a set of seven species-specific life-history traits, related to seed dispersal by different vectors and to persistence.

Two simple descriptive seed traits, the number of seeds per ramet (SProd) and the seed mass (SMass), were extracted from databases (Poschlod et al. 2003; Kleyer et al. 2008). We calculated mean trait values for species represented by multiple entries in the databases. Given the large variability in seed production in response to variation in abiotic conditions, we calculated the mean of the seed number per ramet, omitting 20% of the lowest and highest values.

Wind dispersal potential (Wind) on an ordinal scale ranging from 0 (low) to 7 (high) was extracted from information on the terminal velocity and release-height of the seeds (Poschlod et al. 2003) of 145 species, following the classification developed by Tackenberg et al. (2003). Cattle are the main type of grazing livestock within the study area, and we used the seed retention potential on cattle coats (defined as the percentage of seeds remaining attached to cattle coat after mechanical shaking for 1 h) as

an indicator trait for epizoochorous dispersal potential (Epizoo). Data for 58 species were obtained from Römermann et al. (2005). Retention potential was predicted from seed mass and seed morphology for 107 additional species using the regression model proposed by Römermann et al. (2005). Endozoochorous dispersal potential (Endozoo) was estimated as the number of germinated seeds, corrected by the seed production per unit area according to the approach of Bruun and Poschlod (2006). Data on the number of germinated seed from cattle dung samples and estimates of species abundance (four classes on a logarithmic scale) in the grazed vegetation were obtained for 53 species from the studies by Bruun and Poschlod (2006) and P. Poschlod (unpublished data). Seed production per unit area was estimated as the product of log-transformed seed production per ramet (SProd) and the estimated abundance class. An endozoochory index was then calculated as the residuals of germinated seed regressed on seed output per unit area using model II regression of ordinary least squares (Legendre and Legendre 1998). The index is positive for species with higher seed numbers in the dung than expected from seed production alone, and negative for lower than expected numbers.

Adult plant longevity (Longev) was inferred for 182 species, from data on life span and clonal propagation available from databases (Poschlod et al. 2003; Kleyer et al. 2008) and data from P. Poschlod (unpublished data), using the following three classes: annual and biennial plants, perennial plants without the ability to spread clonally, and perennial plants showing clonality. The ability of species to build up a persistent soil seed bank was characterized by the longevity index (SBank) of Bekker et al. (1998) which represents the proportion of non-transient seed bank records in the database of Thompson et al. (1997)—calculated for the 117 species that were present with at least 5 observations in the database.

Statistical analysis

Community composition was analysed using redundancy analysis (RDA). We ran a forward selection procedure to identify the most parsimonious model for each of the three sets of explanatory variables, LOCAL, LANDSCAPE and SPACE, separately, following the approach of Blanchet et al. (2008). There was a significant, linear, spatial gradient in the response data. We therefore detrended the community matrix (using the geographic x-y coordinates as co-variates) prior to forward selection of the PCNM-variables, because many small- as well as large-scale spatial descriptors (PCNMs) would be needed to model simple, linear, spatial structures, leaving fewer PCNMs available for modeling spatial structures at smaller scales (Borcard and Legendre 2002).

Fig. 1 Variation partitioning showing the unique and shared contributions of the predictor sets (Local, Landscape, Space) to the explanation of variation in community composition. **a** *Local*, *Landscape* and *Space*; **b** the Landscape component from (**a**) decomposed into the amount of grassland (*Grassland*), diversity of surrounding landscape (*Landscape diversity*) and spatial structure (*Space*); **c** Grassland component from (**b**) decomposed into the amount of grassland (*Grassland-present*) and historical (*Grassland-past*) landscapes and spatial fraction (*Space*). The numbers represent the sizes of the unique and shared contributions (R^2 adj, in %). The significance of the unique fractions was tested using permutation tests. Differences between two unique contributions were tested for significance using the bootstrap test for fractions ***P ≤ 0.001 ; **P ≤ 0.05 ; n.s. non-significant

In order to quantify the common and unique contributions of the three sets of variables (LOCAL, LANDSCAPE and SPACE), and subsets of these variables, to the total variation in the community matrix, we carried out a series of three separate variation partitionings (Borcard et al. 1992; see Fig. 1). The variation fractions represent the adjusted percentage of explained variation (R^2 adj), which is not biased by the numbers of variables in the different sets of predictors (Peres-Neto et al. 2006). The significance of each of the unique components in explaining variation in community composition was tested by permutation of residuals (999 permutations) under the reduced model (Legendre and Legendre 1998). The bootstrap test of fractions, using the Matlab-library in Peres-Neto et al. (2006), was carried out in order to test whether the contributions of the unique fractions were significantly different from each other and thus whether one of the sets of variables explained significantly higher or lower amounts of the variation in community composition.

We used fourth-corner analysis (Legendre et al. 1997; Dray and Legendre 2008) to quantify and test the relationships between plant species dispersal/persistence traits and the LOCAL and LANDSCAPE characteristics of the sites in which the species occur. The fourth-corner analysis directly links a table Q ($p \times s$) of s traits for p species to a table R ($n \times m$), containing m characteristics of n sites, through a table L $(n \times p)$ containing the occurrence of p species at n sites. The fourth-corner statistic (Srlq) which is the matrix-product RLtQ (where Lt is the transposed table L) measures the link between each species trait in table Q and each site characteristic in table R. The significance of the link (Srlq) was tested according to model 1 in Legendre et al. (1997) by permuting (9,999 times) the presenceabsence values within each column of table L in order to generate the null hypothesis (H0) that the occurrence of the species is unrelated to the LOCAL and/or LANDSCAPE characteristics. Rejecting H0 thus means that the occurrence of the species, in association with their traits, differs from random expectations. P values were adjusted for multiple testing using the Holm-correction. The traits were analyzed individually because the number of species for

53



which measurements were available differed between traits. Seed mass was excluded from the analysis because of its high correlation with epizoochorous dispersal potential (Pearson's r = -0.926, P < 0.001; see Table 1 in Supplementary material).

All statistical analyses, apart from the bootstrap test of fractions, were carried out in R (R Development Core Team 2010), using the packages spacemakeR, lmodel2, packfor, vegan and ade4.

Results

Community composition in relation to site and landscape characteristics

Forward selection retained all the descriptors within the LOCAL model [in decreasing order of importance: Age (P < 0.001), Tree_cov (P < 0.001), Grazing (P < 0.001), Area (P = 0.001) and Hab_div (P = 0.007); Table 1]. All the descriptors were also retained (all with P < 0.001) within the LANDSCAPE model (Table 1). The most important landscape descriptors of the composition of the present-day plant communities were the amounts of grassland in the historical landscapes (Grass_1835, Grass_1938). Only 13 of the 57 spatial descriptors (PCNMs) were retained in the spatial model (SPACE; Table 1). The PCNMs selected as the most important (PCNMs 1, 4, 6, 7, 9; all with P < 0.001; Table 1) represent predictors of spatial variation in community composition at the largest spatial scales.

Variation partitioning showed that the three predictor sets LOCAL, LANDSCAPE and SPACE explained 28.5% (R^2 adj) of the total variation in community composition (Fig. 1a). The spatial fraction (SPACE) made the largest unique contribution to the total variation (10.8%), followed by the unique fractions of LOCAL (5.5%) and LAND-SCAPE (3.9%). The highest shared fraction of the community variation was explained by SPACE and LANDSCAPE (5.1%).

When the variation in the grassland component (Grassland) was decomposed into the subsets (1) amount of grassland in the present-day landscape (Grassland-present), (2) amount of grassland in the historical landscape (Grassland-past) and 3) SPACE (Fig. 1c), 6.9% of the total community variation was explained by the amount of grassland in the historical landscape. The majority of this variation was structured at larger spatial scales. The unique effect of the amount of grassland in the historical landscape explained a significantly higher proportion of the community variation ($P \leq 0.01$; bootstrap test for fractions) than the unique effect of the present-day amount of grassland.

Dispersal and persistence traits in relation to site and landscape characteristics

Fourth-corner analysis revealed several significant associations between the dispersal and persistence traits of the grassland species and the LOCAL descriptors (Table 2). Grazing intensity was significantly positively correlated with wind dispersal potential and negatively correlated with plant longevity. Species with a high animal dispersal potential (Epizoo, Endozoo), as well the ability to build up a persistent long-term seed bank and produce large

 Table 1
 Forward selection of the variables explaining community composition

<i>R</i> ² adjCum ^a	F^{b}	P^{c}
0.025	3.818	< 0.001
0.049	3.903	< 0.001
0.068	3.191	< 0.001
0.079	2.339	0.001
0.086	1.815	0.007
0.042	5.916	< 0.001
0.069	4.246	< 0.001
0.085	2.843	< 0.001
0.097	2.456	< 0.001
0.103	1.781	0.005
0.109	1.713	0.008
0.016	2.812	< 0.001
0.028	2.403	< 0.001
0.038	2.158	0.001
0.048	2.057	0.001
0.057	2.061	0.001
0.063	1.726	0.006
0.069	1.677	0.006
0.074	1.551	0.014
0.079	1.538	0.013
0.083	1.485	0.018
0.087	1.483	0.027
0.091	1.379	0.036
0.094	1.367	0.040
	R ² adjCum ^a 0.025 0.049 0.068 0.079 0.086 0.042 0.069 0.085 0.097 0.103 0.109 0.016 0.028 0.038 0.048 0.057 0.063 0.069 0.074 0.079 0.083 0.087 0.091 0.094	R^2 adjCum ^a F^b 0.025 3.818 0.049 3.903 0.068 3.191 0.079 2.339 0.086 1.815 0.042 5.916 0.069 4.246 0.085 2.843 0.097 2.456 0.103 1.781 0.109 1.713 0.016 2.812 0.028 2.403 0.038 2.158 0.048 2.057 0.057 2.061 0.069 1.677 0.074 1.551 0.079 1.538 0.083 1.485 0.087 1.483 0.091 1.379 0.094 1.367

The reduced models are shown for each of the predictor sets LOCAL, LANDSCAPE and SPACE

See "Materials and methods" for variable abbreviations

^a Cumulative R^2 adj-values for the selected variables

b F statistic

^c P value from permutation testing

numbers of seed, were over-represented in grassland patches with a low tree cover (Tree_cov). In contrast, clonally-spread, perennial plants were significantly associated with grasslands that are overgrown by trees. Grassland age (Age) was significantly positively correlated with wind dispersal potential and epizoochory and negatively correlated with plant longevity (Table 2), indicating that species with high long-distance dispersal potential were over-represented in the oldest grasslands while long-lived and clonal species are mainly found in the youngest grasslands (Fig. 3).

At the landscape scale, none of the six traits were significantly correlated with the percentage of grassland (within a 300-m buffer zone) in the present-day landscape (Grass_2004; Table 2; Fig. 2). In contrast, long-distance dispersal potential by wind and animals (Wind, Epizoo, Endozoo) showed significant positive correlations with the amount of grassland habitat in the landscapes that surrounded the sites of the present-day grasslands in 1835 (Grass_1835; Table 2; Fig. 2). Perennial species that are spread clonally and/or have a high seed production were mainly found in present-day grasslands that were surrounded by relatively small amounts of grassland in the historical landscape (Table 2; Fig. 2).

There were significant correlations between the dispersal traits and the landscape diversity in both the present and past landscapes (Table 2; Fig. 2). The directions of the correlations changed over time, shifting signs between the historical landscapes and the present-day landscape (Fig. 2). Epizoochory and wind dispersal potential were both significantly negatively correlated with the diversity of the landscape matrix in 1835 (Table 2; Fig. 2) while no significant correlations were detected between these longdistance dispersal traits and landscape diversity in 1938 or at the present day. Plant longevity showed a significant positive correlation with landscape diversity in 1835 that shifted to a negative correlation with present-day landscape diversity (Table 2; Fig. 2). Seed bank persistence was significantly positively correlated with Land_div_2004.

Discussion

Plant species distributions are determined by the availability of suitable habitats in space and time, and by the species' abilities to disperse and persist (Perry and Gonzalez-Andujar 1993; Ozinga et al. 2004; Wiegand et al. 2005). If species show a delayed response to rapid environmental change, the distribution of dispersal traits in present-day communities should reflect the past availability of dispersal sources and suitable habitats (Bullock et al. 2002; Herben et al. 2006). However, although a few earlier studies have shown that persistence traits are related to the spatial distribution of habitats in the past, similar linkages were not detected for long-distance dispersal traits (e.g., Hérault and Honnay 2005; Adriaens et al. 2006; Lindborg 2007).

The present study shows that the dispersal and persistence characteristics of plant species in grassland communities are explained by historical, rather than by current, landscape configurations and local management at the present day. The study used an integrated approach to quantify and test the direct linkages between species' dispersal and persistence traits, and the present and historical properties of the grassland sites and their surrounding landscape. We showed that the wind and animal dispersal potentials of plant species in present-day grassland

	Wind	Epizoo	Endozoo	Longev	SBank	SProd
LOCAL						
Grazing	+++			_		
Tree_cov		_	-	+++	_	_
Age	+++	+++		_		
Hab_div						
Area	+			-		
LANDSCAPE						
Grass_2004						
Grass_1938		++		_		
Grass_1835	+++	+++	+	_		_
Land_div_2004				_	++	+++
Land_div_1938				-		_
Land_div_1835	_	—		+++		++

Table 2 Results of the fourth-corner analysis showing the correlations, positive (+) or negative (-), between the species' dispersal traits and characteristics of the grassland sites (LOCAL) and of the landscape surrounding the present-day grasslands (LANDSCAPE)

See "Materials and methods" for variable abbreviations

Wind wind dispersal potential, Epizoo epizoochory, Endozoo endozoochory, Longev adult plant longevity, SBank seed bank persistence, SProd seed number per ramet

The number of the signs corresponds to the significance values (after Holm-correction): $+++/-P \le 0.001$, $+/-P \le 0.01$, $+/-P \le 0.05$, blank non-significant

communities were significantly positively associated with both grassland age and with the amount of grassland habitat in the historical landscape (Table 2; Figs. 2, 3). Long-



Fig. 2 Fourth-corner correlations between the six dispersal traits and **a** percentage of grassland and **b** diversity of the surrounding landscape at three time intervals: present-day (2004) and past (1835 and 1938). Significant relationships: $***P \le 0.001$; $**P \le 0.01$;

distance dispersal processes no longer appear to be contributing to the colonization (dispersal and subsequent establishment) of grassland species in the available areas of habitat, with the structure of the modern landscape limiting effective dispersal between grassland sites (Schupp et al. 2010). The importance of seed dispersal for colonization appears to be declining in the increasingly isolated and overgrown grassland sites, and local communities are likely to become increasingly dominated by long-term persistent species.

Community composition: dispersal limitation at local and landscape scales

At the local scale, variation in community composition was mainly explained by factors related to long-term grazing continuity and tree cover (Age, Tree_cov; Table 1) variables that have been shown to influence light availability (shading), litter accumulation and the long-term availability of suitable microsites for establishment (Eriksson 1995; Pacala and Rees 1998). Our finding that long-term grazing continuity explained higher amounts of variation than current grazing intensity (Grazing) and present-day grassland area (Area) suggests that levels of dispersal and subsequent establishment are likely to have been higher under historical management regimes.

At the landscape scale, community composition was mainly explained by the percentage of grassland habitat in the surrounding historical landscapes in 1835 and 1938 (Table 1; Fig. 1c). Because our study included grasslands



Fig. 3 Probability density plots showing the distribution of **a** wind dispersal potential, **b** epizoochory and **c** adult plant longevity for different grassland age classes (30, 50, 105 and 275 years of grazing continuity). Mean trait values (at the grassland polygon level) were standardized with mean = 0, SD = 1

that differed in their grazing continuity, we suggest that the amount of dispersal sources in the historical landscape not only influences the plant species composition of old (permanently grazed) grasslands but also that of young grasslands on previously arable sites. The significant association between species composition in old grassland sites and the distribution of dispersal sources in the historical landscape may reflect a time lag in species' response to habitat fragmentation (e.g., Helm et al. 2006). Plant species composition in grazed, previously arable (young) sites has also been shown to be dependent on the proximity to seminatural grasslands in the historical landscape (Cousins and Aggemyr 2008; Reitalu et al. 2011), suggesting that grassland species have accumulated in the surrounding landscape over long periods of continuous grazing management.

In the present study, most of the variation in community composition that was explained by the landscape context within the 300-m buffer zone (LANDSCAPE) was spatially structured at larger scales (SPACE; >1.2 km; Fig. 1), suggesting that historical dispersal processes acting on spatial scales larger than 300 m-up to the extent of the whole study landscape, and probably even beyond-have influenced the present-day community composition. However, a large contribution to the total explained variation was made by the ("pure") spatial structure in community composition that is not related to the LANDSCAPE or LOCAL descriptors that we used in our study. This large, unique spatial component may be a reflection of dispersalrelated factors (such as small habitats or dispersal sources in the landscape matrix) that were not characterized by the landscape descriptors. The unique spatial component may also, partly, reflect effects of unmeasured and spatially structured environmental factors (such as soil characteristics). However, the study of Reitalu et al. (2009), in the same study area, showed that gradients of edaphic variation are short and did not significantly explain variation in community composition.

The fact that the historical characteristics of the landscape and local management explained larger amounts of variation in community composition than the current landscape configurations and local management intensity at the present day, indicates that present-day grassland plant communities are dispersal limited at the landscape and the local scale (Bullock et al. 2002).

Long-distance dispersal processes are no longer effective in the present-day landscape

The results from the simultaneous (fourth-corner) analysis of data on dispersal traits, local and landscape characteristics (historical and present-day) and community composition show that plant species with a high long-distance dispersal potential by wind and grazing animals (Wind, Epizoo, Endozoo) are over-represented in present-day grasslands which have had a long history of continuous grazing management (Age) and in grasslands that were surrounded by a landscape containing large proportions of grassland habitat in the past (Grass_1835 + 1938; Table 2; Figs. 2 and 3). The grassland habitat in the historical surrounding landscape is expected to have acted as a dispersal source, while grazing continuity (Age), at the local scale, is expected to have ensured the long-term availability of gaps for establishment.

Animal dispersal potential was not associated with current grazing intensity (Grazing), but was instead negatively related to tree cover (Tree_cov), suggesting that the seed dispersal potential by animals, although reflecting dispersal and subsequent establishment under historical

Linking landscape history and dispersal traits 57

disturbance regimes (Age; Table 2; Figs. 2 and 3), may also be related to present-day light availability. Ozinga et al. (2004) suggested that sites with high light availability provide a higher food quality and thus contain more animal-dispersed species than more overgrown areas which contain many shade-tolerant species that are less attractive to herbivores.

In contrast to dispersal potential by animals, wind dispersal potential was associated (positively) with current grazing intensity and also with grassland area, suggesting that wind-dispersed species may still persist locally if there are enough gaps that can be colonized and if the grassland site is large enough.

The finding that long-distance dispersal traits are related to grassland age and to the amount of grassland habitat in the historical landscape, but not to the current landscape configuration, suggests that the colonization of grasslands by species that are dependent on long-distance dispersal is limited at both local and landscape scales at the present day (Poschlod and Bonn 1998; Verheyen and Hermy 2001; Bullock et al. 2002). However, wind- and animal-dispersed species can still persist at the local scale if the sites are open (less shaded), disturbed by grazing and/or sufficiently large.

Persistence traits: longer-lived species are found in isolated and abandoned sites

The negative correlation between adult plant longevity and the amount of surrounding grassland habitat in the historical-but not in the present-day-landscape indicates that long-lived species with the ability to spread clonally show a time lag in their response to habitat fragmentation and suggests that there is an extinction debt. These long-term persistent species are over-represented in present-day grassland sites that were already isolated in the historical landscape (cf. Lindborg 2007; see also Poschlod et al. 2011). Adult plant longevity was also negatively associated with grazing continuity (Age; Table 2; Figs. 2 and 3). Although grasslands on sites with a long continuity of grazing management contain many long-term persistent species, young grasslands on previously arable sites may contain an even higher proportion of long-lived, clonal species. However, the clonal species in younger grasslands include species (such as Arrhenatherum elatius, Cerastium arvense, Festuca pratensis, Linaria vulgaris, Sanguisorba minor) which have persisted from previous agricultural land use, or early stages of the succession to semi-natural grassland.

The fact that short-lived plants were more often found in intensively grazed than in abandoned, overgrown sites (Grazing and Tree_cov; Table 2) agrees with results from earlier studies that found relatively high proportions of short-lived species in grassland sites with high grazing pressure (e.g., Noy-Meir et al. 1989; McIntyre and Lavorel 2001). Species with short life cycles have been shown to have a high extinction risk over short time periods, because their population persistence depends on frequent recruitment (Pimm et al. 1988; Stöcklin and Fischer 1999). Our results, therefore, suggest that shortlived grassland species will respond rapidly (and negatively) to future habitat fragmentation and decreased grazing intensity.

Low seed production (SProd) was associated with large amounts of grassland area in the surrounding historical landscape in 1835 (Grass_1835; Table 2; Fig. 2). Seed production is a limiting factor for dispersal (Primack and Miao 1992). Our results suggest that species with low seed production are likely to have had higher levels of dispersal and establishment in the historical landscape than in the increasingly fragmented, present-day landscape, and that they have thus been more strongly affected by landscape fragmentation than species that produce many seeds (Tilman 1994). A highly heterogeneous landscape matrix at the present day (Land_div_2004) was associated with high seed production and short-lived species. A diverse present-day landscape matrix is likely to contain a range of habitats that can act as dispersal sources for generalist species (Jonsen and Fahrig 1997; Krauss et al. 2004), which mainly have short life cycles and/or produce large numbers of seed (Dupré and Ehrlén 2002). Seed bank persistence and seed production showed similar associations with the local (site) characteristics. The study by Saatkamp et al. (2009) demonstrated that the longevity index may not only reflect seed survival in the soil but is also likely to be influenced by seed input from the above-ground vegetation. The fact that seed bank persistence and seed production were significantly correlated in the present study (see Table 1 in Supplementary material) suggests that seed input from the current vegetation has made a substantial contribution to the values of the longevity index.

Conclusions

The use of an integrated approach which directly links quantitative traits to present-day and historical environmental descriptors, allows the identification of the key dispersal and persistence traits that determine species' responses to ongoing landscape fragmentation and changes in local management. Our results emphasise the role of landscape history as a determinant of the dispersal potential of plant species within present-day communities. The importance of long-distance dispersal processes has declined in the increasingly fragmented grassland habitats in the modern landscape, and it is likely that long-term persistent species will play a more dominant role in grassland communities in the future.

Our results also show that, even within a highly fragmented landscape, many species that have a high longdistance dispersal potential can still persist locally in the presence of grazing disturbance—which creates gaps that are available for establishment: these species are likely to become extinct in the future.

However, as long as long-distance-dispersed species are still present in the landscape, conservation measures that improve grassland connectivity, maintain a heterogeneous landscape matrix and ensure the availability of suitable microsites (gaps) may delay the repayment of the extinction debt (Kuussaari et al. 2009).

Acknowledgments We would like to thank Michael Kleyer, Helga Hots, Christine Römermann, Oliver Tackenberg, Anne-Kathrin Jackel and all the people who contributed to the trait databases LEDA and BIOPOP. We also thank Lotten Johansson, for providing data on landscape history, Pedro R. Peres-Neto, Stéphane Dray and Veiko Lehsten for discussions on the statistics, and Hans Henrik Bruun and Barbara Schmid for discussions about grassland ecology. The ecological research station "Station Linné" at Ölands Skogsby provided the working base for the fieldwork. The study was financed by grants from the Swedish Research Council for Environment, Agricultural Sciences and Spatial Planning (FORMAS) to M.T.S. and H.C.P. The data collection complied with the current laws of the country in which it was carried out.

References

- Adriaens D, Honnay O, Hermy M (2006) No evidence of a plant extinction debt in highly fragmented calcareous grasslands in Belgium. Biol Conserv 133:212–224
- Bekker RM, Bakker JP, Grandin U, Kalamees R, Milberg P, Poschlod P, Thompson K, Willems JH (1998) Seed size, shape and vertical distribution in the soil: indicators of seed longevity. Funct Ecol 12:834–842
- Blanchet FG, Legendre P, Borcard D (2008) Forward selection of explanatory variables. Ecology 89:2623–2632
- Borcard D, Legendre P (2002) All-scale spatial analysis of ecological data by means of principal coordinates of neighbour matrices. Ecol Model 153:51–68
- Borcard D, Legendre P, Drapeau P (1992) Partialling out the spatial component of ecological variation. Ecology 73:1045–1055
- Bruun HH, Poschlod P (2006) Why are small seeds dispersed through animal guts: large numbers or seed size per se? Oikos 113:402-411
- Bullock JM, Clear Hill B, Silvertown J, Sutton M (1995) Gap colonization as a source of grassland community change: effects of gap size and grazing on the rate and mode of colonization by different species. Oikos 72:273–282
- Bullock JM, Moy IL, Pywell RF, Coulson SJ, Nolan AM, Caswell H (2002) Plant dispersal and colonization processes at local and landscape scales. In: Bullock JM, Kenward RE, Hails RS (eds) Dispersal ecology. Blackwell, Oxford, pp 279–302
- Cain ML, Milligan BG, Strand AE (2000) Long-distance seed dispersal in plant populations. Am J Bot 87:1217–1227

- Cousins SAO, Aggemyr E (2008) The influence of field shape, area and surrounding landscape on plant species richness in grazed ex-fields. Biol Conserv 141:126–135
- de Blois S, Domon G, Bouchard A (2001) Environmental, historical, and contextual determinants of vegetation cover: a landscape perspective. Landsc Ecol 16:421–436
- Dray S, Legendre P (2008) Testing the species traits-environment relationships: the fourth-corner problem revisited. Ecology 89:3400–3412
- Dupré C, Ehrlén J (2002) Habitat configuration, species traits and plant distributions. J Ecol 90:796–805
- Eriksson O (1995) Seedling recruitment in deciduous forest herbs the effects of litter, soil chemistry and seed bank. Flora 190:65–70
- Eriksson O, Cousins SAO, Bruun HH (2002) Land-use history and fragmentation of traditionally managed grasslands in Scandinavia. J Veg Sci 13:743–748
- Fischer SF, Poschlod P, Beinlich B (1996) Experimental studies on the dispersal of plants and animals on sheep in calcareous grasslands. J Appl Ecol 33:1206–1222
- Grubb PJ (1977) The maintenance of species-richness in plant communities: the importance of the regeneration niche. Biol Rev 52:107–145
- Helm A, Hanski I, Pärtel M (2006) Slow response of plant species richness to habitat loss and fragmentation. Ecol Lett 9:72–77
- Hérault B, Honnay O (2005) The relative importance of local, regional and historical factors determining the distribution of plants in fragmented riverine forests: an emergent group approach. J Biogeogr 32:2069–2081
- Herben T, Münzbergová Z, Mildén M, Ehrlén J, Cousins SAO, Eriksson O (2006) Long-term spatial dynamics of *Succisa pratensis* in a changing rural landscape: linking dynamical modelling with historical maps. J Ecol 94:131–143
- Johansson LJ (2008) Semi-Natural Grasslands: Landscape, History and Plant Species Diversity. PhD dissertation, Lund University, Sweden
- Johansson LJ, Hall K, Prentice HC, Ihse M, Reitalu T, Sykes MT, Kindström M (2008) Semi- natural grassland continuity, longterm land-use change and plant species richness in an agricultural landscape on Öland, Sweden. Landsc Urban Plan 84:200–211
- Johnson WC (1988) Estimating dispersibility of *Acer*, *Fraxinus* and *Tilia* in fragmented landscapes from patterns of seedling establishment. Landsc Ecol 1:175–187
- Jonsen ID, Fahrig L (1997) Response of generalist and specialist insect herbivores to landscape spatial structure. Landsc Ecol 12:185–197
- Kleyer M, Bekker RM, Knevel IC, Bakker JP, Thompson K, Sonnenschein M, Poschlod P, van Groenendael JM, Klimes L, Klimesová J, Klotz S, Rusch GM, Hermy M, Adriaens D, Boedeltje G, Bossuyt B, Dannemann A, Endels P, Götzenberger L, Hodgson JG, Jackel A-K, Kühn I, Kunzmann D, Ozinga WA, Römermann C, Stadler M, Schlegelmilch J, Steendam HJ, Tackenberg O, Wilmann B, Cornelissen JHC, Eriksson O, Garnier E, Peco B (2008) The LEDA Traitbase: a database of life-history traits of the Northwest European flora. J Ecol 96:1266–1274
- Krauss J, Klein A-M, Steffan-Dewenter I, Tscharntke T (2004) Effects of habitat area, isolation, and landscape diversity on plant species richness of calcareous grasslands. Biodivers Conserv 13:1427–1439
- Kuussaari M, Bommarco R, Heikkinen RK, Helm A, Krauss J, Lindborg R, Öckinger E, Partel M, Pino J, Roda F, Stefanescu C, Teder T, Zobel M, Steffan-Dewenter I (2009) Extinction debt: a challenge for biodiversity conservation. Trends Ecol Evol 24:564–571

- Lavorel S, Garnier E (2002) Predicting changes in community composition and ecosystem functioning from plant traits: revisiting the Holy Grail. Funct Ecol 16:545–556
- Legendre P, Legendre L (1998) Numerical ecology, 2nd edn. Elsevier, Amsterdam
- Legendre P, Galzin R, Harmelin-Vivien ML (1997) Relating behavior to habitat: solutions to the fourth-corner problem. Ecology 78:547–562
- Lindborg R (2007) Evaluating the distribution of plant life-history traits in relation to current and historical landscape configurations. J Ecol 95:555–564
- McIntyre S, Lavorel S (2001) Livestock grazing in subtropical pastures: steps in the analysis of attribute response and plant functional types. J Ecol 89:209–226
- Nathan R (2006) Long-distance dispersal of plants. Science 313:786–788
- Noy-Meir I, Gutman M, Kaplan Y (1989) Responses of Mediterranean grassland plants to grazing and protection. J Ecol 77:290–310
- Ozinga WA, Bekker RM, Schaminée JJ, van Groenendael J (2004) Dispersal potential in plant communities depends on environmental conditions. J Ecol 92:767–777
- Ozinga WA, Römermann C, Bekker RM, Prinzing A, Tamis WLM, Schaminée JHJ, Hennekens SM, Thompson K, Poschlod P, Kleyer M, Bakker JP, van Groenendael JM (2009) Dispersal failure contributes to plant losses in NW Europe. Ecol Lett 12:66–74
- Pacala SW, Rees M (1998) Models suggesting field experiments to test two hypotheses explaining successional diversity. Am Nat 152:729–737
- Peres-Neto PR, Legendre P, Dray S, Borcard D (2006) Variation partitioning of species data matrices: estimation and comparison of fractions. Ecology 87:2614–2625
- Perry JN, Gonzalez-Andujar JL (1993) Dispersal in a metapopulation neighbourhood model of an annual plant with a seedbank. J Ecol 81:453–463
- Peterken GF, Game M (1984) Historical factors affecting the number and distribution of vascular plant species in the woodlands of central Lincolnshire. J Ecol 72:155–182
- Pimm SL, Jones HL, Diamond J (1988) On the risk of extinction. Am Nat 132:757–785
- Poschlod P, Bonn S (1998) Changing dispersal processes in the central European landscape since the last ice age: an explanation for the actual decrease of plant species richness in different habitats? Acta Bot Neerl 47:27–44
- Poschlod P, Kleyer M, Jackel A-K, Dannemann A, Tackenberg O (2003) BIOPOP—a database of plant traits and internet application for nature conservation. Folia Geobot 38:263–271
- Poschlod P, Tackenberg O, Bonn S (2005) Plant dispersal potential and its relation to species frequency and coexistence. In: van der Maarel E (ed) Vegetation ecology. Blackwell, Oxford, pp 147–171
- Poschlod P, Hoffmann J, Bernhardt-Römermann M (2011) Effect of grassland management on population structure of *Helianthemum* nummularium and Lotus corniculatus. Preslia 83:421–435
- Prentice HC, Lönn M, Rosquist G, Ihse M, Kindström M (2006) Gene diversity in a fragmented population of *Briza media*: grassland continuity in a landscape context. J Ecol 94:87–97

- Prentice HC, Jonsson BO, Sykes MT, Ihse M, Kindström M (2007) Fragmented grasslands on the Baltic island of Öland: plant community composition and land-use history. Acta Phytogeogr Suec 88:83–94
- Primack RB, Miao SL (1992) Dispersal can limit local plant distribution. Conserv Biol 6:513–519
- R Development Core Team (2010) R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna
- Reitalu T, Prentice HC, Sykes MT, Lönn M, Johansson LJ, Hall K (2008) Plant species segregation on different spatial scales in semi-natural grasslands. J Veg Sci 19:407–416
- Reitalu T, Sykes MT, Johansson LJ, Lönn M, Hall K, Vandewalle M, Prentice HC (2009) Small-scale plant species richness and evenness in semi-natural grasslands respond differently to habitat fragmentation. Biol Conserv 142:899–908
- Reitalu T, Purschke O, Johansson LJ, Hall K, Sykes MT, Prentice HC (2011) Responses of grassland species richness to local and landscape factors depend on spatial scale and habitat specialisation. J Veg Sci (in press)
- Rusch G, Fernández-Palacios JM (1995) The influence of spatial heterogeneity on regeneration by seed in a limestone grassland. J Veg Sci 6:417–426
- Römermann C, Tackenberg O, Poschlod P (2005) How to predict attachment potential of seeds to sheep and cattle coat from simple morphological seed traits. Oikos 110:219–230
- Saatkamp A, Affre L, Dutoit T, Poschlod P (2009) The seed bank longevity index revisited: limited reliability evident from a burial experiment and database analyses. Ann Bot Lond 104:715– 724
- Schupp EW, Jordano P, Gómez JM (2010) Seed dispersal effectiveness revisited: a conceptual review. New Phytol 188:333–353
- Stöcklin J, Fischer M (1999) Plants with longer-lived seeds have lower local extinction rates in grassland remnants 1950–1985. Oecologia 120:539–543
- Tackenberg O, Poschlod P, Bonn S (2003) Assessment of wind dispersal potential in plant species. Ecol Monogr 73:191–205
- Thomas CD, Cameron A, Green RE, Bakkenes M, Beaumont LJ, Collingham YC, Erasmus BFN, de Siqueira MF, Grainger A, Hannah L, Hughes L, Huntley B, van Jaarsveld AS, Midgley GF, Miles L, Ortega-Huerta MA, Peterson AT, Phillips OL, Williams SE (2004) Extinction risk from climate change. Nature 427:145–148
- Thompson K, Bakker J, Bekker R (1997) The soil seed banks of North West Europe: methodology density and longevity. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge
- Tilman D (1994) Competition and biodiversity in spatially structured habitats. Ecology 75:2–16
- Verheyen K, Hermy M (2001) The relative importance of dispersal limitation of vascular plants in secondary forest succession in Muizen Forest, Belgium. J Ecol 89:829–840
- Wiegand T, Revilla E, Moloney KA (2005) Effects of habitat loss and fragmentation on population dynamics. Conserv Biol 19:108–121

Supplementary material

Table 1 Pearson's product-moment correlations (r) between the seven dispersal andpersistence traits. Wind: wind dispersal potential, Epizoo: epizoochory, Endozoo:endozoochory, Longev: adult plant longevity, SBank: seed bank persistence, SProd: seednumber per ramet, SMass: seed mass. Significant relationships ($P \le 0.05$) are indicated in boldtext

	Epizoo	Endozoo	Longev	SBank	SProd SMass
Wind	0.502	0.002	-0.082	0.218	0.226 -0.545
Epizoo		-0.02	-0.18	0.513	0.276 -0.926
Endozoo			0.039	0.266	-0.278 -0.139
Longev				-0.477	-0.13 0.182
SBank					0.409 -0.52
SProd					-0.246



III Drivers of dispersal trait diversity

Current and historical drivers of dispersal trait diversity in plant communities

Oliver Purschke^{1,2}, Martin T. Sykes¹, Peter Poschlod³, Stefan Michalski⁴, Christine Römermann⁵, Walter Durka⁴, Ingolf Kühn⁴, Honor C. Prentice²

- ¹ Division of Physical Geography and Ecosystems Analysis, Department of Earth and Ecosystem Sciences, Lund University, Sölvegatan 12, SE-223 62 Lund, Sweden
- ² Biodiversity, Department of Biology, Lund University, Sölvegatan 37, SE-223 62 Lund, Sweden
- ³ Institute of Botany, Faculty of Biology, University of Regensburg, Universitätsstrasse 31, DE-93053 Regensburg, Germany
- ⁴ UFZ Helmholtz Centre for Environmental Research, Department of Community Ecology, Theodor-Lieser-Strasse 4, DE-06120 Halle (Saale), Germany
- ⁵ Institute of Physical Geography, Goethe-University Frankfurt am Main, Altenhöferallee 1, 60438 Frankfurt am Main, Germany

Abstract

The diversity of dispersal and persistence traits is a key aspect of biodiversity that will determine the response of plant communities to future habitat fragmentation and deterioration. Using quantitative information on long-distance seed dispersal potential by wind and animals and on species' persistence/longevity, we (1) tested whether observed patterns of multidimensional dispersal and persistence trait diversity (functional richness, FRic and functional divergence, FDiv) of seminatural grassland plant communities differed from random expectations, given the species richness, and (2) quantified the extent to which current and historical landscape structure and local management history may act as filters that constrain trait diversity of plant communities within present-day grassland sites. Null model analysis revealed that more grassland sites than expected had trait diversity that was lower or higher than expected, indicating that the multivariate range and dispersion of trait values in present-day communities are influenced by deterministic filtering processes. Both FRic and FDiv increased with grassland age, suggesting that long-term grazing continuity has promoted the diversity of dispersal and persistence traits in present-day grasslands. We also found that FDiv was interactively affected by current grazing intensity and the amount of grassland habitat in the historical surrounding landscape in 1938: communities in sites that are well-grazed at the present-day, and were also surrounded by large amounts of grassland in the past had the highest diversity of dispersal and persistence strategies. The study suggests that the historical context of a site within a landscape will influence the extent to which current grazing management is able to maintain a diversity of dispersal and persistence strategies, and buffer communities (and their associated functions) against continuing habitat fragmentation.

Keywords: community assembly, functional divergence, functional diversity, functional richness, grassland plants, landscape fragmentation, lifehistory traits, persistence, phylogenetic autocorrelation, spatial autocorrelation

Introduction

Empirical and theoretical studies suggest that the current and ongoing loss of biodiversity is likely to have a negative effect on ecosystem functioning and stability in the face of future environmental change (Chapin et al. 2000; Loreau et al. 2001; Hooper et al. 2005; Isbell et al. 2011). It is the functional traits of the species, rather than the identities of the species themselves, that are expected to determine how ecological communities will respond to environmental change (Lavorel & Garnier 2002; Laliberté et al. 2010).

Land use change, habitat fragmentation and habitat deterioration are major threats to plant biodiversity at both global and local scales (Vitousek et al. 1997; Sala et al. 2000; Foley et al. 2005). The dispersal and persistence traits of their component species will determine the ways in which plant communities, and their associated functions, are able to track suitable habitat. Plant species are dispersed by multiple vectors in space (e.g. long-distance dispersal by wind and animals) and time (e.g. in the seed bank or as long-lived perennials) and show inter-specific differences in their dispersal potential for each of these vectors (Poschlod et al. 2005; Ozinga et al. 2009). If the species within a local community represent a wide variety of different dispersal and persistence strategies, the loss of a specific dispersal vector may be compensated for - if alternative dispersal mechanisms allow for successful colonization. The diversity of dispersal and persistence traits within plant communities therefore represents an important facet of biodiversity that is expected to determine how communities, and their associated functions, are sustained under future habitat fragmentation and changes in local management (see Mayfield et al. 2006).

Previous studies (Ozinga et al. 2004; Mayfield et al. 2006) of dispersal trait diversity have focussed on the number of dispersal syndromes and do not allow for interspecific variation of dispersal traits or the fact that dispersal potential is multidimensional. There is a need for studies that assess multivariate dispersal potential (especially in fragmented landscapes) and its response to environmental drivers (McGill et al. 2006; Villéger et al. 2008; Mouchet et al. 2010).

The range and dispersion of dispersal and persistence traits within local communities is constrained by a set of nested (hierarchical) filtering processes that act over a range of spatial scales (Keddy 1992; Zobel 1997). At the landscape scale, spatial isolation resulting, for example, from low amounts of suitable habitat in the surrounding landscape, acts as a filter that decreases rates of long-distance dispersal and colonization success (Eriksson et al. 2002), and may only allow a subset of species with a specific suite of dispersal traits to co-exist. At the local scale, a lack of suitable micro-sites may reduce the probability of successful colonization by seed and favour long-term persistent species (Grubb 1977; Bullock et al. 1995). Both local and landscape filters may act in concert (Bullock et al. 2002; Purschke et al. 2011) and generate communities that are characterized by a lower variety of different dispersal and persistence strategies than would be expected from a random draw of species from the regional species pool (trait convergence). However, if, for example, both landscape structure and the availability of gaps for establishment favour multiple alternative dispersal strategies, local communities will consist of species that have a wide variety of complementary dispersal and persistence strategies (cf. Grime 2006: Schleicher et al. 2011) and the observed diversity of dispersal and persistence traits will be higher than expected.

Dispersal filtering may also have an historical component. Dispersal limitation and long-term persistence have been shown to lead to a time lag in species' responses to habitat fragmentation and changes in local management regime (Helm et al. 2006; Herben et al. 2006). Previous studies have drawn attention to the importance of history as a determinant of dispersal potential in present-day plant communities, and have shown that the distribution of individual dispersal and persistence traits may be related to past rather than to present-day descriptors of sites and their surrounding landscape (Adriaens et al. 2006; Lindborg 2007; Purschke et al. 2011).

Analyses of the relationships between traitderived indices, such as functional diversity, and environmental variables, are often limited by the presence of spatial and/or phylogenetic autocorrelation which may introduce bias in the estimation of model coefficients. It has recently been recognized that spatial structure and phylogenetic information should be considered jointly: trait-similarity between species may be the result of a shared evolutionary history; traits may also show recent convergence as a result of adaptation to similar environmental conditions in spatially adjacent sites (Diniz-Filho et al. 2007; Freckleton & Jetz 2009; Kühn et al. 2009).

The main aim of the present study was to assess the extent to which the diversity of dispersal and persistence traits in present-day semi-natural grassland plant communities is determined by the current and historical characteristics of local management regime and the configuration of the surrounding landscape. Semi-natural grasslands are among the most diverse habitats in Europe (Poschlod & WallisDeVries 2002; WallisDeVries et al. 2002), and long-distance dispersal by multiple vectors has been shown to be of central importance for the colonization and maintenance of species diversity in these grassland communities (Fischer et al. 1996; Tackenberg et al. 2003). However, the substantial reduction in the area of seminatural grasslands over the last few centuries has led to a decline in the contribution of dispersal processes to colonization success in the presentday landscape (Poschlod & Bonn 1998; Schupp et al. 2010; Purschke et al. 2011).

The first objective of our study was to quantify the extent to which the dispersal and persistence trait diversity (multivariate functional richness and functional divergence) within the present-day grassland plant communities is higher or lower than expected from a random draw of species from the regional species pool – taking into account five quantitative dispersal and persistence traits. If there are dominant filtering processes that either restrict the distribution of traits or that select for alternative/complementary dispersal strategies, we expect that the observed functional diversity will, on average, be either less or greater than predicted. The second objective was to quantify the extent to which the configuration of the present-day and historical landscapes, the current management status, and the history of management may act as filters that constrain the dispersal trait diversity within the present-day communities - taking into account both spatial and phylogenetic autocorrelation. To what extent does the effect of local management status on dispersal trait diversity depend on the structure of the past and present landscape surrounding the grassland sites?

Material and Methods

Study area

The study area is situated on the Baltic Island of Öland and covers an area of approximately 22 km². The landscape has an overall flat topography and consists of a mosaic of grassland, arable fields and forests. The proportion of semi-natural grassland in the landscape has declined progressively over the last three centuries, from 86 % in 1723 to 9 % at present-day (Johansson et al. 2008).

Vegetation sampling

The presence-absence of herbaceous, vascular plant species was recorded between May and August 2007 in 113 grassland polygons (sites). Sampling was restricted to dry grassland vegetation with low levels of eutrophication, in order to avoid major gradients of edaphic variation (cf. Reitalu et al. 2009). In each grassland site we searched for all herbaceous vascular plant species within vegetation that contained the grasses *Festuca ovina* and/ or Helictotrichon pratense. Both of these species are wide-spread in mesic and dry grasslands and avoid eutrophicated habitats (Prentice et al. 2007). We did not sample the area within a 200-m zone along the polygon border in order to reduce edge effects (see Reitalu et al. 2008). Sampling time was proportional to the polygon area and ranged between 1-12 hours. A total of 185 species was recorded in the 113 polygons.

Local and landscape descriptors

Each grassland polygon was assigned to one of four age classes (Age), corresponding to 30, 55, 105 and 275 years of grassland continuity before 2004 (Johansson et al. 2008). Present-day grazing intensity (Grazing) was estimated on a scale of 0 to 4 (ungrazed to intensely grazed) on the basis of the presence of grazing animals and recent signs of grazing (see Reitalu et al. 2008). We also quantified the cover of trees (Tree.cov, in %) and the total area (Area, in ha) for each grassland polygon. The percentage of grassland habitat within the present-day and historical landscape (Grass.1835, Grass.1938, Grass.2004) within a 300-m buffer zone around the edge of each of the grassland polygons was quantified by Johansson et al. (2008), using historical maps from three different time periods, 1835, 1938 and 2004.

Dispersal and persistence traits

Quantitative information on five life-history traits related to long-distance seed dispersal and persistence was compiled from trait data bases (Poschlod et al. 2003; Kleyer et al. 2008). Longdistance dispersal potential was characterized by (1) wind dispersal potential (Wind), ranging from 0 (low) to 7 (high) on an ordinal scale, derived from data on seed terminal velocity and seed release height (Tackenberg 2003); (2) epizoochory potential (Epizoo), predicted from seed mass and seed morphology using the regression model proposed by Römermann et al. (2005); and 3) endozoochorous dispersal potential (Endozoo) on a continuous scale, estimated according to the approach of Bruun & Poschlod (2006). Persistence was characterized by (1) adult plant longevity (Longev), derived from data on plant life span and on clonal propagation, using three ordinal classes "annual and biennial", "perennial/without the ability to spread clonally", and "perennial showing clonality"; and (2) seed bank persistence (SBank), based on the longevity index (Thompson et al. 1997; Bekker et al. 1998).

Trait diversity indices

For each grassland site, multivariate trait diversity (including all five dispersal and persistence traits) was characterized by two indices, functional richness (FRic) and functional divergence (FDiv), according to the framework of Villéger et al. (2008). FRic is a measure of the multivariate range of trait values, or the functional space, occupied by species in the community. FDiv measures how species are distributed within this volume and thus to which degree species cluster at the edges of the trait space. Low FDiv values indicate that most species cluster around the center of the multivariate trait space, whereas high values indicate the predominance of species with extreme trait values that lie in the edges of the trait space. We did not estimate the third functional diversity component (functional evenness) of Villéger et al. (2008), because this measure of functional evenness performs poorly with presence-absence data (Mouchet et al. 2010). Because our study included both continuous and ordinal traits, and because trait data were not available for all species, FRic and FDiv were calculated according to the distance-based generalization of the original approach by Villéger et al. (2008), as implemented in the 'FD'-package (Laliberte & Legendre 2010) in R (R Development Core Team 2011). Calculations of FRic and FDiv were based on the set of 143 species (78 % of the total number of species) that were represented by data on at least three of the five traits.

Analysis

Null model analysis

We carried out null model analysis, to test whether the observed trait diversity values (FRic and FDiv) were simply a product of species richness, or whether there were underlying trait-based filtering mechanisms that caused that the observed values of functional diversity to be higher or lower than expected from a random draw of species from the species pool (Mason et al. 2007). Null communities were generated using the trial swap algorithm (Miklos & Podani 2004) in the R-package 'vegan' (Oksanen et al. 2011); swapping species occurrences among the grassland sites but keeping both the species richness at each site and the occurrence frequency of each species across the whole landscape constant. This null model approach takes into account the fact that a) the number of species in a grassland site will constrain the range of possible trait values and b) the species are dispersal-limited and the ability to colonize a grassland site will depend on a species' frequency in the study area. For each site, the trait diversity indices were recalculated for 999 randomizations to test whether the observed trait diversity values were significantly (P < 0.05) higher or lower than expected by chance. We calculated the standardized effect size (SES), defined as the ratio between observed to expected values of trait diversity: SES = (Obs - Exp)/sd(Exp), where Obs is the observed trait diversity value and Exp and sd(Exp) are the mean and the standard deviation of the expected trait diversity in the 999 random communities. The SES is independent of species richness (in our study: FRic: r = 0.08, n.s.; FDiv: r = -0.12, n.s.) and negative or positive SES values indicate that species in a local community are more similar or dissimilar, with regard to their dispersal and persistence trait values, than random expectations.

We tested whether the mean SES of the grassland sites differed from zero (one-sample *t*-test), in order to assess whether the trait diversity of the grassland sites was, on average, lower or higher than random expectations. The average functional diversity of the sites is assumed to be random if approximately 95% of the SES values fall within the range between -2 and 2 (Gotelli & Rohde 2002). We also tested whether the number of grassland sites that had significantly higher or lower trait diversity values than expected (from the 999 random communities) was greater than expected, using a one-tailed binomial test. SES values, instead of the observed FRic and FDiv values, were used in all the subsequent analyses.

We used principal component analysis (PCA) to visualize whether high or low values for FRic and FDiv were related to specific trait values. PCA was carried out on the community-level mean trait values, and FRic- and FDiv-vectors were projected onto the trait values using the *envfit*-function in 'vegan' (Oksanen et al. 2011). This ordination of site-level trait mean values and functional diversity does not allow the visualization of with-in-site variation in trait values.

Drivers of diversity in dispersal and persistence traits

We used GLM regression analyses to quantify and test the relationships between dispersal/persistence diversity (SES of FRic and FDiv) and the historical and current descriptors of the grassland sites and their surrounding landscape. All explanatory variables were scaled to mean = 0 and SD =1 prior to analysis. Absolute Pearson correlation coefficients, |r|, between explanatory variables did not exceed 0.3 (see Table S1 in the Appendix). In order to test for possible non-linear effects (Reitalu et al. 2010; Pakeman 2011), as well as the possibility that the effect of local management on trait diversity may depend on landscape context (Rundlöf & Smith 2006), we ran a series of separate models to select significant quadratic effects, and significant two-way interactions between the local and landscape descriptors. To obtain the minimal adequate model that best described the data, we then carried out a stepwise backward variable selection procedure on the full model, including all linear effects as well as the pre-selected significant quadratic effects and two-way interactions from the a-priori selection. Quadratic effects in the final, reduced model were only reported if the lowest or highest value of the quadratic curve was within the range of values of that explanatory variable (tested using the Mitchell-Olds & Shaw (1987)-test in 'vegan' (Oksanen et al. 2011)).

We checked, and if necessary, corrected for spatio-phylogenetic autocorrelation in the residuals of the minimal adequate model using the spatio-phylogenetic eigenvector filtering approach proposed by Kühn et al. (2009). First, the phylogenetic distance between the sites (phylogenetic beta diversity) was assessed by the phylosor index (Bryant et al. 2008), R-package 'picante' (Kembel et al. 2010)) which is defined by the fraction of branch-length shared between two communities. We used a phylogeny based on a published (topological) supertree for Central European angiosperms without branch length information (Durka, 2002; with updated topology). We dated the internal nodes of the tree with the help of an extensive literature survey on published ages of the respective branching events. An ultrametric tree was created by distributing the nodes that lacked dating information evenly between the dated nodes using the 'bladj' algorithm in Phylocom (Webb et al. 2008). Second, the phylogenetic similarity matrix was converted into a dissimilarity matrix which was decomposed into its eigenvectors using principal coordinate analysis (PCoA) in the R-package 'ape' (Paradis et al. 2004). The set of 47 eigenvectors that corresponded to positive eigenvalues were used as predictors for phylogenetic information structured at different spatial scales. Finally, we selected spatio-phylogenetic eigenvectors that reduced residual autocorrelation in the minimal adequate non-spatial models below a significance level of alpha=0.05, using Moran eigenvector filtering (Dray et al. 2006) and the MEfunction (modified by I. Kühn) in the R-package 'spdep' (Bivand et al. 2011). The selected eigenvectors were included as co-variables in the minimal adequate regression models in order to correct for spatio-phylogenetic autocorrelation.

Results

Null model analysis

Null model analysis revealed that the mean standardized effect size of functional richness (FRic) was not significantly different from zero (Fig. 1, Table 1), indicating that the multivariate range of dispersal and persistence traits within the grasland sites is, on average, not significantly higher or lower than expected from random. However, the values of functional richness were highly variable across the landscape, and there were more grassland sites than expected that contained communities with significantly lower (n=9) or higher (n=10) than the expected functional richness (Table 1). In contrast to FRic, the mean standardized effect size of functional divergence (FDiv) was on average higher than expected (Fig. 1, Table 1), indicating a general tendency for species within the grassland sites to have higher levels of distinct/ alternative dispersal and persistence strategies than expected from a random draw of species from the regional species pool. A higher than expected number of sites (n=10) contained communities with a greater than expected functional divergence, but only few sites (n=4) contained communities that had significantly lower than expected FDiv values.

Relationships between dispersal trait diversity and local, landscape and historical filters

The minimal adequate models for both FRic and FDiv had spatially non-independent residuals (Table 2). This residual autocorrelation was removed by the inclusion of pre-selected spatio-phylogenetic filters in the regression models.

None of the dispersal trait diversity indices (SES of FRic and FDiv) was significantly explained by current landscape configurations (Grass_2004)

Table 1. Mean standardized effect sizes (SES) for functional richness (FRic) and functional divergence (FDiv, significance levels from one-sample *t*-tests) and the number of communities (n=113 in total) that had FRic and FDiv values lower or higher than expected from 999 random communities (significance levels from one-tailed binomial test). *** P \leq 0.001; ** P \leq 0.01; * P \leq 0.05; n.s., non-significant.

	FRic	FDiv
Mean SES	0.047 n.s.	0.394 **
Lower than expected (n)	9 **	4 n.s.
Higher than expected (n)	10 ***	10 ***

or grassland area (Area). Instead, both FRic and FDiv were significantly positively associated with grassland age (Age, Table 2), indicating that the multivariate range of dispersal and persistence traits that is occupied by the species, as well as the degree to which species within local communities have alternative/distinct dispersal and persistence strategies, are higher in older grassland sites that have been continuously grazed over long periods of time. FRic was also strongly negatively associated with the percentage cover of trees within the sites (Tree_cov). In addition, FDiv showed a significant positive association with the percentage of grassland habitat in the surrounding



Fig. 1. Bean plots (combining density and strip plots) showing the distribution of standardized effect size values (SES) for functional richness (FRic) and functional divergence (FDiv). Strips depict the individual observations (n=113 communities) and thick lines indicate the mean. Density kernels were estimated based on the individual SES values. Negative or positive SES-values indicate that the trait diversity is lower or higher than expected. Strips outside the range (-2; 2) indicate communities that have trait diversity values that are significantly different from those estimated from 999 random communities.

Table 2. Minimal adequate regression models (GLMs) of the relationship between the standardized effect size of the dispersal trait diversity indices (FRic and FDiv) and the current and historical descriptors of the grassland communities and their surrounding landscape. The non-spatial models (Non-spatial) and the models including spatially-structured phylogenetic filters (Spatio-phylo) are presented. AIC, Akaike information criterion; R^2adj , adjusted R^2 . *** $P \le 0.001$; ** $P \le 0.05$; n.s., non-significant.

		FRic		FDiv
	Non-spatial	Spatio-phylo	Non-spatial	Spatio-phylo
Intercept	-0.168 n.s.	-0.109 n.s.	0.332 **	0.332 **
Grass.1938			0.475 ***	0.413 **
Grass.2004			-0.402 **	-0.248 n.s.
Age	0.234 n.s.	0.271 *	0.293 **	0.356 **
Grazing			-0.353 **	-0.188 n.s.
Tree.cov	-0.656 ***	-0.545 ***		
Tree.cov ²	0.218 *	0.158 n.s.		
Grazing × Grass.1938			0.457 ***	0.463 ***
Global Moran's I	0.023 *	0.001 n.s.	0.024 *	0.006 n.s.
Filters		P1		Р3
AIC	381.35	356.05	374.7	364.6
R²adj	0.187	0.355	0.239	0.31

landscape in 1938 (Table 2). However, FDiv was mainly explained by the interaction between the percentage of grassland in the surrounding historical landscape in 1938 and the current withinsite grazing intensity (Grazing × Grass.1938; Table 2, Fig. 2). FDiv increased with grazing intensity, but only if the sites were surrounded by a large proportion of grassland habitat in the historical landscape, indicating that grassland communities in currently well-grazed sites that were also well connected in the past contain species that have high levels of distinct/alternative dispersal and persistence strategies.

Discussion

Communities and their associated functions may be more resilient to environmental change if the species comprising the communities have the potential to disperse and persist by a wide range of different mechanisms (Mayfield et al. 2006; Ozinga et al. 2009). But what factors determine the diversity of dispersal and persistence traits in local communities?

The present study quantified the extent to which multivariate dispersal and persistence trait diversity in plant communities is explained by the current and historical characteristics of grassland sites and their surrounding landscape. Trait diversity was highest in sites that had a long grazing



Fig. 2. Dispersal trait diversity (SES of FDiv; light grey to black shading) in response to the interaction between present-day grazing intensity (Grazing) and amount of grassland in the historical landscape (Grass.1938).

continuity, and in sites that were surrounded by large amounts of grassland habitat in the historical landscape in 1938. Dispersal trait diversity also showed a positive response to current grazing intensity – but only in sites that were well connected in the historical landscape. Successful dispersal by multiple vectors within the historical landscape, as well as the long-term availability of suitable microsites (gaps) for establishment within sites, are likely to have contributed to a high diversity of dispersal and persistence strategies within the present-day grassland sites.

Null model analysis

In order to assess whether there are filtering processes that either constrain the diversity of dispersal or persistence traits or select for alternative dispersal and persistence strategies, the observed trait diversity values need to be compared with the trait diversity values generated by a null model (Gotelli & Graves 1996). Because the null model used in our study maintained both levels of species richness within sites as well as species frequencies across the whole study landscape, the detection of higher or lower than expected trait diversity values provides a conservative indication of the presence of filtering processes (Gotelli & Entsminger 2003; Kembel & Hubbell 2006).

The observed values of functional richness (FRic) were on average not significantly different from random expectations, with a mean standardized effect size close to zero (Table 1, Fig. 1), indicating that there are no dominant filtering processes that either consistently constrain the multivariate range of dispersal and persistence traits or consistently select for species that differ in their dispersal and persistence strategies. However, the fact that communities in a significant number of sites were assembled non-randomly with respect to their dispersal and persistence traits suggests that there are trait-based filtering processes whose relative importance varies with varying environmental conditions (e.g. management intensity or landscape complexity) within the study system (Kembel & Hubbell 2006; Pakeman et al. 2011). More grassland sites than expected had significantly higher or lower FRic values than predicted from random communities (Table 1). Whereas the local habitat and landscape characteristics of some sites are likely to have acted as filters that restrict the multivariate range of dispersal and persistence traits, a different set of habitat characteristics in other sites may select for species with a wider range of (distinct) dispersal and persistence strategies. Lower than expected levels of trait diversity in some sites, combined with higher than expected trait diversity in other sites, appear to have resulted in average levels of trait diversity across the landscape that do not deviate from random predictions (Schamp & Aarssen 2009).

In contrast to FRic, FDiv was on average higher than expected (Table 1). The fact that more sites than expected (n=10) had significantly greater than expected FDiv, whereas only four sites had a
lower than expected FDiv suggests that, across the grassland sites within our study system, there is a predominance of filtering processes that select for species with distinct/alternative dispersal and persistence strategies.

Drivers of dispersal trait diversity

The best model explaining the functional divergence of dispersal and persistence traits (SES of FDiv) included descriptors of current and historical management regimes, and landscape history. FDiv measures the extent to which between-species differences in dispersal and persistence traits are a reflection of extreme trait values. In our study, FDiv increased with both, grassland age (Age) and the percentage of grassland habitat in the historical surrounding landscape in 1938 (Grass.1938; Table 2). Long grazing continuity is likely to have ensured the long-term availability of gaps for establishment once seeds have arrived at a site, and may also allow for regeneration from the soil seed bank (Grubb 1977; Kahmen & Poschlod 2008). And the reserves of grassland habitat in the surrounding landscape represent the main dispersal source for the colonization of grassland fragments (Snäll et al. 2004). An earlier study in the same area (Purschke et al. 2011) showed that long-dispersal potential by wind and animals was explained by historical rather than by current landscape characteristics, and concluded that long distance dispersal processes no longer contributed to the colonization of the remaining grassland fragments within the increasingly fragmented modern landscape. In the present study, communities with high FDiv-values were associated with high mean values for longdistance dispersal potential by wind and animals, and lower adult plant longevity (Fig. 3). The fact that FDiv tended to be greater than expected in the oldest sites (the sites with the longest grazing continuity), as well as in sites that were surrounded by large amounts of grassland habitat in the

past, suggests that (a) the historical landscape structure has promoted dispersal by multiple vectors, and (b) the presence of suitable microsites over long periods of time has ensured that these species could establish – generating communities that contain species that have a wide range of different dispersal and persistence strategies.

Although there was no direct association between FDiv and current grazing intensity, there was a highly significant interaction effect of present-day grazing intensity and the amount of grassland habitat in 1938 (Grazing × Grass.1938; Table 2, Fig. 2) on FDiv. Despite reduced levels of external recruitment in the modern landscape, grazing may allow the persistence of populations of long-distance dispersed species in the grassland fragments - possibly because small scale disturbance provides safe sites for continued internal recruitment (Purschke et al. 2011). But the results from the present study suggest that present-day grazing management will only be able maintain a high diversity of dispersal and persistence strategies in sites that were surrounded by large amounts of grassland habitat in the historical landscape.



Fig. 3. Biplot from a principal component analysis (PCA) visualizing the relationship between the sitelevel (n=113) mean values of the five dispersal and persistence traits and the dispersal trait diversity indices (SES of FRic and FDiv) in the sites. The directions of the arrows indicate positive correlations between trait diversity and the respective trait.

FRic, a measure of the multivariate range of dispersal and persistence traits, was explained by grazing continuity and tree cover. FRic values were lower than expected in the youngest grassland sites, and in sites that are overgrown by trees. Low levels of FRic in the youngest grasslands are associated with a low proportion of long-distance dispersed grassland species (Fig. 3). In contrast, accumulation of litter and relatively high levels of shading within sites with high tree cover are likely to have selected for long-term persistent species (Fig. 3).

Conclusions

The results of the present study emphasize the importance of both history and current management regime (and their interactions) as determinants of multivariate dispersal and persistence trait diversity. Grazing continuity over long time periods enhances the diversity of different dispersal and persistence strategies within grassland communities. Trait diversity increases with current grazing intensity, but only in sites that were well-connected to grassland areas in the past. The extent to which local grassland management strategies will be able to maintain a diversity of dispersal traits and buffer communities, and their associated functions, against future environmental changes is likely to depend on the historical context of sites within the landscape.

Acknowledgements

We would like to thank Lotten J. Johansson and Triin Reitalu for providing landscape data, and Marten Winter, Robin Pakeman and Barbara C. Schmid for discussions. The ecological research station "Station Linné" at Ölands Skogsby provided the working base for the fieldwork. The study was financed by grants to M.T.S. and H.C.P. from the Swedish Research Council for Environment, Agricultural Sciences and Spatial Planning (FORMAS).

References

- Adriaens D., Honnay O. & Hermy M. (2006) No evidence of a plant extinction debt in highly fragmented calcareous grasslands in Belgium. *Biological Conservation* 133: 212-224.
- Bekker R. M., Bakker J. P., Grandin U., Kalamees R., Milberg P., Poschlod P., Thompson K. & Willems J. H. (1998) Seed size, shape and vertical distribution in the soil: indicators of seed longevity. *Functional Ecology* 12: 834-842.
- Bivand R., with contributions by Micah Altman, Anselin L., Assunção R., Berke O., Bernat A., Blanchet G., Blankmeyer E., Carvalho M., Christensen B., Chun Y., Dormann C., Dray S., Halbersma R., Krainski E., Legendre P., Lewin-Koh N., Li H., Ma J., Millo G., Mueller W., Ono H., Peres-Neto P., Piras G., Reder M., Tiefelsdorf M. and Yu. D. (2011) spdep: Spatial dependence: weighting schemes, statistics and models. R package version 0.5-40.
- Bruun, H. H. & Poschlod, P. (2006). Why are small seeds dispersed through animal guts: large numbers or seed size per se? *Oikos* 113: 402-411.
- Bryant J. A., Lamanna C., Morlon H., Kerkhoff A. J., Enquist B. J. & Green J. L. (2008) Microbes on mountainsides: contrasting elevational patterns of bacterial and plant diversity. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 105: 11505-11511.
- Bullock J. M., Moy I. M., Pywell R. F., Coulson S. J., Nolan A. M. and Caswell H. (2002). Plant dispersal and colonization processes at local and landscape scales. In: Bullock J. M., Kenward R. E., Hails R. S. (eds) *Dispersal ecology*. Blackwell Science, Oxford, pp. 279-302.
- Bullock J. M., Hill B. C., Silvertown J. & Sutton M. (1995) Gap colonization as a source of grassland community change: effects of gap size and grazing on the rate and mode of colonization by different species. *Oikos* 72: 273-282.
- Chapin F. S., Zavaleta E. S., Eviner V. T., Naylor R. L., Vitousek P. M., Reynolds H. L., Hooper D. U., Lavorel S., Sala O. E., Hobbie S. E., Mack M. C. & Diaz S. (2000) Consequences of changing biodiversity. *Nature* 405: 234-242.
- Diniz J. A. F., Bini L. M., Rodriguez M. A., Rangel T. F. L. V. B. & Hawkins B. A. (2007) Seeing the forest for the trees: partitioning ecological and phylogenetic

components of Bergmann's rule in European Carnivora. *Ecography* 30: 598-608.

- Dray S., Legendre P. & Peres-Neto P. R. (2006) Spatial modelling: a comprehensive framework for principal coordinate analysis of neighbour matrices (PCNM). *Ecological Modelling* 196: 483-493.
- Durka W. (2002) Phylogenie der Farn- und Blütenpflanzen Deutschlands. BIOLFLOR – eine Datenbank zu biologisch-ökologischen Merkmalen der Gefäßpflanzen in Deutschland (eds. Klotz, S., Kühn, I. & Durka, W.). Schriftenreihe für Vegetationskunde 38, pp. 75–91. Bundesamt für Naturschutz, Bonn, Germany.
- Eriksson O., Cousins S. A. O. & Bruun H. H. (2002) Land-use history and fragmentation of traditionally managed grasslands in Scandinavia. *Journal of Vegetation Science* 13: 743-748.
- Fischer S. F., Poschlod P. & Beinlich B. (1996) Experimental studies on the dispersal of plants and animals on sheep in calcareous grasslands. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 33: 1206-1222.
- Foley J. A., DeFries R., Asner G. P., Barford C., Bonan G., Carpenter S. R., Chapin F. S., Coe M. T., Daily G. C., Gibbs H. K., Helkowski J. H., Holloway T., Howard E. A., Kucharik C. J., Monfreda C., Patz J. A., Prentice I. C., Ramankutty N. & Snyder P. K. (2005) Global consequences of land use. *Science* 309: 570-574.
- Freckleton R. P. & Jetz W. (2009) Space versus phylogeny: disentangling phylogenetic and spatial signals in comparative data. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences* 276: 21-30.
- Gotelli N. J. & Entsminger G. L. (2003) Swap algorithms in null model analysis. *Ecology* 84: 532-535.
- Gotelli N. J. and Graves G. R., (1996) Null models in ecology. Smithsonian Institution Press, Washington, D.C., USA.
- Gotelli N. J. & Rohde K. (2002) Co-occurrence of ectoparasites of marine fishes: a null model analysis. *Ecology Letters* 5: 86-94.
- Grime J. P. (2006) Trait convergence and trait divergence in herbaceous plant communities: Mechanisms and consequences. *Journal of Vegetation Science* 17: 255-260.
- Grubb P. J. (1977) The maintenance of species-richness in plant communities – the importance of the regeneration niche. Biological Reviews of the Cambridge Philosophical Society 52: 107-145.
- Helm A., Hanski I. & Pärtel M. (2006) Slow response of plant species richness to habitat loss and fragmentation. *Ecology Letters* 9: 72-77.
- Herben T., Münzbergova Z., Milden M., Ehrlén J., Cousins S. & Eriksson O. (2006) Long-term spatial dynamics of *Succisa pratensis* in a changing rural landscape: linking dynamical modelling with historical maps. *Journal of Ecology* 94: 131-143.

- Hooper D. U., Chapin F. S., Ewel J. J., Hector A., Inchausti P., Lavorel S., Lawton J. H., Lodge D. M., Loreau M., Naeem S., Schmid B., Setala H., Symstad A. J., Vandermeer J. & Wardle D. A. (2005) Effects of biodiversity on ecosystem functioning: a consensus of current knowledge. *Ecological Monographs* 75: 3-35.
- Isbell F., Calcagno V., Hector A., Connolly J., Harpole W. S., Reich P. B., Scherer-Lorenzen M., Schmid B., Tilman D., van Ruijven J., Weigelt A., Wilsey B. J., Zavaleta E. S. & Loreau M. (2011) High plant diversity is needed to maintain ecosystem services. *Nature* 477: 199-202.
- Johansson L. J., Hall K., Prentice H. C., Ihse M., Reitalu T., Sykes M. T. & Kindström M. (2008) Semi-natural grassland continuity, long-term land-use change and plant species richness in an agricultural landscape on Öland, Sweden. *Landscape and Urban Planning* 84: 200-211.
- Kahmen S. & Poschlod P. (2008) Effects of grassland management on plant functional trait composition. *Agriculture, Ecosystems and Environment* 128: 137-145.
- Keddy P. A. (1992) Assembly and response rules 2 goals for predictive community ecology. *Journal of Vegetation Science* 3: 157-164.
- Kembel S. W., Cowan P. D., Helmus M. R., Cornwell W. K., Morlon H., Ackerly D. D., Blomberg S. P. & Webb C. O. (2010) Picante: R tools for integrating phylogenies and ecology. *Bioinformatics* 26: 1463-1464.
- Kembel S. W. & Hubbell S. P. (2006) The phylogenetic structure of a neotropical forest tree community. *Ecology* 87: S86-S99.
- Kleyer M., Bekker R., Knevel I., Bakker J., Thompson K., Sonnenschein M., Poschlod P., van Groenendael J., Klimes L., Klimesová J., Klotz S., Rusch G., Hermy M., Adriaens D., Boedeltje G., Bossuyt B., Dannemann A., Endels P., Götzenberger L., Hodgson J., Jackel A.-K., Kühn I., Kunzmann D., Ozinga W., Römermann C., Stadler M., Schlegelmilch J., Steendam H., Tackenberg O., Wilmann B., Cornelissen J., Eriksson O., Garnier E. & Peco B. (2008) The LEDA Traitbase: a database of life-history traits of the Northwest European flora. *Journal of Ecology* 96: 1266-1274.
- Kühn I., Nobis M. P. & Durka W. (2009) Combining spatial and phylogenetic eigenvector filtering in trait analysis. *Global Ecology and Biogeography* 18: 745-758.
- Laliberte E. & Legendre P. (2010) A distance-based framework for measuring functional diversity from multiple traits. *Ecology* 91: 299-305.
- Laliberté E., Wells J. A., DeClerck F., Metcalfe D. J., Catterall C. P., Queiroz C., Aubin I., Bonser S. P., Ding Y., Fraterrigo J. M., McNamara S., Morgan J. W., Merlos D. S., Vesk P. A. & Mayfield M. M. (2010)

Land-use intensification reduces functional redundancy and response diversity in plant communities. *Ecology Letters* 13: 76-86.

- Lavorel S. & Garnier E. (2002) Predicting changes in community composition and ecosystem functioning from plant traits: revisiting the Holy Grail. *Functional Ecology* 16: 545-556.
- Lindborg R. (2007) Evaluating the distribution of plant life-history traits in relation to current and historical landscape configurations. *Journal of Ecology* 95: 555-564.
- Loreau M., Naeem S., Inchausti P., Bengtsson J., Grime J. P., Hector A., Hooper D. U., Huston M. A., Raffaelli D., Schmid B., Tilman D. & Wardle D. A. (2001) Biodiversity and ecosystem functioning: current knowledge and future challenges. *Science* 294: 804-808.
- Mason N. W. H., Lanoiselee C., Mouillot D., Irz P. & Argillier C. (2007) Functional characters combined with null models reveal inconsistency in mechanisms of species turnover in lacustrine fish communities. *Oecologia* 153: 441-452.
- Mayfield M. M., Ackerly D. & Daily G. C. (2006) The diversity and conservation of plant reproductive and dispersal functional traits in human-dominated tropical landscapes. *Journal of Ecology* 94: 522-536.
- McGill B. J., Enquist B. J., Weiher E. & Westoby M. (2006) Rebuilding community ecology from functional traits. *Trends in Ecology and Evolution* 21: 178-185.
- Miklos I. & Podani J. (2004) Randomization of presence-absence matrices: comments and new algorithms. *Ecology* 85: 86-92.
- Mitchell-Olds T. & Shaw R. (1987) Regression analysis of natural selection: statistical inference and biological interpretation. *Evolution* 41: 1149-1161.
- Mouchet M. A., Villéger S., Mason N. W. H. & Mouillot D. (2010) Functional diversity measures: an overview of their redundancy and their ability to discriminate community assembly rules. *Functional Ecology* 24: 867-876.
- Oksanen J., Blanchet F. G., Kindt R., Legendre P., Minchin P. R., O'Hara R. B., Simpson G. L., Solymos P., Stevens M. H. H. and Wagner H. (2011) *vegan: Community Ecology Package*. R package version 2.1-4.
- Ozinga W. A., Bekker R. M., Schaminee J. J. & van Groenendael J. (2004) Dispersal potential in plant communities depends on environmental conditions. *Journal of Ecology* 92: 767-777.
- Ozinga W. A., Romermann C., Bekker R. M., Prinzing A., Tamis W. L. M., Schaminee J. H. J., Hennekens S. M., Thompson K., Poschlod P., Kleyer M., Bakker J. P. & van Groenendael J. M. (2009) Dispersal fail-

ure contributes to plant losses in NW Europe. *Ecology Letters* 12: 66-74.

- Pakeman R., Lennon J. & Brooker R. (2011) Trait assembly in plant assemblages and its modulation by productivity and disturbance. *Oecologia* 167: 209-218.
- Pakeman R. J. (2011) Functional diversity indices reveal the impacts of land use intensification on plant community assembly. *Journal of Ecology* 99: 1143– 1151.
- Paradis E., Claude J. & Strimmer K. (2004) APE: analyses of phylogenetics and evolution in R language. *Bioinformatics* 20: 289-290.
- Poschlod P. & Bonn S. (1998) Changing dispersal processes in the central European landscape since the last ice age: an explanation for the actual decrease of plant species richness in different habitats? Acta Botanica Neerlandica 47: 27-44.
- Poschlod P., Kleyer M., Jackel A. K., Dannemann A. & Tackenberg O. (2003) BIOPOP – a database of plant traits and internet application for nature conservation. *Folia Geobotanica* 38: 263-271.
- Poschlod P., Tackenberg O. & Bonn S. (2005) Plant dispersal potential and its relation to species frequency and coexistence. In: van der Maarel E. (ed.) *Vegetation Ecology.* Blackwell Science, Oxford, pp. 147-171.
- Poschlod P. & WallisDeVries M. F. (2002) The historical and socioeconomic perspective of calcareous grasslands – lessons from the distant and recent past. *Biological Conservation* 104: 361-376.
- Prentice H. C., Jonsson B. O., Sykes M. T., Ihse M. & Kindström M. (2007) Fragmented grasslands on the Baltic island of Öland: Plant community composition and land-use history. *Acta Phytogeographica Suecica* 88: 83-94.
- Purschke O., Sykes M. T., Reitalu T., Poschlod P. & Prentice H. C. (2011) Linking landscape history and dispersal traits in grassland plant communities. *Oecologia*, in press.
- R Development Core Team (2011) *R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing.* R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria.
- Reitalu T., Johansson L. J., Sykes M. T., Hall K. & Prentice H. C. (2010) History matters: village distances, grazing and grassland species diversity. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 47: 1216-1224.
- Reitalu T., Prentice H. C., Sykes M. T., Lönn M., Johansson L. J. & Hall K. (2008) Plant species segregation on different spatial scales in semi-natural grasslands. *Journal of Vegetation Science* 19: 407-416.
- Reitalu T., Sykes M. T., Johansson L. J., Lönn M., Hall K., Vandewalle M. & Prentice H. C. (2009) Smallscale plant species richness and evenness in seminatural grasslands respond differently to habitat

fragmentation. *Biological Conservation* 142: 899-908.

- Rundlöf M. & Smith H. G. (2006) The effect of organic farming on butterfly diversity depends on landscape context. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 43: 1121-1127.
- Römermann C., Tackenberg O. & Poschlod P. (2005) How to predict attachment potential of seeds to sheep and cattle coat from simple morphological seed traits. *Oikos* 110: 219-230.
- Sala O. E., Chapin F. S., Armesto J. J., Berlow E., Bloomfield J., Dirzo R., Huber-Sanwald E., Huenneke L. F., Jackson R. B., Kinzig A., Leemans R., Lodge D. M., Mooney H. A., Oesterheld M., Poff N. L., Sykes M. T., Walker B. H., Walker M. & Wall D. H. (2000) Global biodiversity scenarios for the year 2100. Science 287: 1770-1774.
- Schamp B. S. & Aarssen L. W. (2009) The assembly of forest communities according to maximum species height along resource and disturbance gradients. *Oikos* 118: 564-572.
- Schleicher A., Peppler-Lisbach C. & Kleyer M. (2011) Functional traits during succession: is plant community assembly trait-driven? *Preslia* 83: 347–370.
- Schupp E. W., Jordano P. & Gomez J. M. (2010) Seed dispersal effectiveness revisited: a conceptual review. *New Phytologist* 188: 333-353.
- Snäll T., Hagström A., Rudolphi J. & Rydin H. (2004) Distribution pattern of the epiphyte *Neckera pennata* on three spatial scales – importance of past landscape structure, connectivity and local conditions. *Ecography* 27: 757-766.
- Tackenberg O. (2003) Modeling long-distance dispersal of plant diaspores by wind. *Ecological Monographs* 73: 173-189.
- Tackenberg O., Poschlod P. & Bonn S. (2003) Assessment of wind dispersal potential in plant species. *Ecological Monographs* 73: 191-205.
- Thompson K., Bakker J. and Bekker R. (1997) *The Soil* Seed Banks of North West Europe: Methodology, Density and Longevity. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Villéger S., Mason N. W. H. & Mouillot D. (2008) New multidimensional functional diversity indices for a multifaceted framework in functional ecology. *Ecology* 89: 2290-2301.
- Vitousek P. M., Mooney H. A., Lubchenco J. & Melillo J. M. (1997) Human domination of Earth's ecosystems. *Science* 277: 494-499.
- WallisDeVries M. F., Poschlod P. & Willems J. H. (2002) Challenges for the conservation of calcareous grasslands in northwestern Europe: integrating the requirements of flora and fauna. *Biological Conser*vation 104: 265-273.
- Webb C. O., Ackerly D. D. & Kembel S. W. (2008) Phy-

locom: software for the analysis of phylogenetic community structure and trait evolution. *Bioinformatics* 24: 2098-2100.

Zobel M. (1997) The relative role of species pools in determining plant species richness: an alternative explanation of species coexistence? *Trends in Ecology and Evolution* 12: 266-269.

Supplementary material

Table S1. Pearson's product-moment correlations (r) between seven explanatory variables. Significant correlations are indicated by bold text.

	Grass.1938	Grass.1838	Area	Tree.cov	Grazing	Age
Grass.2004	0.25	-0.10	0.16	0.04	0.16	-0.06
Grass.1938		0.19	0.02	-0.05	0.14	0.25
Grass.1838			0.03	-0.09	0.23	0.3
Area				0.05	0.21	0.18
Tree.cov					-0.25	0.16
Grazing						0.18



IV Plant functional trait responses

Plant functional responses to local, landscape and historical factors in semi-natural grasslands

Vandewalle, M.¹, Purschke, O.^{1,4}, de Bello, F.², Reitalu, T.³, Prentice, H.C.⁴, Lavorel, S.⁵, Johansson, L.J.¹ and Sykes, M.T.¹

- ² Institute of Botany, Czech Academy of Sciences, Dukelská 135, 379 82 Trebon, Czech Republic
- ³ Institute of Geology, Tallinn University of Technology, Ehitajate tee 5, Tallinn 19086, Estonia
- ⁴ Biodiversity, Department of Biology, Lund University, Sölvegatan 37, SE-223 62 Lund
- ⁵ Laboratoire d'Ecologie Alpine, CNRS UMR 5553, Université Joseph Fourier, BP 53, F-38041 Grenoble

Abstract

Abandonment of traditional management has led to a severe decline of semi-natural grasslands and their biodiversity throughout Europe. To understand and predict the effects of land-use change on plant biodiversity in these ecosystems, taxonomic indicators should be complemented by functional trait based indicators. We assessed the functional composition (community weighted mean, CWM and functional divergence, FD) in $475\ 50 \times 50\ cm\ semi-natural\ grassland\ plots,\ and$ quantified the extent to which CWM and FD are explained by past and present levels of local grazing management and the present and historical characteristics of the surrounding landscape, taking spatial autocorrelation into account. The CWM and FD within the grasslands were strongly associated with current grazing intensity, but also with local management history and the historical structure of the surrounding landscape. The association between community functional composition and the historical structure of the landscape indicates a time-lag in plant trait responses to the loss of grassland habitat. The functional composition in grassland patches in the fragmented present-day landscape still reflects their context within a vanished landscape – where the presence of extensive grasslands in the surroundings provided a diverse pool of grazing tolerant species. The results of the study suggest that information on landscape history and on the local species pool is likely to contribute to improved predictions about grassland functional responses to environmental change.

Keywords: biodiversity loss, community weighted mean, functional divergence, grazing, history, land use, semi-natural grasslands

Introduction

Semi-natural grasslands are among the most species-diverse ecosystems in Europe (Eriksson *et al.* 2002; Poschlod & WallisDeVries 2002; Wallis-DeVries *et al.* 2002). Traditional farming methods, including hay making and extensive grazing, have

¹ Department of Earth and Ecosystem Sciences, Division of Physical Geography and Ecosystems Analysis, Lund University, Sölvegatan 12, SE-223 62 Lund, Sweden

been essential factors in shaping the high diversity in semi-natural grasslands. Abandoned seminatural grasslands normally exhibit lower plant species diversity (Kull & Zobel 1991) as a result of the encroachment of a relatively small number of more competitive species (Haeggström 1990; Pärtel *et al.* 1999). The ongoing abandonment of traditional management practices, which started in the last century, and the increasing fragmentation of the remaining grassland habitat represent a major and continuing threat to grassland biodiversity (Pakeman 2004; Pärtel *et al.* 2005; Billeter *et al.* 2008; Reitalu *et al.* 2009; de Bello *et al.* 2010).

The majority of studies of the impact of landscape structure, management and environmental variables on plant communities in semi-natural grasslands have concentrated on diversity indices, such as species richness (e.g. Bruun 2000; Lindborg & Eriksson 2004; Johansson et al. 2008) or evenness (e.g. Fischer & Wipf 2002; de Bello et al. 2006; Reitalu et al. 2009) that are based on species taxonomy. However, the concept of species diversity not only embraces the numbers of taxonomically defined species but can also be seen as including the functional properties of communities of species (e.g. Noss 1990; Magurran 2004; Harrington et al. 2010). Functional traits are characteristics of organisms that have demonstrable links to the organisms' function (Lavorel et al. 1997; Harrington et al. 2010), and an increasing number of studies, especially on plants, have focussed on the dynamics of functional traits, as a complement to changes in the taxonomic composition of communities (Lavorel et al. 1997; Westoby 1998; Lavorel & Garnier 2002; Cornelissen et al. 2003). Plant species diversity at a specific site is assumed to be a consequence of selective processes acting on traits (Lavorel & Garnier 2002; Shipley 2010). This selection will often, at least in temperate plant communities, favour a relatively small group of dominant species, with a combination of traits that are a reflection of the selective forces acting within a particular environment (Grime 1998; Martin et al. 2009). The assemblage of dominant species, with their trait expressions, can therefore be expected to provide a description of the response of semi-natural grassland communities to changes in local environmental conditions, landscape structure and management practices (Garnier *et al.* 2004; Martin *et al.* 2009).

The functional composition of plant communities can be described using two complementary metrics: (i) the community weighted mean (CWM), which is determined by the most abundant traits in a community and (ii) functional divergence (FD), which characterizes the dissimilarity of trait values within the community (de Bello et al. 2006; Lavorel et al. 2008; Vandewalle et al. 2010). CWM and FD are increasingly used to describe the functional composition of biotic communities and its responses to specific factors (Díaz et al. 2007a; Mason et al. 2007; Petchey & Gaston 2007; Lavorel et al. 2008; Moretti et al. 2009). However, few studies have attempted to untangle the responses of CWM and FD to multiple environmental factors (but see Mokany et al. 2008; Lavorel et al. 2011), and the consideration of historical factors is even rarer (but see Quétier et al. 2007). In the present study, we assessed the ways in which the functional composition (CWM and FD) of semi-natural grassland plant communities responds to current and historical characteristics of the grassland sites and their surrounding landscape.

Current grazing and habitat structure have been previously identified as important drivers of trait composition and diversity within plant communities (McIntyre & Lavorel 2007; de Bello *et al.* 2010). However, despite increasing recognition of the impact of historical management and landscape structure on present-day diversity (Lindborg & Eriksson 2004; Helm *et al.* 2006; Gustavsson *et al.* 2007; Pärtel *et al.* 2007; Reitalu *et al.* 2009), historical factors are seldom included in studies of the functional composition of communities (but see Lindborg & Eriksson 2005; Lindborg 2007; Quétier *et al.* 2007). This gap in knowledge might be explained by the lack of historical data or the difficulties inherent in finding good proxies for characterizing historical management. However, if community composition shows a time lag in response to environmental changes – as is implicit in the concepts of "relaxation time" (Diamond 1972), "extinction debt" (Tilman *et al.* 1994) and "evolutionary history of grazing" (Milchunas *et al.* 1988) – historical effects should also be expected to influence the functional composition of plant communities. Historical filters should act by increasing or decreasing the size and functional composition of the pool of species available in a given region (Diaz *et al.* 2007b).

The main aim of the study was to quantify the extent to which current and historical landscape configurations as well as present-day and historical management status of the grassland sites may explain the CWM and FD of key plant functional traits, which are potentially linked to plant species' response to environmental changes (Cornelissen *et al.* 2003) and/or may affect ecosystem processes (de Bello *et al.* 2010, Pakeman *et al.* 2011). Is there a time lag of plant functional response to historical changes in local management regime and landscape structure?

Material and Methods

Study area

The study area is situated in the central part of the Baltic island of Öland in south-eastern Sweden (centred on 56°40'N, 16°33'E) and covers an area of ca. 22 km². The climate is temperate with a mean annual temperature of 7°C, a July mean of 17°C and a January mean of -1°C (Alexandersson *et al.* 1991). Mean annual precipitation is low (400 mm). The bedrock consists of Cambro-Silurian limestone and the overall topography is flat.

A previous study based on land use maps and aerial photographs for the time periods 1800, 1835, 1938 and 2004 (Johansson *et al.* 2008) provides a historical characterization of each of the remaining semi-natural grassland fragments in the present-day landscape. At the present day, semi-natural grassland fragments cover only 9 % of the landscape in the study area, compared with 86 % at the beginning of the 18th century (Johansson *et al.* 2008). Grassland fragments representing different age classes are scattered throughout the study area, and are interspersed with areas of arable cultivation and deciduous forest (Prentice *et al.* 2007; Johansson *et al.* 2008).

Vegetation data

An earlier study of the vegetation within the Jordtorp area (Prentice et al. 2007) showed that the two main gradients of variation in overall grassland community composition could be interpreted in terms of soil moisture and eutrophication. In the present study, vegetation sampling was based on a standardized sampling strategy that avoided major edaphic variation - only areas of dry grassland vegetation with low levels of eutrophication were sampled (cf. Reitalu et al. 2008). Vegetation data were collected in 475 (50×50 cm) plots in 121 grassland patches (1-10 plots per patch). Within each plot, species abundance was estimated as the sum of species occurrences in 25 $(10 \times 10 \text{ cm})$ subplots. A total of 217 species (belonging to 42 vascular plant families) was recorded. Soil analyses carried out on a random subset of 66 plots out of the 475 plots confirmed that soil moisture and nutrient content had no significant effects on species diversity (Reitalu et al. 2009).

Management intensity and habitat context

All the 475 plots were previously characterized, by Johansson *et al.* (2008) and Reitalu *et al.* (2008), by a range of different environmental and landscape descriptors. Grazing intensity was scored in the field by Reitalu *et al.* (2008), on a scale from 0 (no signs of present-day grazing by domestic animals) to 4 (well-grazed at the present-day). The levels of encroachment by shrubs and trees were estimated

in the field as the percentage cover of shrubs and trees within each grassland patch by Reitalu et al. (2008). The management continuity of the grassland patches containing the vegetation plots was assigned, using GIS overlay-analyses (Johansson et al. 2008), to one of the four age categories (defined as years of continuous grazing management before 2004): 280, 105, 55 and 30 years. Past and present percentage cover of grassland and past and present percentage cover of forest were measured within a 200 m buffer zone around each plot (Johansson et al. 2008). The percentage of surrounding grassland was assessed for four time periods (2004, 1938, 1835 and 1800) and the percentage of forest for three time periods (2004, 1938 and 1835).

Plant trait data

Traits were measured in the field and in the lab for the 61 most abundant species (belonging to 21 families, see Appendix 1) in the study area. The list of these 61 dominants included more than 75% of the total number of species that occurred in the 475 plots. These dominant species were assumed to be functionally important because, together, they account for the majority of the biomass (see Quested et al. 2007 and Lavorel et al. 2008). Trait data were measured in 16 grassland patches well scattered through the studied landscape. Ten functional traits were measured for all 61 species following standardised protocols (Cornelissen et al. 2003): canopy height (both natural and stretched), reproductive height (both natural and stretched), lateral spread, leaf size, specific leaf area (SLA), leaf dry matter content (LDMC), leaf toughness and seed mass (see Table 1). Within each of the 16 grassland patches, five quadrats were established to select the individuals (1 per quadrat) to be measured. The first quadrat within the patch corresponded to the vegetation sampling plot laid out by Reitalu et al. (2008) that was included in the present data set. The remaining four quadrats were positioned randomly within

the patch, but with the requirements that they should be separated from each other, and from the first quadrat, by a minimum distance of 2 m, and that they should be a minimum of 3 m from the patch border. The centre of each quadrat was marked. For each of the 61 species that occurred in the quadrat, we selected the individual that was closest to, but not further than 40 cm from, the central point. Traits were measured only on fully developed plants that showed no evidence of herbivory or parasitism and, where possible on flowering individuals. Fieldwork was carried out in 2006 and, because the 61 plant species represented a range of phenologies (i.e. spring and summer flowering), the fieldwork was divided into two campaigns (15th May to 21st June and 24th June to 2nd August). In total we measured traits on 1644 individuals.

Measures of functional composition

The functional composition of communities was assessed using two metrics: CWM and FD (Mason *et al.* 2003; Lepš *et al.* 2006). CWM was calculated for each species trait as the average of the trait values in the community, weighted by the relative abundance of the species carrying each value (Garnier *et al.* 2004; Violle *et al.* 2007):

1)
$$CWM = \sum_{i=1}^{S} p_i x_i$$

where x_i is the trait value of the *i*-th species (the average over all trait measures (maximum 80) for a given species) and p_i is the proportion (relative abundance) of that species. The CWM reflects the trait values of the dominant species in a community. The FD was calculated for each trait using the Rao index of diversity (Rao 1982; Botta-Dukat 2005; Ricotta 2005; Lepš *et al.* 2006; Lavorel *et al.* 2008) defined as:

2)
$$FD = \sum_{i=1}^{S} \sum_{j=1}^{S} d_{ij} p_{i} p_{j}$$

where d_{ij} expresses the dissimilarity between species *i* and *j* according to their trait values, and p_i and p_j are the proportions (relative abundances) of the *i*-th and *j*-th species. The FD index represents the sum of the dissimilarities in trait space between all pairs of species, weighted by the product of the species' relative abundances. The Excel® Macro by Lepš *et al.* (2006; http://botanika. bf.jcu.cz/suspa/FunctDiv.php) was used to calculate the two indices.

Statistical analyses

Multivariate regression was used to test and quantify the effects of the eleven explanatory variables on the measures of functional composition (FD and CWM) for each of the ten traits. The interdependence between all pairs of explanatory variables was checked prior to analysis (see Appendix 2).

Species data and trait measurements collected from adjacent sites often have similar values and this may lead to spatial autocorrelation (SAC) in the model residuals (Hurlbert 1984; Legendre 1993; Beale et al. 2010). In standard regression analysis, the presence of SAC may lead to inflated Type I error rates (Legendre 1993) and can even invert the sign of the regression coefficients (Kühn 2007). Spatial autocorrelation was handled in the regression analyses according to the procedure proposed in Dormann et al. (2007): (1) for each of the twenty response variables we ran a full non-spatial linear model including all eleven explanatory variables; (2) the degree of SAC in the residuals of each of the full linear models was assessed by the Moran's I statistic; (3) the maximum spatial distance at which SAC was significant was quantified with the help of correlograms; (4) spatial weights matrices, based on the distance quantified in step 3, were generated; (5) the spatial weights matrices incorporating the spatial autocorrelation structure were included in simultaneous autoregressive models (SAR_{error}). Finally, we ran manual backward model selection using likelihood ratio tests in order to obtain the minimal adequate model for the FD and CWM for each trait. A global Moran's I test was carried out on each minimal adequate model to check whether SAC had been removed from the model residuals.

All statistical analyses were carried out using the packages "spdep" and "pgirmess" in the R Statistical Package, version 2.13.2 (R Development Core Team 2011).

Results

Present-day grazing intensity was the factor that showed the strongest association with the functional composition of the grasslands - influencing the largest number of traits in terms of both mean trait values (CWM) and functional divergence (FD) (Table 2). Dominant species in well-grazed grasslands were shorter (CWM of canopy and reproductive heights) and their leaves were characterized by a lower mean LDMC and lower mean toughness than dominant species in grasslands with lower grazing intensity. Higher grazing intensity was associated with higher FD in lateral spread, natural reproductive height, leaf area and seed mass within the communities. In contrast, well-grazed sites showed lower FD in terms of stretched canopy height and stretched reproductive height (Table 2).

In addition to the known effects of landscape context on vegetation composition at our site (Reitalu *et al.* 2009), the functional composition of the vegetation was also affected by the vegetation surrounding the sampled plots within the grassland patches (Table 2). Shrub cover around the plots was significantly positively associated with the FD of natural canopy height and with the FD of seed mass. In addition, while the mean values of lateral spread and leaf size were higher in the vegetation plots that were surrounded by high shrub cover, the mean trait values of SLA and toughness were higher in open grassland patches. The cover of trees was significantly negatively associated with the FD of toughness and positively associated with the mean of LDMC (Table 2).

Functional composition was also related to the context of the grassland patches within the landscape, with the majority of the significant associations between FD or CWM being with the surrounding land-cover in the historical, rather than the present-day, landscape (Table 2). The percentage of surrounding grassland area in 1800 was significantly associated with a large number of measures of functional composition: significantly negatively associated with the mean values of natural and stretched canopy height, natural and stretched reproductive height, leaf size and LDMC; and significantly positively associated with the FD of toughness (Table 2). Finally, the FD of both leaf size and specific leaf area (SLA) was significantly positively associated with grassland age (Table 2).

Discussion

An earlier study in the same study area (Reitalu *et al.* 2009) showed that fine-scale species diversity was associated with both present and past habitat factors. Associations between current species diversity and past habitat conditions have been explained by the time-lag that may exist between the changes in habitat conditions and the community-level response to these changes (Ernoult *et al.* 2006; Helm *et al.* 2006; Metzger *et al.* 2009). Changes in species diversity are expected to be an outcome of filtering processes that select for species that have specific sets of traits (Mayfield *et al.* 2010).

The present study reveals quantitative links between present-day functional trait composition of grassland communities and both present and past habitat conditions. Our results suggest that the present-day distribution of the measured functional traits represents a legacy from historical filtering on the set of species available at a given site (Diaz *et al.* 2007b; Mayfield *et al.* 2010). The significant associations between present-day functional composition and historical factors (Table 2) indicate that the functional response of plant communities may exhibit a relatively long time-lag in relation to changes in habitat conditions. This delayed response of functional trait composition to environmental change reinforces the view that both past and present biodiversity drivers need to be taken into account in the development of reliable indicators of biodiversity change – especially in semi-natural grasslands (Bruun *et al.* 2001; Lindborg & Eriksson 2004; Helm *et al.* 2006; de Bello *et al.* 2010).

Present grazing intensity

Grazing intensity was the most important variable influencing both CWM and FD in the present study (Table 2), and our results suggest that grazing favours the coexistence of species that differ in their reproductive and persistence traits. Continued abandonment of grazing management in the present-day landscape will be likely to result in a loss of functional trait diversity in seed mass, leaf size, reproductive height (natural) and lateral spread, and consequently lead to the loss of potential ecosystem functions associated with those traits and to a long-term negative effect on species diversity (see Garnier *et al.* 2007; Mayfield *et al.* 2010).

Grazing was associated with a decrease in the CWM but an increase in the FD of the natural reproductive height, suggesting that the mean vegetative height (CWM) alone is not sufficient as an indicator of grazing intensity (Klimesova *et al.* 2009). McIntyre *et al.* (1999) suggested that a combination of reproductive and vegetative height could be used to assess exposure of reproductive structures to vertebrate herbivores. While high grazing intensity was associated with reduced average plant height in the present study, grazing may also promote the coexistence of species with different heights at low grazing intensity (e.g. Louault *et al.* 2005).

	Unit	Definition	Associated with	References
Whole plant traits (no.	. seedlings)			
Canopy height	cm	natural and stretched distance between the highest photosynthetic tissue and the ground	competitive ability	Weiher et al., 1999; Westoby et al., 2002
Reproductive height	cm	natural and stretched distance between the highest dispersal unit and the ground	dispersal ability	Van der Pijl 1972
Lateral spread	cm	the space occupied by the plant if projected onto the ground	competitive ability persistence	Klimes & Klimesova 2000; Vesk & Westoby 2004
Leaf traits (fully matu	re current-yea	r leaves (method described by Garnier et al., 2001))		
Leaf size	mm ²	area of one side of a fresh leaf	growth rate competitive ability	Westoby et al., 2002; Kleyer et al., 2008
			stress tolerance	
Toughness	${\rm kg}~{\rm cm}^{-1}$	calculated as the force needed to tear a leaf	growth rate	Cornelissen et al., 2003;
		along its longest axis, divided by the leaf width	disturbance tolerance	Kitajima & Poorter, 2010
		(measured using an apparatus specially designed for the purpose)	persistence	
SLA	mm² mg¹	Specific leaf area: the ratio of fresh leaf area to leaf dry mass	growth rate	Cornelissen et al., 2003
LDMC	mg g ^{.1}	Leaf dry matter content: the ratio of dry leaf mass	growth rate	Westoby et al., 2002;
		to fresh leaf mass	competitive ability	Kleyer et al., 2008
Seed traits (5 to 15 ind	lividuals per sj	pecies)		
Seed mass	mg	mean mass of ten air dried dispersules	dispersal	Grime et al., 1998;
			competitive ability	Westoby et al., 2002
			establishment	

 Table 1.
 Measured traits, their functional significance and related publications.

Table 2.	Minimal adequate regression models (simultaneous autoregressive models, SAR _{error}) of the rela-
tionship b	between the measures of functional structure and environmental variables. Signs indicate positive
(+) or nega	ative (-) regression coefficients. +++/ $P \le 0.001$, ++/ $P \le 0.01$, +/- $P \le 0.05$.

	Grazing	Shrub	Tree	Age	% Gra	issland			% For	est	
		cover	cover		2004	1938	1835	1800	2004	1938	1835
Functional divergence											
Natural canopy height		++									
Stretched canopy height											
Natural reproductive height	+++					+					
Stretched reproductive height											
Lateral spread	+++					+++					
Leaf size	+++			+							
SLA				+++							
LDMC											
Toughness			-					+++			
Seed mass	++	+									-
Community weighted mean											
Natural canopy height											
Stretched canopy height											
Natural reproductive height											
Stretched reproductive height											
Lateral spread		++									
Leaf size		+++									
SLA										+++	
LDMC			++								
Toughness											
Seed mass											

Leaf size is considered to be a good predictor of response to environmental stresses (Cornelissen *et al.* 2003), such as grazing disturbance. The relationship between grazing and leaf size might, therefore, be expected to depend on the time and duration of the disturbance, with long term grazing management leading to a community with small-leaved species (Diaz *et al.* 2001). However, in our study grazing showed a significant association with the FD of leaf size but was not associated with the CWM of leaf size.

Both mean leaf toughness and mean LDMC decreased with grazing intensity, indicating that dominant species in the grassland community have tougher leaves in ungrazed sites than in more heavily grazed sites, as has been shown in earlier studies (Cingolani *et al.* 2007; Quétier *et al.* 2007).

Landscape context, habitat structure and grazing continuity

The within-patch cover of woody species (shrubs and trees), and the current percentage of grassland and forest in the surroundings of the plots are both variables that may have indirect effects on the fine-scale composition of the species and traits in grassland vegetation. Woody cover is expected to reflect the management status over a relatively long time period (Reitalu et al. 2009). Shrub cover may also be positively associated with heterogeneity in light conditions in the surrounding of the plots. The greater the proportion of woody vegetation in the surroundings, the more the assemblage of trait values may be expected to reflect an advanced stage of succession/abandonment (cf. Kahmen & Poschlod 2004). Our results are consistent with this expectation, with a significant increase in CWM leaf size and CWM lateral spread with increasing percentages of shrub cover within the grassland patches (Table 2). In general, the present-day vegetation surrounding the plots may be expected to have an impact on plant functional structure within grassland communities because of the importance of the local species pool (sensu Zobel (1997)) for recruitment.

The percentage of grassland surrounding the plots in the oldest time period (1800) was the second most important variable, after grazing intensity, in explaining the overall trait composition. Reitalu et al. (2009) suggested that the positive associations between the proportion of grassland in 1800 and present-day species diversity variables, in both old and young grasslands in the same study area, indicate that the development and persistence of a species-rich grassland flora is favoured in areas that are, or have historically been, surrounded by old grasslands. The present results indicate that the plots that were surrounded by high proportions of grassland in 1800 are not only taxonomically more diverse than historically isolated grasslands but also more diverse functionally.

Apart from the FD in SLA and leaf size, we found no significant effects of the age of the grasslands on their functional trait composition (Table 2). The historical percentage of grasslands in the surroundings is a better predictor of present-day functional composition than the management continuity of the individual grassland sites. The functional composition in grassland patches in the fragmented present-day landscape still reflects their context within a vanished landscape – where the presence of extensive grasslands in the immediate surroundings gave access to a diverse pool of grazing-tolerant species.

Conclusions

The present day functional trait composition of grassland communities reflects ecological and demographic processes that are, and have been, operating both in the present and past landscape. As a consequence, attempts to explain present functional trait composition solely in terms of current habitat conditions provide a limited perspective on the driving forces behind the maintenance or loss of biodiversity. The present study illustrates the ways in which information on current grazing intensity, the local species pool, and on land-use history can help to explain the trait composition in semi-natural grassland communities within the modern landscape. Our study is, as far as we know, the first to establish quantitative relationships between functional trait composition and historical properties of the landscape, and suggests that there is likely to be a time lag in the response of ecosystem functioning to environmental change.

Acknowledgments

We would like to thank Emmanuel Gritti, Florence Lhermet, Aurélie Vandewalle and Lucie Blanzat for field and lab assistance, Ejvind Rosén for floristic discussions, and Eric Garnier for the course on plant traits measurement. The Station Linné Research Station at Ölands Skogsby provided the working base for the fieldwork. The study was financed by grants to M.T.S. and H.C.P. from The Swedish Research Council (VR) and The Swedish Research Council for Environment, Agricultural Sciences and Spatial Planning (FORMAS).

References

- Alexandersson H., Karlström C. & Larsson-McLann S. (1991). Temperaturen och Nederbörden i Sverige 1961-1990. Referensnormaler. Sveriges Meteorologiska och Hydrologiska Institut. SMHI Meteorologi, Rapport 81.
- Beale C.M., Lennon J.J., Yearsley J.M., Brewer M.J. & Elston D.A. (2010). Regression analysis of spatial data. *Ecology Letters*, 13, 246-264.
- Billeter R., Liira J., Bailey D., Bugter R., Arens P., Augenstein I., Aviron S., Baudry J., Bukacek R., Burel F., Cerny M., De Blust G., De Cock R., Diekotter T., Dietz H., Dirksen J., Dormann C., Durka W., Frenzel M., Hamersky R., Hendrickx F., Herzog F., Klotz S., Koolstra B., Lausch A., Le Coeur D., Maelfait J.P., Opdam P., Roubalova M., Schermann A., Schermann N., Schmidt T., Schweiger O., Smulders M.J.M., Speelmans M., Simova P., Verboom J., van Wingerden W., Zobel M. & Edwards P.J. (2008). Indicators for biodiversity in agricultural landscapes: a pan-European study. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 45, 141-150.
- Botta-Dukat Z. (2005). Rao's quadratic entropy as a measure of functional diversity based on multiple traits. *Journal of Vegetation Science*, 16, 533-540.
- Bruun H.H. (2000). Patterns of species richness in dry grassland patches in an agricultural landscape. *Ecography*, 23, 641-650.
- Bruun H.H., Fritzboger B., Rindel P.O. & Lund Hanssen U. (2001). Species richness in grasslands: the relative importance of contemporary environment and land-use history since the Iron Age. *Ecography*, 24, 569-578.
- Cingolani A.M., Cabido M., Gurvich D.E., Renison D. & Diaz S. (2007). Filtering processes in the assembly of plant communities: Are species presence and abundance driven by the same traits? *Journal of Vegetation Science*, 18, 911-920.
- Cornelissen J.H.C., Lavorel S., Garnier E., Diaz S., Buchmann N., Gurvich D.E., Reich P.B., ter Steege H., Morgan H.D., van der Heijden M.G.A., Pausas J.G.

& Poorter H. (2003). A handbook of protocols for standardised and easy measurement of plant functional traits worldwide. *Australian Journal of Botany*, 51, 335-380.

- de Bello F., Lavorel S., Gerhold P., Reier U. & Pärtel M. (2010). A biodiversity monitoring framework for practical conservation of grasslands and shrublands. *Biological Conservation*, 143, 9-17.
- de Bello F., Lepš J. & Sebastia M.T. (2006). Variations in species and functional plant diversity along climatic and grazing gradients. *Ecography*, 29, 801-810.
- Diaz S., Cabido M. & Casanoves F. (1999). Functional implications of trait-environment linkages in plant communities. *Ecological Assembly Rules – Perspectives, Advances, Retreats* (eds E. Weiher & P. Keddy), pp. 338-362. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Diaz S. & Cabido M. (2001). Vive la difference: plant functional diversity matters to ecosystem processes. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, 16, 646-655.
- Diaz S., Lavorel S., de Bello F., Quetier F., Grigulis K. & Robson M. (2007a). Incorporating plant functional diversity effects in ecosystem service assessments. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 104, 20684-20689.
- Diaz S., Lavorel S., McIntyre S., Falczuk V., Casanoves F., Milchunas D.G., Skarpe C., Rusch G., Sternberg M., Noy-Meir I., Landsberg J., Zhang W., Clark H. & Campbell B.D. (2007b). Plant trait responses to grazing – a global synthesis. *Global Change Biology*, 13, 313-341.
- Diamond J.M. (1972). Biogeographic kinetics Estimation of relaxation times for avifaunas of southwest Pacific Islands. *Proceedings of the National Academy* of Sciences of the United States of America, 69, 3199.
- Dormann C.F., McPherson J.M., Araujo M.B., Bivand R., Bolliger J., Carl G., Davies R.G., Hirzel A., Jetz W., Kissling W.D., Kuhn I., Ohlemuller R., Peres-Neto P.R., Reineking B., Schroder B., Schurr F.M. & Wilson R. (2007). Methods to account for spatial autocorrelation in the analysis of species distributional data: a review. *Ecography*, 30, 609-628.
- Eriksson O., Cousins S.A.O. & Bruun H.H. (2002). Landuse history and fragmentation of traditionally managed grasslands in Scandinavia. *Journal of Vegetation Science*, 13, 743-748.
- Ernoult A., Tremauville Y., Cellier D., Margerie P., Langlois E. & Alard D. (2006). Potential landscape drivers of biodiversity components in a flood plain: past or present patterns? *Biological Conservation*, 127, 1-17.
- Fischer M. & Wipf S. (2002). Effect of low-intensity grazing on the species-rich vegetation of traditionally mown subalpine meadows. *Biological Conservation*, 104, 1-11.

- Garnier E., Cortez J., Billes G., Navas M.L., Roumet C., Debussche M., Laurent G., Blanchard A., Aubry D., Bellmann A., Neill C. & Toussaint J.P. (2004). Plant functional markers capture ecosystem properties during secondary succession. *Ecology*, 85, 2630-2637.
- Garnier E., Lavorel S., Ansquer P., Castro H., Cruz P., Dolezal J., Eriksson O., Fortunel C., Freitas H., Golodets C., Grigulis K., Jouany C., Kazakou E., Kigel J., Kleyer M., Lehsten V., Lepš J., Meier T., Pakeman R., Papadimitriou M., Papanastasis V., Quested H., Quétier F., Robson T.M., Roumet C., Rusch G., Skarpe C., Sternberg M., Theau J.P., Thébault A., Vile D. & Zarovali M.P. (2007). A standardized methodology to assess the effects of land use change on plant traits, communities and ecosystem functioning in grasslands. *Annals of Botany*, 99, 967-985.
- Gustavsson E., Lennartsson T. & Emanuelsson M. (2007). Land use more than 200 years ago explains current grassland plant diversity in a Swedish agricultural landscape. *Biological Conservation*, 138, 47-59.
- Grime J.P. (1998). Benefits of plant diversity to ecosystems: immediate, filter and founder effects. *Journal of Ecology*, 86, 902-910.
- Haeggström C.-A. (1990). Vegetation and soil of the wooded meadows in Nåtö, Åland. Acta Botanica Fennica, 120, 1-66.
- Harrington R., Anton C., Dawson T.P., de Bello F., Feld C.K., Haslett J.R., Kluvankova-Oravska T., Kontogianni A., Lavorel S., Luck G.W., Rounsevell M.D.A., Samways M.J., Settele J., Skourtos M., Spangenberg J.H., Vandewalle M., Zobel M. & Harrison P.A. (2010). Ecosystem services and biodiversity conservation: concepts and a glossary. *Biodiversity and Conservation*, 19, 2773-2790.
- Helm A., Hanski I. & Pärtel M. (2006). Slow response of plant species richness to habitat loss and fragmentation. *Ecology Letters*, 9, 72-77.
- Hurlbert S.H. (1984). Pseudoreplication and the design of ecological field experiments. *Ecological Monographs*, 54, 187-211.
- Johansson L.J., Hall K., Prentice H.C., Ihse M., Reitalu T., Sykes M.T. & Kindstrom M. (2008). Semi-natural grassland continuity, long-term land-use change and plant species richness in an agricultural landscape on Oland, Sweden. *Landscape and Urban Planning*, 84, 200-211.
- Kahmen S. & Poschlod P. (2004). Plant functional trait responses to grassland succession over 25 years. *Journal of Vegetation Science* 15, 21-32.
- Kitajima K. & Poorter L. (2010). Tissue-level leaf toughness, but not lamina thickness, predicts sapling leaf lifespan and shade tolerance of tropical tree species. *New Phytologist*, 186, 708-721.

- Kleyer M., Bekker R.M., Knevel I.C., Bakker J.P., Thompson K., Sonnenschein M., Poschlod P., van Groenendael J.M., Klimes L., Klimesova J., Klotz S., Rusch G.M., Hermy M., Adriaens D., Boedeltje G., Bossuyt B., Dannemann A., Endels P., Gotzenberger L., Hodgson J.G., Jackel A.K., Kuhn I., Kunzmann D., Ozinga W.A., Romermann C., Stadler M., Schlegelmilch J., Steendam H.J., Tackenberg O., Wilmann B., Cornelissen J.H.C., Eriksson O., Garnier E. & Peco B. (2008). The LEDA Traitbase: a database of life-history traits of the Northwest European flora. *Journal of Ecology*, 96, 1266-1274.
- Klimesova J., Latzel V., de Bello F. & van Groenendael J.M. (2008). Plant functional traits in studies of vegetation changes in response to grazing and mowing: towards a use of more specific traits. *Preslia*, 80, 245-253.
- Klimes L. & Klimesova J. (1999). CLO-PLA2 a database of clonal plants in central Europe. *Plant Ecology*, 141, 9-19.
- Kühn I. (2007). Incorporating spatial autocorrelation may invert observed patterns. *Diversity and Distributions*, 13, 66-69.
- Kull K. & Zobel M. (1991). High species richness in an Estonian wooded meadow. *Journal of Vegetation Science*, 2, 715-718.
- Lavorel S. & Garnier E. (2002). Predicting changes in community composition and ecosystem functioning from plant traits: revisiting the Holy Grail. *Functional Ecology*, 16, 545-556.
- Lavorel S., Grigulis K., Lamarque P., Colace M.-P., Garden D., Girel J., Pellet G. & Douzet R. (2011). Using plant functional traits to understand the landscape distribution of multiple ecosystem services. *Journal of Ecology*, 99, 135-147.
- Lavorel S., Grigulis K., McIntyre S., Williams N.S.G., Garden D., Dorrough J., Berman S., Quetier F., Thebault A. & Bonis A. (2008). Assessing functional diversity in the field – methodology matters! *Functional Ecology*, 22, 134-147.
- Lavorel S., McIntyre S., Landsberg J. & Forbes T.D.A. (1997). Plant functional classifications: from general groups to specific groups based on response to disturbance. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, 12, 474-478.
- Legendre P. (1993). Spatial autocorrelation Trouble or new paradigm. *Ecology*, 74, 1659-1673.
- Lepš J., de Bello F., Lavorel S. & Berman S. (2006). Quantifying and interpreting functional diversity of natural communities: practical considerations matter. *Preslia*, 78, 481-501.
- Lindborg R. (2007). Evaluating the distribution of plant life-history traits in relation to current and historical landscape configurations. *Journal of Ecology*, 95, 555-564.

- Lindborg R. & Eriksson O. (2004). Historical landscape connectivity affects present plant species diversity. *Ecology*, 85, 1840-1845.
- Lindborg R. & Eriksson O. (2005). Functional response to land use change in grasslands: comparing species and trait data. *Ecoscience*, 12, 183-191.
- Louault F., Pillar V.D., Aufrère J., Garnier E. & Soussana J.-F. (2005). Plant traits and functional types in response to reduced disturbance in a semi-natural grassland. *Journal of Vegetation Science*, 16, 151-160.
- Magurran A.E. (2004). *Measuring Biological Diversity*. Blackwell, Oxford, UK.
- Martin G., Cruz P., Theau J.P., Jouany C., Fleury P., Granger S., Faivre R., Balente G., Lavorel S. & Duru M. (2009). A multi-site study to classify semi-natural grassland types. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & En*vironment, 129, 508-515.
- Mason N.W.H., Lanoiselee C., Mouillot D., Irz P. & Argillier C. (2007). Functional characters combined with null models reveal inconsistency in mechanisms of species turnover in lacustrine fish communities. *Oecologia*, 153, 441-452.
- Mason N.W.H., MacGillivray K., Steel J.B. & Wilson J.B. (2003). An index of functional diversity. *Journal of Vegetation Science*, 14, 571-578.
- Mayfield M.M., Bonser S.P., Morgan J.W., Aubin I., Mc-Namara S. & Vesk P.A. (2010). What does species richness tell us about functional trait diversity? Predictions and evidence for responses of species and functional trait diversity to land-use change. *Global Ecology and Biogeography*, 19, 423-431.
- McIntyre S. & Lavorel S. (2007). A conceptual model of land use effects on the structure and function of herbaceous vegetation. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment*, 119, 11-21.
- McIntyre S., Lavorel S., Landsberg J. & Forbes T.D.A. (1999). Disturbance response in vegetation towards a global perspective on functional traits. *Journal of Vegetation Science*, 10, 621-630.
- Metzger J. P., Martensen A. C., Dixo M., Bernacci L. C., Ribeiro M. C., Godoy Teixeira A. M. & Pardini R. (2009). Time-lag in biological responses to landscape changes in a highly dynamic Atlantic forest region. *Biological Conservation*, 142, 1166-1177.
- Milchunas D.G., Sala O.E. & Lauenroth W.K. (1988). A generalized-model of the effects of grazing by large herbivores on grassland community structure. *American Naturalist*, 132, 87-106.
- Mokany K., Ash J. & Roxburgh S. (2008). Functional identity is more important than diversity in influencing ecosystem processes in a temperate native grassland. *Journal of Ecology*, 96, 884-893.
- Moretti M., de Bello F., Roberts S.P.M. & Potts S.G. (2009). Taxonomical vs. functional responses of bee communities to fire in two contrasting climatic regions. *Journal of Animal Ecology*, 78, 98-108.

- Mossberg, B. & Stenberg, L. (2003). Den Nya Nordiska Floran. Wahlström & Widstrand, Stockholm, SE.
- Noss R.F. (1990). Indicators for monitoring biodiversity – a hierarchical approach. *Conservation Biology*, 4, 355-364.
- Pakeman R.J. (2004). Consistency of plant species and trait responses to grazing along a productivity gradient: a multi-site analysis. *Journal of Ecology*, 92, 893-905.
- Pakeman R., Lennon J. & Brooker R. (2011). Trait assembly in plant assemblages and its modulation by productivity and disturbance. *Oecologia*, 167, 209-218.
- Pärtel M., Bruun H.H. & Sammul M. (2005). Biodiversity in temperate European grasslands: origin and conservation. In: *Integrating Efficient Grassland Farming and Biodiversity* (eds. Lillak R, Viiralt R, Linke A & Geherman V). Estonian Grassland Soc-Egs Tartu, pp. 1-14.
- Pärtel M., Helm A., Reitalu T., Liira J. & Zobel M. (2007). Grassland diversity related to the Late Iron Age human population density. *Journal of Ecology*, 95, 574-582.
- Pärtel M., Kalamees R., Zobel M. & Rosen E. (1999). Alvar grasslands in Estonia: variation in species composition and community structure. *Journal of Vegetation Science*, 10, 561-570.
- Petchey O.L. & Gaston K.J. (2007). Dendrograms and measuring functional diversity. *Oikos*, 116, 1422-1426.
- Poschlod P. & WallisDeVries M.F. (2002). The historical and socioeconomic perspective of calcareous grasslands – lessons from the distant and recent past. *Biological Conservation*, 104, 361-376.
- Prentice H.C., Jonsson B.O, Sykes M.T., Ihse M. & Kindström M. (2007). Plant Community composition and past land-use in fragmented grasslands on the Baltic island of Öland. *Acta Phytogeographica Suecica*, 88, 83-94.
- Quested H., Eriksson O., Fortunel C. & Garnier E. (2007). Plant traits relate to whole-community litter quality and decomposition following land use change. *Functional Ecology*, 21, 1016-1026.
- Quétier F., Thébault A. & Lavorel S. (2007). Linking vegetation and ecosystem response to complex past and present land use changes using plant traits and a multiple stable state framework. *Ecological Monographs*, 77, 33-52.
- R Development Core Team (2011) *R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing.* R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria.
- Rao C.R. (1982). Diversity and dissimilarity coefficients – A unified approach. *Theoretical Population Biology*, 21, 24-43.
- Reitalu T., Prentice H.C., Sykes M.T., Lönn M., Johansson L.J. & Hall K. (2008). Plant species segregation

on different spatial scales in semi-natural grasslands. *Journal of Vegetation Science*, 19, 407-416.

- Reitalu T., Sykes M.T., Johansson L.J., Lönn M., Hall K., Vandewalle M. & Prentice H.C. (2009). Small-scale plant species richness and evenness in semi-natural grasslands respond differently to habitat fragmentation. *Biological Conservation*, 142, 899-908.
- Ricotta C. (2005). A note on functional diversity measures. *Basic and Applied Ecology*, 6, 479-486.
- Shipley B. (2010). Community assembly, natural selection and maximum entropy models. *Oikos*, 119, 604-609.
- Tilman D., May R.M., Lehman C.L. & Nowak M.A. (1994). Habitat destruction and the extinction debt. *Nature*, 371, 65-66.
- van der Pijl L. (1972). Principles of dispersal in higher plants. Principles of Dispersal in Higher Plants, Springer-Verlag, New York, USA.
- Vandewalle M., de Bello F., Berg M.P., Bolger T., Doledec S., Dubs F., Feld C.K., Harrington R., Harrison P.A., Lavorel S., da Silva P.M., Moretti M., Niemela J., Santos P., Sattler T., Sousa J.P., Sykes M.T., Vanbergen A.J. & Woodcock B.A. (2010). Functional traits as indicators of biodiversity response to land use changes across ecosystems and organisms. *Biodiversity and Conservation*, 19, 2921-2947.
- Vesk P. A. & Westoby M. (2004). Sprouting ability across diverse disturbances and vegetation types worldwide. *Journal of Ecology*, 92, 310-320.
- Violle C., Navas M.L., Vile D., Kazakou E., Fortunel C., Hummel I. & Garnier E. (2007). Let the concept of trait be functional! *Oikos*, 116, 882-892.
- WallisDeVries M.F., Poschlod P. & Willems J.H. (2002). Challenges for the conservation of calcareous grasslands in northwestern Europe: integrating the requirements of flora and fauna. *Biological Conser*vation, 104, 265-273.
- Weiher E., van der Werf A., Thompson K., Roderick M., Garnier E. & Eriksson O. (1999). Challenging Theophrastus: a common core list of plant traits for functional ecology. *Journal of Vegetation Science*, 10, 609-620.
- Westoby M. (1998). A leaf-height-seed (LHS) plant ecology strategy scheme. *Plant and Soil*, 199, 213-227.
- Westoby M., Falster D.S., Moles A.T., Vesk P.A. & Wright I.J. (2002). Plant ecological strategies: some leading dimensions of variation between species. *Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics*, 33, 125-159.
- Zobel M. (1997). The relative role of species pools in determining plant species richness. An alternative explanation of species coexistence? *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, 12, 266-269.

Supplementary material

Appendix 1. Dominant and subdominant species (n=61). The family, lifespan (annual "a", biennial "b" or perennial "p"), life form (grass "g", forb "f" and/or legume "l"), mean relative abundance (%) and frequency of occurrence in plots (%) are given for each species. Nomenclature follows Mossberg & Stenberg (2003).

Species (taxon)	Family	Lifespan	Life form	Abundance	Frequency
Achillea millefolium	Asteraceae	р	f	2.28	59.77
Agrostis capillaris	Poaceae	р	g	3.02	56.87
Agrostis vinealis	Poaceae	р	g	2.03	44.68
Alchemilla sp.	Rosaceae	р	f	0.04	2.71
Anemone pratensis	Ranunculaceae	р	f	0.52	30.56
Anthoxanthum odoratum	Poaceae	р	g	1.12	29.01
Anthyllis vulneraria	Fabaceae	b/p	f/l	1.25	43.13
Arabis hirsuta	Brassicaceae	р	f	0.17	13.93
Arenaria serpyllifolia	Caryophyllaceae	а	f	0.95	31.33
Arrhenatherum elatius	Poaceae	р	g	0.24	14.31
Asperula tinctoria	Rubiaceae	р	f	0.89	22.24
Briza media	Poaceae	р	g	3.04	60.74
Bromus hordeaceus	Poaceae	р	g	0.95	22.05
Campanula persicifolia	Campanulaceae	р	f	0.33	10.06
Campanula rotundifolia	Campanulaceae	р	f	0.98	26.69
Carex caryophyllea	Cyperaceae	р	g	0.25	23.98
Carex caryophyllea/ericetorum	Cyperaceae	р	g	2.48	54.35
Carex ericetorum	Cyperaceae	р	g	0.08	7.54
Centaurea jacea	Asteraceae	р	f	1.01	33.08
Cerastium fontanum	Caryophyllaceae	р	f	1.77	58.03
Cynosurus cristatus	Poaceae	р	g	0.58	19.92
Dactylis glomerata	Poaceae	р	g	0.32	23.02
Festuca ovina	Poaceae	р	g	8.70	98.45
Filipendula vulgaris	Rosaceae	р	f	3.38	51.64
Fragaria vesca/viridis	Rosaceae	р	f	4.24	0.00
Galium boreale	Rubiaceae	р	f	0.94	20.70
Galium verum	Rubiaceae	р	f	5.79	88.97
Helianthemum nummularium	Cistaceae	р	f	2.84	49.71
Helianthemum oelandicum	Cistaceae	р	f	0.24	7.93
Helictotrichon pratense	Poaceae	р	g	3.90	60.74
Helictotrichon pubescens	Poaceae	р	g	1.54	43.71
Hypericum perforatum	Clusiaceae	р	f	0.25	15.67
Linum catharticum	Linaceae	а	f	1.76	45.84

Species (taxon)	Family	Lifespan	Life form	Abundance	Frequency
Lotus corniculatus	Fabaceae	р	f/l	0.85	40.43
Luzula campestris	Juncaceae	р	f	3.00	70.79
Medicago sativa ssp. falcata	Fabaceae	р	f/l	1.53	31.33
Medicago lupulina	Fabaceae	р	f/l	1.94	50.87
Melampyrum cristatum	Scrophulariaceae	а	f	0.07	4.84
Oxytropis campestris	Fabaceae	р	f/l	0.10	4.26
Phleum phleoides	Poaceae	р	g	1.84	45.65
Pilosella officinarum	Asteraceae	р	f	2.03	50.68
Plantago lanceolata	Plantaginaceae	р	f	3.70	88.59
Poa pratensis ssp. angustifolia	Poaceae	р	g	2.59	65.57
Potentilla argentea	Rosaceae	р	f	0.26	14.51
Potentilla reptans	Rosaceae	р	f	0.25	7.16
Potentilla tabernaemontani	Rosaceae	р	f	2.99	75.63
Prunella grandiflora	Lamiaceae	р	f	0.22	8.70
Ranunculus bulbosus	Ranunculaceae	р	f	3.91	89.75
Rumex acetosa	Polygonaceae	р	f	0.13	7.54
Rumex acetosella	Polygonaceae	р	f	0.10	3.29
Sanguisorba minor	Rosaceae	р	f	0.14	5.22
Satureja acinos	Lamiaceae	а	f	0.29	11.41
Saxifraga granulata	Saxifragaceae	р	f	0.30	15.47
Sedum acre	Crassulaceae	р	f	0.65	20.12
Silene nutans	Caryophyllaceae	р	f	0.05	3.29
Taraxacum sect. Erythrosperma	Asteraceae	р	f	0.57	39.07
Thymus serpyllum	Lamiaceae	р	f	0.79	23.40
Trifolium arvense	Fabaceae	a	f/l	0.10	8.12
Trifolium pratense	Fabaceae	р	f/l	0.46	18.96
Veronica chamaedrys	Scrophulariaceae	р	f	0.18	7.74
Veronica spicata	Scrophulariaceae	р	f	1.24	31.53
Viola hirta	Violaceae	р	f	0.32	24.76

		% Grass	sland			% For	est			Tree	Shrub
		2004	1938	1835	1800	2004	1938	1835	Age	cover	cover
% Grassland	1938	0.29***									
	1835	0.06	0.10*								
	1800	-0.08	0.55***	0.53***							
% Forest	2004	-0.49***	0.43***	0.27***	0.64***						
	1938	-0.18***	-0.16***	0.57***	0.39***	0.52***					
	1835	-0.16***	0.53***	-0.54***	0.22***	0.47***	-0.19***				
Age		0.04	0.20***	0.43***	0.40***	0.16***	0.17***	-0.19***			
Tree Cover		-0.02	-0.24***	-0.09	-0.18***	-0.15***	0.05	-0.11*	-0.08		
Shrub cover		-0.04	0.03	-0.18***	-0.05	0.07	0.01	0.15**	-0.16***	0.25***	
Grazing		0.16***	0.07	0.22***	0.08	-0.13**	-0.11*	-0.15***	0.22***	-0.15**	-0.55***

Appendix 2. Pearson's product-moment correlations (r) between the explanatory variables. *** $P \le 0.001$, ** $P \le 0.01$, * $P \le 0.05$.



V Temporal changes in biodiversity

Contrasting changes in taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional diversity during secondary grassland succession

Oliver Purschke^{1,2}, Barbara C. Schmid^{1,2}, Martin T. Sykes¹, Peter Poschlod³, Stefan Michalski⁴, Walter Durka⁴, Ingolf Kühn⁴, Marten Winter⁴, Honor C. Prentice²

- ¹ Division of Physical Geography and Ecosystems Analysis, Department of Earth and Ecosystem Sciences, Lund University, Sölvegatan 12, SE-223 62 Lund, Sweden
- ² Biodiversity, Department of Biology, Lund University, Sölvegatan 37, SE-223 62 Lund, Sweden
- ³ Institute of Botany, Faculty of Biology, University of Regensburg, Universitätsstrasse 31, DE-93053 Regensburg, Germany
- ⁴ UFZ Helmholtz Centre for Environmental Research, Department of Community Ecology, Theodor-Lieser-Strasse 4, DE-06120 Halle (Saale), Germany

Abstract

A better understanding of the processes that generate biodiversity during succession will allow more realistic predictions about ecosystem responses to disturbance. Comparative analysis of taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional diversity represents a powerful method for exploring community assembly processes, but studies of successional dynamics have yet to integrate the analysis of these three aspects of biodiversity and their spatial turnover (beta diversity).

In the present study, taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional (alpha and beta) diversity were estimated for four stages within a more than 300 year long chronosequence, representing an arableto-grassland succession, using a dated phylogeny and a set of eleven plant functional traits. The extent to which the phylogenetic and functional similarity of species (both within and between communities) differed from random expectations, given the taxonomic diversity, was assessed for each successional stage.

Integrated analysis of taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional diversity provided new insights into the processes that contribute to changes in grassland biodiversity after disturbance. The three aspects of diversity showed contrasting overall patterns of temporal change during succession, with significant increases in functional and phylogenetic alpha diversity between the mid and the final successional stages that were not accompanied by a change in species richness. A long continuity of grazing management promotes functional and phylogenetic diversity: functionally similar and closely related species in the early and mid successional stages are replaced by functionally and phylogenetically more unique species in the old grasslands. Species were functionally more similar than expected within the first three successional stages, suggesting that environmental filtering and dispersal limitation play an important role in community assembly during early and mid succession. Functional beta diversity decreased over time - more rapidly than would be expected given the taxonomic beta diversity, indicating that changes in community composition

during succession are driven by non-random processes.

Keywords: alpha diversity, beta diversity, seminatural grasslands, chronosequence, trait, environmental filtering, functional diversity, phylogenetic diversity, taxonomic diversity, dispersal

Introduction

The world's ecosystems are becoming increasingly modified by human activities, and an understanding of the processes that generate and maintain biodiversity during succession following disturbance is essential for predictions about ecosystem responses to future environmental change (Connell & Slatyer 1977; Noble & Gitay 1996; Loreau et al. 2003; Isbell et al. 2011; Prach & Walker 2011). The process of community assembly during succession may be driven by both stochastic and deterministic processes (Huston & Smith 1987). Deterministic processes include biotic and abiotic filtering which, together or in combination, select for species with specific sets of traits (e.g. Keddy 1992; Zobel 1997; Götzenberger et al. 2011; Weiher et al. 2011). Theory predicts that the relative importance of these assembly processes is likely to change as succession proceeds, with dispersal limitation and environmental filtering dominating during early succession and competition becoming increasingly important in the later stages of succession (Connell & Slatyer 1977; Leibold et al. 2004).

Earlier studies of community assembly during succession have mainly focussed on temporal changes in taxonomic composition, on changes in single traits, or on changes in functional groups (Noble & Slayter 1980; Prach et al. 1997; Garnier et al. 2004; Kahmen & Poschlod 2004). The fact that these studies do not take into account the multivariate correlations between traits, or allow for the possibility that species within functional groups may be functionally different, causes bias in the detection of the underlying assembly processes (Cornwell et al. 2006; Villéger et al. 2008).

Recently developed methods that test whether the functional trait and phylogenetic diversity within communities (alpha diversity) and/or functional and phylogenetic turnover between communities (beta diversity) is higher or lower than expected from a random draw of species from the species pool (Webb 2000; Webb et al. 2002) provide a potentially more powerful approach to the detection of assembly processes. In trait-based approaches, a lower than expected functional alpha diversity indicates that the species co-occurring in local communities are more similar than would be expected by chance (functional clustering), because of environmental filtering and/or trait-based dispersal limitation. A higher than expected functional alpha diversity indicates that the species in a local community are less similar than expected (functional overdispersion), which would be a predicted consequence of competitive exclusion of functionally similar species. A higher than expected functional turnover between communities (beta diversity) indicates that communities are functionally more dissimilar than expected, given the taxonomic turnover, because of the filtering effect of an underlying environmental gradient and/or dispersal limitation (Stegen & Hurlbert 2011; Swenson 2011). Because functional diversity measures are based on a finite set of traits, phylogenetic diversity is often used as a proxy for functional trait diversity (see Webb 2000; Webb et al. 2002; Cadotte et al. 2009), as it potentially integrates a greater amount of trait information than is provided by a limited set of measurable traits. However, inferences about community assembly processes based on phylogenetic diversity rely on the assumption of trait conservatism, the expectation that closely related species will be ecologically similar (Wiens & Graham 2005). A mismatch between functional and phylogenetic diversity would indicate that the phylogenetic diversity does not reflect the diversity of phylogenetically conserved traits and/or that important

traits were missing from the analysis (Pavoine & Bonsall 2010). Simultaneous analysis of functional and phylogenetic diversity may therefore provide more realistic insights into community assembly processes than the consideration of a single aspect of diversity.

A few studies have quantified either functional or phylogenetic diversity at different stages during succession. Studies of changes in phylogenetic alpha diversity during tropical forest succession have shown that late successional communities contain less closely related species than early successional communities (Letcher 2010; Norden et al. 2011), and the study by Fukami et al. (2005) revealed that functional beta diversity in experimental grassland plant communities declined (functional convergence) over succession, more steeply than expected given the taxonomic beta diversity.

In the present study, we assessed taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional (alpha and beta) diversity, at four stages during a more than 300 year long arable to semi-natural grassland succession. Semi-natural grasslands are among the most diverse plant communities within the European agricultural landscape and have developed as result of a long history of low-intensity grazing management, and without the use of artificial fertilizers (Eriksson et al. 2002; Poschlod & WallisDeVries 2002).

First, we quantified taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional diversity within grassland communities (alpha diversity), together with the taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional turnover between communities (beta diversity), within each of the four successional time steps (using detailed phylogenetic information as well as a set of eleven plant functional traits, derived from recent trait data bases (Poschlod et al. 2003; Kleyer et al. 2008)). If changes in environmental conditions during succession affect community assembly processes, rather than the species diversity *per se* (Mayfield et al. 2010), temporal changes in functional and phylogenetic diversity are expected to differ from changes in taxonomic diversity.

Second, we tested whether phylogenetic and functional (alpha and beta) diversity within each of the successional time steps is higher or lower than expected, given the taxonomic diversity. If environmental filtering and dispersal limitation play an important role in community assembly during early and mid succession (Connell & Slatver 1977), species within the first successional stages should be more closely related and functionally and phylogenetically more similar (i.e. have a lower alpha diversity) than expected given the observed species richness. If community assembly throughout succession is deterministic, both functional and phylogenetic beta diversity are expected to decrease over time - more rapidly than expected given the taxonomic beta diversity (Fukami et al. 2005; Swenson et al. 2011). If the traits that were used to estimate functional diversity are phylogenetically conserved, then functional and phylogenetic diversity will be expected to show similar patterns of deviation from random expectations.

Materials and methods

Study area and sampling

We studied grassland plant communities in a chronosequence representing an arable to seminatural grassland succession within a 4.5×4.5 km landscape on the Baltic Island of Öland (centred on 56°40'49" N, 16°33'58" E). The overall topography in the study area is flat and the landscape consists of a mosaic of grasslands, arable fields and forests. Öland has a history of grazing management that dates back until the early Neolithic (3900-3300 BC), but the proportion of grassland in the study area has declined progressively over the last three centuries – from 86% in 1723 to 9% at the present-day (Johansson et al. 2008). The remaining grassland fragments are still grazed extensively, by free-ranging cattle, and younger grasslands have also developed on previously arable fields (Johansson et al. 2008).

Vegetation surveys were carried out in old semi-natural grasslands and in younger grasslands on previously arable sites. The grasslands were assigned to four successional stages (early, early-mid, late-mid and late succession), corresponding to 5-15, 16-50, 51-270 and \geq 270 years of grassland continuity, using GIS-overlay analysis based on historical land use maps (Johansson et al. 2008). Presence/absence data were collected for all non-woody, vascular plant species (234 in total) within 2 × 2 m plots (local communities), between mid-May and mid-July 2009. Each of the four successional stages is represented by 55 plots (n=220 in total).

Within each plot, mixed soil samples (3-5 per plot), from the upper 7.5 cm of the soil, were collected and stored at -18°C until analysis. Plant available phosphorus was estimated using the Bray 1 method. Within each plot, the amount of disturbance was characterized by the percentage of bare ground.

Trait data

We used eleven plant functional traits that are associated with species' response and/or resistance to disturbance (Fig. A1 in Supplementary Material). All traits were compiled/derived from large data bases for the North-West European Flora (Poschlod et al. 2003; Kleyer et al. 2008). The total set of traits consisted of (a) five vegetative traits (canopy height, plant life form, specific leaf area (SLA), leaf size, leaf dry matter content (LDMC)), mainly related to the plant species' competitive ability, growth rate and the ability to respond to environmental stress; and (b) six regenerative traits (epizoochory, wind dispersal potential, adult plant longevity, seed bank persistence, seed mass, seed production per ramet) related to species' ability to disperse in space and time. Qualitative data on plant life form were coded as a quantitative variable (cryptophytes and therophytes = 1, hemicryptophytes = 2, chamaephytes = 3 and phanerophytes = 4 (cf. Pakeman et al. 2011). Wind dispersal potential, on an ordinal scale, was derived from data on seed terminal velocity and seed release height (Tackenberg et al. 2003); epizoochorous dispersal potential was predicted from seed mass and seed morphology using the regression model proposed by Römermann et al. (2005). Adult plant longevity was inferred from data on plant life span and on clonal propagation, using three ordinal classes "annual and biennial", "perennial/without the ability to spread clonally", and "perennial showing clonality". Seed bank persistence was characterized by the longevity index (Thompson et al. 1997; Bekker et al. 1998).

Because data for all eleven traits were not available for the full set of species, estimates for missing values (9.1% of the cases) were obtained by predictive mean matching based on the observed trait values, using multivariate imputation by chained equations (MICE) as implemented in the package 'mice' (van Buuren & Groothuis-Oudshoorn 2011) in the R statistical package (R Development Core Team 2011). MICE uses Gibbs-sampling and, for each trait, the robustness of the imputation procedure could be verified by the observation that the Gibbs sampler for five imputation runs converged within less than 100 iterations.

Phylogeny

For the 234 species in our study, we constructed a phylogenetic tree ('regional supertree'), based on a published supertree for Central European angiosperms without branch length information (Durka 2002; with updated topology). Internal nodes of the supertree were dated with the help of an extensive literature survey on published ages of the respective branching events. An ultrametric tree was created by distributing nodes without dating information evenly between dated nodes using the 'bladj' algorithm of Phylocom (Webb et al. 2008). Species that were not included in the supertree (*Helianthemum oelandicum, Oxytropis campestris, Ranunculus auricomus, Sesleria uliginosa*) were added manually. The final tree included 218 internal nodes of which 12 (6 %) were polytomies. All polytomies were below the family level, with seven (58 %) at the generic level (Fig. A1 in Supplementary Material).

Analysis

Within each of the four successional stages we calculated measures of taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional alpha and beta diversity, in order to (a) assess the way in which taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional diversity changes during succession and (b) quantify the extent to which the observed patterns of phylogenetic and functional diversity differ from random expectations, given the species (taxonomic) diversity. For consistency, the functional and phylogenetic diversity indices were calculated using identical methods within the R-package 'picante' (Kembel et al. 2010)

Within-community (alpha) diversity

Taxonomic diversity (Tax_Alpha) was assessed using species richness. Phylogenetic and functional alpha diversity (Phyl_Alpha, Funct_Alpha) were assessed using the mean pairwise distance (MPD), a measure of the average and phylogenetic and functional relatedness of the species that co-occur in a local community. For each community, phylogenetic alpha diversity, the average branch length between species in a local community, was calculated from a phylogenetic 'cophenetic' distance matrix. Functional alpha diversity was obtained from a species distance matrix based on the eleven functional traits. Because some of the traits in the study were highly correlated and likely to dominate the distance matrix, although they represent similar aspects of plant functional differentiation (cf. Swenson & Enquist 2009), we carried out principal component analysis (PCA) on the log-transformed and standardized (mean=0, SD=1) trait data (Devictor et al. 2010; Swenson et al. 2011). The resulting PCA axes were used to construct the inter-species functional distance matrix from which the mean pairwise distance (*Funct_Alpha*) for each community was calculated. *Funct_Alpha* represents a composite measure of functional similarity between species in a local community.

In order to assess whether the phylogenetic and functional relatedness, between the species in the local communities, within each of the four successional time steps, is lower or higher than expected from a random draw of species from the regional species pool (N=234), we compared the observed alpha diversity values with the alpha diversity values from 999 random communities. Random communities were generated by shuffling the species names on the functional and phylogenetic distance matrix, thereby maintaining (a) the species richness of each community, (b) the occurrence frequency of the species across the landscape, (c) the patterns of spatial clustering (e.g. caused by dispersal limitation) and (d) the species identity within each time step. This null model is more appropriate for the comparison of alpha diversity between successional time steps than null models (e.g. swap algorithms) that randomize within the species-by-plot (community) matrix and which would neither maintain the species identity within each time step nor the observed patterns of dispersal limitation (Hardy 2008; Norden et al. 2011). For each community, the standardized effect size (Alpha_Stand) was calculated according to Gotelli & Rohde (2002) as the observed phylogenetic and functional alpha diversity relative to the alpha diversity of the 999 random communities: Alpha_Stand = (Alpha - Alpha_Rand)/SD_Alpha_Rand, where Alpha is the observed alpha diversity value in a local community, Alpha_Rand the mean and SD_Alpha_Rand the standard deviation of alpha diversity values obtained from the 999 random communities. Negative Alpha_Stand values indicate that species in a local community are functionally or phylogenetically, more similar than expected by chance. Positive *Alpha_Stand* values indicate that species that co-occur in a local community are less related than expected by chance. Significant deviations from random expectation occur if *Alpha_ Stand* values are less than -2 or greater than 2.

Differences in alpha diversity between the four successional time steps were assessed with ANO-VA and Tukey's HSD post-hoc tests, accounting for unequal variances and using the false discovery rate (Benjamini & Yekutieli 2001) for p-value corrections, within the R-packages 'multcomp' (Hothorn et al. 2008) and 'sandwich' (Zeileis 2004).

Between-community (beta) diversity

In addition to taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional diversity within local communities, we also quantified the taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional distance between communities (beta diversity).

Taxonomic beta diversity (*Tax_Beta*) was calculated using the Sørenson index in the R-package 'vegan' (Oksanen et al. 2011).

Both phylogenetic and functional beta diversity were assessed using indices analogous to the traditional Sørensen similarity index and defined as the fraction of branch length, in a phylogenetic tree (see PhyloSor index in Bryant et al. 2008) or a functional trait dendrogram (see FSor index in Swenson et al. 2011), that is shared between two communities. In our study, beta diversity (Phyl_ Beta, Funct_Beta) was expressed as dissimilarity (1-PhyloSor, 1-FSor) and calculated between all communities within each of the four successional time steps. Calculations of phylogenetic beta diversity were based on the 'regional' phylogenetic supertree. Functional beta diversity was obtained from a functional dendrogram that was constructed using UPGMA clustering (Petchey & Gaston 2002) on the species distance matrix which was used to calculate functional alpha diversity. Functional and phylogenetic beta diversity ranges between 0 (two communities are composed of the same taxa) and 1 (both communities have no taxa in common).

To test whether two communities are phylogenetically or functionally more or less dissimilar than expected given the taxonomic beta diversity, we compared the observed beta diversity values with a null distribution of beta diversity values, that was generated by shuffling (999 times) the species names on the phylogenetic or functional tree. This null model randomizes the dissimilarities within the phylogenetic and functional distance matrix, equivalent to the null-model that was used for alpha diversity, and therefore maintains the number of species shared between communities (Bryant et al. 2008). A standardized effect size (Beta Stand) was calculated, from the observed beta diversity and the mean and the standard deviation of the simulated beta diversity values (see Alpha_Stand). Positive Beta_Stand values greater than 2, indicate that the phylogenetic or functional dissimilarity between communities is higher than expected given the species beta diversity, negative Beta_Stand less than -2 indicate the communities are phylogenetically or functionally more similar than expected from random.

Differences in mean beta diversity between the four successional age classes were assessed using ANOVA and pairwise comparisons. Because the values within the dissimilarity matrices are not independent of each other, P-values were obtained using non-parametric permutation testing (R-package 'ImPerm' (Wheeler 2010)).

Phylogenetic signal

To assess the extent to which the phylogenetic relatedness between species reflects ecological similarity (i.e. phylogenetic conservatism), we used Blomberg's K-statistic (Blomberg et al. 2003) to quantify the phylogenetic signal in each of the eleven traits in the regional phylogenetic supertree (R-package 'phytools' (Revell 2011)). K-values greater than one indicate significant phylogenetic signal. K-values close to zero indicate weak phylogenetic signal, implying that closely related species are ecologically distinct.

Results

Alpha diversity

All three components (taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional) of alpha diversity increased over succession but showed different temporal patterns (Fig.1). Taxonomic alpha diversity (species richness) increased asymptotically over time, with significant increases between early and late-mid succession (5-270 years), but no further increase in the last successional time step (> 270 years). In contrast, there was no significant increase in phylogenetic or functional diversity between the early and early-mid successional stages (5-50 years). Instead, functional and phylogenetic diversity increased steeply between the second and the fourth (last) successional time step, reaching their highest levels in the oldest grassland.

Functional and phylogenetic alpha diversity were significantly, positively correlated with species richness (r = 0.49, P < 0.001 and r = 0.43, P < 0.001, see Table A2 in Supplementary Material). In order to determine whether the observed patterns of functional and phylogenetic alpha diversity were lower or higher than expected, given the species richness, we carried out null model analysis. The standardized values for phylogenetic and functional diversity (*Alpha_Stand*) were consistently negative (phylogenetically and functionally clustered) within all successional time steps, and were lowest in the early and mid successional stages (5-270 years; Fig. 2).

However, significant clustering (with *Alpha_Stand* values < 2) was only detected for functional diversity, indicating that species in early and mid successional communities were functionally more similar than expected, given the species richness. Phylogenetic alpha diversity was not significantly different from null expectations in any of the suc-

cessional time steps but showed a temporal trend, with early successional communities containing more closely related species than the communities within the latest successional stage.

Beta diversity

All three components (taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional) of beta diversity decreased fromthe early to late successional stages (Fig.3).

The measures of functional and phylogenetic beta diversity were both significantly, positively correlated with taxonomic beta diversity (rM = 0.981, P < 0.001 and rM = 0.858, P < 0.001, see Tab. A3 in Supplementary Material). Standardized effect sizes for functional and phylogenetic beta diversity (*Beta_Stand*) were consistently positive across the four successional time steps, indicating that the phylogenetic and functional turnover within each of the successional stages is higher than expected, given the taxonomic turnover (Fig. 4).

Beta_Phyl_Stand and Beta_Funct_Stand values were less than 2 in all the successional time steps, but the standardized effect sizes for phylogenetic and functional diversity showed opposing temporal patterns. Whereas Beta_Funct_Stand was highest within the first successional stages and decreased towards values close to the null expectation in the last successional time step, Beta_Phyl_Stand increased between the first and the third successional time steps.

Discussion

Simultaneous analysis of taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional diversity represents a potentially powerful tool for the study of the temporal dynamics of the processes that generate biodiversity after disturbance (Letcher 2010; Pavoine & Bonsall 2011). Our study demonstrates that taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional (alpha and beta) diversity show non-congruent patterns of change



Fig. 1. Taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional alpha diversity (mean ± 1 SD) within the four successional age classes. Phylogenetic and functional alpha diversity are represented by the mean pairwise distance (MPD). Letters indicate significant differences between the successional timesteps.

during succession. Although there were no changes in species richness between the mid and late successional stages, there was a significant increase in phylogenetic and functional alpha diversity – long grazing continuity promotes functional and phylogenetic diversity. Species within early to mid successional communities were function-



Fig. 2. Standardized effect sizes of phylogenetic and functional alpha diversity (mean ± 1 SD). Values < 0 indicate that phylogenetic or functional alpha diversity is lower than expected, given the species richness. The dotted lines indicate the 0.05 significance levels. Values < -2 (black dots below the lower dotted line) indicate that functional diversity is significantly lower than expected (functional clustering).

ally more similar than expected, given the species diversity. Trait-based environmental filtering and dispersal limitation appear to play a more important role in shaping grassland plant communities within the early to mid succession than within the late successional stages.

Alpha diversity

Taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional alpha diversity all increased during succession but showed different temporal patterns, suggesting that these three facets of within-community diversity provide complementary measures of changes in biodiversity during succession (Fig. 1). The number of species increased between the early and early-mid successional time steps. However, the absence of significant increases in functional or phylogenetic alpha diversity indicates that the increase in species richness between the early and mid successional stages mainly represents the entry of closely related, and functionally similar, species. In contrast, there were no significant changes in species richness between the late-mid and the last successional time step. However, despite the lack of change in the number of species, significant increases in functional and



Fig. 3. Beta diversity (mean \pm 1 SD), based on Sørensen's index, within the four successional age classes. Beta diversity value are expressed as dissimilarities. Letters indicate significant differences between the successional timesteps.

phylogenetic diversity reveal that closely related and/or functionally similar species are replaced by functionally and phylogenetically more distinct species between the late-mid and late successional stages.

Both functional and phylogenetic alpha diversity were lower than expected (given the observed levels of species richness) throughout the arable-



Fig. 4. Standardized effect sizes of beta diversity (mean ± 1 SD). Values > 0 indicate that the phylogenetic or functional beta diversity is higher than expected, given the species beta diversity. Values > 2, above the dotted line, indicate a significantly higher than expected phylogenetic or functional turnover.

to-grassland succession (Fig. 2), suggesting that the assembly of species into local communities and the observed changes in diversity are governed by non-random processes. However, significant deviations from random expectations were only detected for functional diversity in early and mid succession. The fact that communities within the early and early-mid successional time steps contained more functionally similar species than predicted by chance may be explained by trait-based dispersal filtering that favoured species with high long-distance dispersal potential (Fig. 5), and/or by the effects of strong environmental filtering (Dinnage 2009; Helmus et al. 2010).

Effects of large-scale disturbance and fertilization during arable cultivation have been shown to persist during the early stages of subsequent arable-to-grassland successions (Fraterrigo et al. 2005; Carbajo et al. 2011; Ceulemans et al. 2011), and the habitats of the early and mid successional communities in the present study were characterized by a high proportion of bare soil and high levels of total phosphorus (Fig. 6).

Agricultural disturbance is likely to have acted as environmental filter, that has selected for fast growing and stress-tolerant species that produce
large numbers of seeds (high SLA, canopy height and high seed production (see Fig. 5; Marrs 1993; cf. Dinnage 2009)). At the same time, lower levels of interspecific competition in the less dense vegetation of the early and early-mid successional



Fig. 5. Community-level mean values (mean \pm 1 SD), for the eleven plant functional traits that were used to calculate functional diversity within each of the four successional age classes.



Fig. 6. Average values (± 1 SD) of the amount of bare soil (in %) and total phosphorus (per gram dry soil) within the four successional age classes.

habitats may allow the co-existence of functionally similar species (cf. Dinnage 2009; Pakeman 2011). Our finding that the species occurring in the old (late successional) grasslands appear to be less functionally similar than in the early successional communities suggests that, as succession proceeds, the relative importance of environmental filtering and dispersal limitation decreases. Competitive exclusion of functionally similar species (MacArthur & Levins 1967; Grime 2006) may play a stronger role in community assembly as the grass sward becomes more dense and resources, such as phosphorus, become limiting in the old grasslands (Fig. 6; see Lambers et al. 2008). The high levels of functional diversity in the old grasslands are consistent with the findings of previous studies (e.g. Tilman et al. 1996; Lambers et al. 2008) which conclude that, under conditions of resource limitation, plant communities tend to be comprised of species with complementary nutrient-acquisition strategies - allowing the exploitation of a wider range of the available resources.

Beta diversity

In contrast to the general increase in alpha diversity, all three aspects of beta diversity (taxonomic, functional and phylogenetic) decreased over time (Fig. 3): not only does the species composition of the communities tend to become more homogeneous, but the communities also become phylogenetically and functionally more similar during the course of succession. However, functional and phylogenetic beta diversity are both strongly positively correlated with taxonomic beta diversity which makes it difficult to assess the extent to which temporal changes in functional and phylogenetic turnover simply reflect changes in taxonomic turnover.

Null model analysis revealed that standardized effect sizes (Beta_Stand) of functional and phylogenetic beta diversity were positive (but never greater than 2) throughout the succession (Fig. 4): communities tended to be both functionally and phylogenetically more dissimilar than expected, given the taxonomic turnover, within all the successional stages. The temporal decline in functional similarity between time steps was steeper than expected, given the decrease in taxonomic similarity, suggesting that deterministic processes are involved in community assembly for the studied traits (cf. Fukami et al. 2005). The high Funct_ Beta_Stand values in early and mid succession suggest that dispersal limitation and/or an underlying environmental gradient (Fig. 6) play a stronger role in determining species turnover within the early to mid successional stages than in the late successional stages (cf. Bryant et al. 2008; Swenson et al. 2011). The late successional grasslands showed considerably lower variability in phosphorus availability and the amount of bare soil than grasslands from the early and mid successional stages (Fig. 6). The tendency for communities to become increasingly functionally similar to each other as the succession proceeds is likely to reflect the fact that the environmental conditions of grasslands sites converge over time. However, lower levels of dispersal limitation in the old grasslands may also have contributed to the spatial homogenization of the communities (cf. Cadotte 2006; Purschke et al. 2011).

In contrast to the consistent decrease in functional turnover (beta diversity) with time, there was an increase in *Phyl_Beta_Stand* values between the early and the late-mid successional time steps, indicating that, although communities gradually become functionally more similar, they tend to become phylogenetically more dissimilar, given the taxonomic beta diversity, between early and mid succession. The relatively low phylogenetic turnover between communities within the early successional time step is likely to reflect the fact that early successional communities, while functionally more dissimilar than expected, may still contain closely related species that have persisted from the preceeding phase of arable cultivation.

Functional and phylogenetic diversity measures show different patterns of deviation from null expectations

There are at least two possible explanations for the fact that functional and phylogenetic (alpha and beta) diversity show different patterns of deviations from null expectations. First, phylogenetic relationships may be a poor reflection of the species' ecological similarity if the traits under consideration are not phylogenetically conserved. Blomberg's K-values were lower than one for all traits in our study, indicating a lack of phylogenetic signal, i.e. that closely related species are not functionally similar (Table A4 and in Supplementary material, see also Fig. A1 in Supplementary material). Second, phylogenetic diversity may represent a more inclusive overall measure of ecological similarity than measures of functional diversity, which are based on a limited set of traits (Cadotte et al. 2009; Meynard et al. 2011). However, the fact that (a) all traits in our study showed a low phylogenetic signal and (b) functional, but not phylogenetic, alpha diversity showed strong and significant deviations from random expectations, suggests that the functional traits that were used in our study are involved in the process of community assembly.

Conclusions

Comparative analysis of taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional diversity at different successional stages provides insights into the temporal dynamics of the processes that drive biodiversity changes after disturbance. Our study shows that the changes in biodiversity during arable-to-grassland succession cannot be explained by random processes, and indicates that trait-mediated environmental and dispersal filtering are likely to play a more dominant role in community assembly during early to mid succession than in the old grasslands. Short-term grazing management (<50 years), is associated with a rapid increase in species richness but does not enhance functional or phylogenetic diversity. Species entering the local communities between the early and mid successional stages are closely related and functionally redundant. In contrast, the fact that continuous grazing management over a long period of time (>270 years) promotes functional and phylogenetic diversity, without a further increase in species numbers, emphasises the high conservation value of old semi-natural grasslands. Our results suggests that biodiversity monitoring and conservation strategies should not only focus on species diversity but should also take into account the ecological and evolutionary similarity between species - both within and between communities (cf. Mayfield et al. 2010; Pavoine & Bonsall 2011; Morlon et al. 2011).

Acknowledgements

We would like to thank Lotten J. Johansson for providing data on landscape history, Nathan G. Swenson for discussions about functional and phylogenetic diversity, Pål Axel Olsson and Alwyn Williams for discussions about soil ecology and Torben Wittwer for comments. The ecological research station "Station Linné" at Ölands Skogsby provided the working base for the fieldwork. The study was financed by grants to M.T.S. and H.C.P. from the Swedish Research Council for Environment, Agricultural Sciences and Spatial Planning (FORMAS).

References

- Bekker R. M., Bakker J. P., Grandin U., Kalamees R., Milberg P., Poschlod P., Thompson K. & Willems J. H. (1998) Seed size, shape and vertical distribution in the soil: indicators of seed longevity. *Functional Ecology* 12: 834-842.
- Benjamini Y. & Yekutieli D. (2001) The control of the false discovery rate in multiple testing under dependency. *Annals of Statistics* 29: 1165-1188.
- Blomberg S. P., Garland T., Ives A. R. & Crespi B. (2003) Testing for phylogenetic signal in comparative data: behavioral traits are more labile. *Evolution* 57: 717-745.
- Bryant J. A., Lamanna C., Morlon H., Kerkhoff A. J., Enquist B. J. & Green J. L. (2008) Microbes on mountainsides: contrasting elevational patterns of bacterial and plant diversity. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 105: 11505-11511.
- van Buuren S. & Groothuis-Oudshoorn K. (2011) MICE: multivariate imputation by chained equations in R. *Journal of Statistical Software,* in press.
- Cadotte M. (2006) Dispersal and species diversity: a meta-analysis. *American Naturalist* 167: 913-924.
- Cadotte M. W., Cavender-Bares J., Tilman D. & Oakley T. H. (2009) Using phylogenetic, functional and trait diversity to understand patterns of plant community productivity. *PLoS One* 4: e5695.
- Carbajo V., den Braber B., van der Putten W. H. & De Deyn G. B. (2011) Enhancement of late successional plants on ex-arable land by soil inoculations. *PloS One* 6: e21943.
- Ceulemans T., Merckx R., Hens M. & Honnay O. (2011) A trait-based analysis of the role of phosphorus vs. nitrogen enrichment in plant species loss across North-west European grasslands. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 48: 1155-1163.
- Connell J. H. & Slatyer R. O. (1977) Mechanisms of succession in natural communities and their role in community stability and organization. *American Naturalist* 111: 1119-1144.
- Cornwell W. K., Schwilk D. W. & Ackerly D. D. (2006) A trait-based test for habitat filtering: convex hull volume. *Ecology* 87: 1465-1471.
- Devictor V., Mouillot D., Meynard C., Jiguet F., Thuiller W. & Mouquet N. (2010) Spatial mismatch and congruence between taxonomic, phylogenetic and

functional diversity: the need for integrative conservation strategies in a changing world. *Ecology Letters* 13: 1030-1040.

- Dinnage R. (2009) Disturbance alters the phylogenetic composition and structure of plant communities in an old field system. *PLoS One* 4: e7071.
- Durka W. (2002) Phylogenie der Farn- und Blütenpflanzen Deutschlands. BIOLFLOR – eine Datenbank zu biologisch-ökologischen Merkmalen der Gefäßpflanzen in Deutschland (eds. Klotz, S., Kühn, I. & Durka, W.). Schriftenreihe für Vegetationskunde 38, pp. 75–91. Bundesamt für Naturschutz, Bonn, Germany.
- Eriksson O., Cousins S. A. O. & Bruun H. H. (2002) Land-use history and fragmentation of traditionally managed grasslands in Scandinavia. *Journal* of Vegetation Science 13: 743-748.
- Fraterrigo J. M., Turner M. G., Pearson S. M. & Dixon P. (2005) Effects of past land use on spatial heterogeneity of soil nutrients in southern Appalachian forests. *Ecological Monographs* 75: 215-230.
- Fukami T., Martijn Bezemer T., Mortimer S. R. & van der Putten W. H. (2005) Species divergence and trait convergence in experimental plant community assembly. *Ecology Letters* 8: 1283-1290.
- Garnier E., Cortez J., Billes G., Navas M.-L., Roumet C., Debussche M., Laurent G., Blanchard A., Aubry D., Bellmann A., Neill C. & Toussaint J.-P. (2004) Plant functional markers capture ecosystem properties during secondary succession. *Ecology* 85: 2630-2637.
- Gotelli N. J. & Rohde K. (2002) Co-occurrence of ectoparasites of marine fishes: a null model analysis. *Ecology Letters* 5: 86-94.
- Grime J. P. (2006) Trait convergence and trait divergence in herbaceous plant communities: Mechanisms and consequences. *Journal of Vegetation Science* 17: 255-260.
- Götzenberger L., de Bello F., Anne Bråthen K., Davison J., Dubuis A., Guisan A., Leps J., Lindborg R., Moora M., Pärtel M., Pellissier L., Pottier J., Vittoz P., Zobel K. & Zobel M. (2011) Ecological assembly rules in plant communities approaches, patterns and prospects. *Biological Reviews*, in press.
- Hardy O. J. (2008) Testing the spatial phylogenetic structure of local communities: statistical performances of different null models and test statistics on a locally neutral community. *Journal of Ecology* 96: 914-926.
- Helmus M. R., Keller W., Paterson M. J., Yan N. D., Cannon C. H. & Rusak J. A. (2010) Communities contain closely related species during ecosystem disturbance. *Ecology Letters* 13: 162-174.
- Hothorn T., Bretz F. & Westfall P. (2008) Simultaneous inference in general parametric models. *Biometrical Journal* 50: 346-363.

- Huston M. & Smith T. (1987) Plant succession lifehistory and competition. *American Naturalist* 130: 168-198.
- Isbell F., Calcagno V., Hector A., Connolly J., Harpole W. S., Reich P. B., Scherer-Lorenzen M., Schmid B., Tilman D., van Ruijven J., Weigelt A., Wilsey B. J., Zavaleta E. S. & Loreau M. (2011) High plant diversity is needed to maintain ecosystem services. *Nature* 477: 199-202.
- Johansson L. J., Hall K., Prentice H. C., Ihse M., Reitalu T., Sykes M. T. & Kindström M. (2008) Semi-natural grassland continuity, long-term land-use change and plant species richness in an agricultural landscape on Öland, Sweden. *Landscape and Urban Planning* 84: 200-211.
- Kahmen S. & Poschlod P. (2004) Plant functional trait responses to grassland succession over 25 years. *Journal of Vegetation Science* 15: 21-32.
- Keddy P. A. (1992) Assembly and response rules 2 goals for predictive community ecology. *Journal of Vegetation Science* 3: 157-164.
- Kembel S. W., Cowan P. D., Helmus M. R., Cornwell W. K., Morlon H., Ackerly D. D., Blomberg S. P. & Webb C. O. (2010) Picante: R tools for integrating phylogenies and ecology. *Bioinformatics* 26: 1463-1464.
- Kleyer M., Bekker R., Knevel I., Bakker J., Thompson K., Sonnenschein M., Poschlod P., van Groenendael J., Klimes L., Klimesová J., Klotz S., Rusch G., Hermy M., Adriaens D., Boedeltje G., Bossuyt B., Dannemann A., Endels P., Götzenberger L., Hodgson J., Jackel A.-K., Kühn I., Kunzmann D., Ozinga W., Römermann C., Stadler M., Schlegelmilch J., Steendam H., Tackenberg O., Wilmann B., Cornelissen J., Eriksson O., Garnier E. & Peco B. (2008) The LEDA Traitbase: a database of life-history traits of the Northwest European flora. *Journal of Ecology* 96: 1266-1274.
- Lambers H., Raven J. A., Shaver G. R. & Smith S. E. (2008) Plant nutrient-acquisition strategies change with soil age. *Trends in Ecology and Evolution* 23: 95-103.
- Leibold M. A., Holyoak M., Mouquet N., Amarasekare P., Chase J. M., Hoopes M. F., Holt R. D., Shurin J. B., Law R., Tilman D., Loreau M. & Gonzalez A. (2004) The metacommunity concept: a framework for multi-scale community ecology. *Ecology Letters* 7: 601-613.
- Letcher S. G. (2010) Phylogenetic structure of angiosperm communities during tropical forest succession. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* 277: 97-104.
- Loreau M., Mouquet N. & Gonzalez A. (2003) Biodiversity as spatial insurance in heterogeneous landscapes. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 100: 12765-12770.

- MacArthur R. & Levins R. (1967) Limiting similarity, convergence, and divergence of coexisting species. *American Naturalist* 101: 377-385.
- Marrs R. (1993) Soil fertility and nature conservation in Europe: theoretical considerations and practical management solutions. *Advances in Ecological Research* 24: 241-300.
- Mayfield M. M., Bonser S. P., Morgan J. W., Aubin I., McNamara S. & Vesk P. A. (2010) What does species richness tell us about functional trait diversity? Predictions and evidence for responses of species and functional trait diversity to land-use change. *Global Ecology and Biogeography* 19: 423-431.
- Meynard C. N., Devictor V., Mouillot D., Thuiller W., Jiguet F. & Mouquet N. (2011) Beyond taxonomic diversity patterns: how do α, β and γ components of bird functional and phylogenetic diversity respond to environmental gradients across France? *Global Ecology and Biogeography* 20: 893–903.
- Morlon H., Schwilk D. W., Bryant J. A., Marquet P. A., Rebelo A. G., Tauss C., Bohannan B. J. M. & Green J. L. (2011) Spatial patterns of phylogenetic diversity. *Ecology Letters* 14: 141-149.
- Noble I. R. & Gitay H. (1996) A functional classification for predicting the dynamics of landscapes. *Journal* of Vegetation Science 7: 329-336.
- Noble I. R. & Slayter R. O. (1980) The use of vital attributes to predict successional changes in plantcommunities subject to recurrent disturbances. *Vegetatio* 43: 5-21.
- Norden N., Letcher S., Boukili V., Swenson N. & Chazdon R. (2011) Demographic drivers of successional changes in phylogenetic structure across life-history stages in tropical plant communities. *Ecology*, in press.
- Oksanen J., Blanchet F. G., Kindt R., Legendre P., Minchin P. R., O'Hara R. B., Simpson G. L., Solymos P., Stevens M. H. H. and Wagner H. (2011) *vegan: Community Ecology Package*. R package version 2.1-4.
- Pakeman R., Lennon J. & Brooker R. (2011) Trait assembly in plant assemblages and its modulation by productivity and disturbance. *Oecologia* 167: 209-218.
- Pakeman R. J. (2011) Functional diversity indices reveal the impacts of land use intensification on plant community assembly. *Journal of Ecology* 99: 1143– 1151.
- Pavoine S. & Bonsall M. B. (2011) Measuring biodiversity to explain community assembly: a unified approach. *Biological Reviews* 86: 792–812.
- Petchey O. L. & Gaston K. J. (2002) Functional diversity (FD), species richness and community composition. *Ecology Letters* 5: 402-411.
- Poschlod P., Kleyer M., Jackel A. K., Dannemann A. & Tackenberg O. (2003) BIOPOP a database of plant

traits and internet application for nature conservation. *Folia Geobotanica* 38: 263-271.

- Poschlod P. & WallisDeVries M. F. (2002) The historical and socioeconomic perspective of calcareous grasslands – lessons from the distant and recent past. *Biological Conservation* 104: 361-376.
- Prach K., Pysek P. & Smilauer P. (1997) Changes in species traits during succession: a search for pattern. *Oikos* 79: 201-205.
- Prach K. & Walker L. R. (2011) Four opportunities for studies of ecological succession. *Trends in Ecology* and Evolution 26: 119-123.
- Purschke O., Sykes M. T., Reitalu T., Poschlod P. & Prentice H. C. (2011) Linking landscape history and dispersal traits in grassland plant communities. *Oecologia*, in press.
- R Development Core Team (2011) *R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing.* R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria.
- Revell L. J. (2011) *phytools: phylogenetic tools for comparative biology (and other things)*. R package version 0.1-0.
- Römermann C., Tackenberg O. & Poschlod P. (2005) How to predict attachment potential of seeds to sheep and cattle coat from simple morphological seed traits. *Oikos* 110: 219-230.
- Stegen J. C. & Hurlbert A. H. (2011) Inferring ecological processes from taxonomic, phylogenetic and functional trait β-diversity. *PLoS One* 6: e20906.
- Swenson N. G. (2011) Phylogenetic beta diversity metrics, trait evolution and inferring the functional beta diversity of communities. *PLoS One* 6: e21264.
- Swenson N. G., Anglada-Cordero P. & Barone J. A. (2011) Deterministic tropical tree community turnover: evidence from patterns of functional beta diversity along an elevational gradient. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* 278: 877-884.
- Swenson N. G. & Enquist B. J. (2009) Opposing assembly mechanisms in a Neotropical dry forest: implications for phylogenetic and functional community ecology. *Ecology* 90: 2161-2170.
- Tackenberg O., Poschlod P. & Bonn S. (2003) Assessment of wind dispersal potential in plant species. *Ecological Monographs* 73: 191-205.
- Thompson K., Bakker J. and Bekker R. (1997) *The Soil* Seed Banks of North West Europe: Methodology, Density and Longevity. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Tilman D., Wedin D. & Knops J. (1996) Productivity and sustainability influenced by biodiversity in grassland ecosystems. *Nature* 379: 718-720.
- Villéger S., Mason N. W. H. & Mouillot D. (2008) New multidimensional functional diversity indices for a multifaceted framework in functional ecology. *Ecology* 89: 2290-2301.
- Webb C. O. (2000) Exploring the phylogenetic structure

of ecological communities: an example for rain forest trees. *American Naturalist* 156: 145-155.

- Webb C. O., Ackerly D. D. & Kembel S. W. (2008) Phylocom: software for the analysis of phylogenetic community structure and trait evolution. *Bioinformatics* 24: 2098-2100.
- Webb C. O., Ackerly D. D., McPeek M. A. & Donoghue M. J. (2002) Phylogenies and community ecology. *Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics* 33: 475-505.
- Weiher E., Freund D., Bunton T., Stefanski A., Lee T. & Bentivenga S. (2011) Advances, challenges and a developing synthesis of ecological community assembly theory. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* 366: 2403-2413.
- Wheeler B. (2010) ImPerm: Permutation tests for linear models. R package version 1.1-2.
- Wiens J. J. & Graham C. H. (2005) Niche conservatism: integrating evolution, ecology, and conservation biology. *Annual Review of Ecology, Evolution, and Systematics* 36: 519-539.
- Zeileis A. (2004) Econometric computing with HC and HAC covariance matrix estimators. *Journal of Statistical Software* 11: 1-17.
- Zobel M. (1997) The relative role of species pools in determining plant species richness: an alternative explanation of species coexistence? *Trends in Ecology and Evolution* 12: 266-269.

Supplementary material

Table A1. Pearson's product-moment correlations (*r*) between eleven plant functional traits that were used to calculate functional diversity. Significant correlations are indicated by bold text.

	LDMC	Leaf size	SLA	Seed mass	Seed prod.	Plant life f.	Wind	Epizoo.	Longevity	Seed bank
Canopy height	0.13	0.43	0.04	0.32	0.19	0.05	-0.05	-0.13	0.19	-0.06
LDMC		-0.09	-0.21	0.15	-0.22	0.15	-0.07	-0.03	0.29	-0.11
Leaf size			0.03	0.35	0.1	-0.04	-0.04	-0.19	0.2	-0.17
SLA				-0.07	-0.08	-0.21	-0.08	0.11	-0.19	0.19
Seed mass					-0.38	0.01	-0.56	-0.59	0.13	-0.46
Seed production						-0.1	0.3	0.27	-0.21	0.41
Plant life form							0.07	0.04	0.51	-0.19
Wind								0.34	0.02	0.21
Epizoochory									0.03	0.25
Longevity										-0.42

Table A2. Pearson's product-moment correlations (*r*) between the taxonomic, functional and phylogenetic alpha diversity measures. Significant correlations are indicated by bold text.

	Funct_Alpha	Funct_Alpha_Stand	Phylo_Alpha	Phylo_Alpha_Stand
Species richness	0.49	-0.1	0.431	0.251
Funct_Alpha		0.79	0.395	0.361
Funct_Alpha_Stand			0.166	0.274
Phylo_Alpha				0.927

Table A3. Mantel correlations (*rM*) between the the taxonomic, functional and phylogenetic beta diversity measures. Significant correlations (999 permutations) are indicated by bold text.

Funct_Beta	Funct_Beta_Stand	Phyl_Beta	Phyl_Beta_Stand
0.981	0.166	0.858	-0.04
	0.335	0.867	0.007
		0.262	0.291
			0.442
	Funct_Beta 0.981	Funct_Beta Funct_Beta_Stand 0.981 0.166 0.335	Funct_Beta Funct_Beta_Stand Phyl_Beta 0.981 0.166 0.858 0.335 0.867 0.262

Trait	K	
Canopy height	0.14	
LDMC	0.329	
Leaf size	0.209	
SLA	0.164	
Seed mass	0.293	
Seed production	0.147	
Plant life form	0.222	
Wind	0.22	
Epizoochory	0.169	
Longevity	0.189	
Seed bank	0.19	

Table A4.	The	phylogenetic	signal	(Blomber	rg's	K)
in each of	the el	even functiona	al traits.	K values	of l	ess
than 1 indi	cate a	weak phyloge	netic sig	nal.		

Fig. A1. Distribution of the eleven plant functional traits across the phylogeny of the 234 plant species. Trait values were standardized to mean = 0 and SD = 1.

→ next page



MEDDELANDEN FRÅN LUNDS UNIVERSITETS GEOGRAFISKA INSTITUTION. AVHANDLINGAR

- I. *Herman Richter:* Skånes karta från mitten av 1500-talet till omkring 1700 : bidrag till en historisk-kartografisk undersökning. (1929)
- II. Josef Westin: Kulturgeografiska studier inom Nätra-, Näske- och Utbyåarnas flodområden samt angränsande kusttrakter. (1930)
- III. *Herman Richter* och *Wilhelm Norlind:* Orbis Arctoi Nova et Accurata Delineatio Auctore Andrea Bureo Sueco 1626. (1936)
- IV. Sven Björnsson: Sommen-Åsundenområdet : en geomorfologisk studie. (1937)
- V. Arne Sandell: Tektonik och morfologi inom dalformationen med omgivande urbergsterräng. (1941)
- VI. Sven Dahl: Torna och Bara : studier i Skånes bebyggelse- och näringsgeografi före 1860. (1942)
- VII. Karl Erik Bergsten: Isälvsfält kring norra Vättern : fysisk-geografiska studier. (1943)
- VIII. *Carl Erik Nordenskjöld:* Morfologiska studier inom övergångsområdet mellan Kalmarslätten och Tjust. (1944)
 - IX. Sven Björnsson: Blekinge : en studie av det blekingska kulturlandskapet. (1946)
 - X. Karl Erik Bergsten: Östergötlands bergslag : en geografisk studie. (1946)
 - XI. Tor Holmquist: Den halländska vinterfiskehamnsfrågan. (1947)
- XII. Olof Ängeby: Landformerna i nordvästra Jämtland och angränsande delar av Nord-Tröndelag. (1947)
- XIII. Axel Wennberg: Lantbebyggelsen i nordöstra Östergötland 1600-1875. (1947)
- XIV. *Lars Bjerning:* Skånes jord- och stenindustri : dess utveckling, lokalisering och betydelse ur näringsgeografisk synvinkel. (1947)
- XV. *Allan Weinhagen:* Norbergs bergslag samt Gunnilbo och Ramnäs till omkring 1820 : studier i områdets närings- och bebyggelsegeografi. (1947)
- XVI. *Helge Stålberg:* Smålands skogs- och träförädlingsindustrier : en näringsgeografisk studie. (1947)
- XVII. Folke Lägnert: Veteodlingen i södra och mellersta Sverige. (1949)
- XVIII. *Yngve Nilsson:* Bygd och näringsliv i norra Värmland : en kulturgeografisk studie. (1950)
- XIX. Olof Ängeby: Evorsionen i recenta vattenfall. (1951)
- XX. Karl Erik Bergsten: Sydsvenska födelseortsfält. (1951)
- XXI. Folke Lägnert: Valmanskåren på skånes landsbygd 1911-1948. (1952)
- XXII. *Olof Nordström:* Relationer mellan bruk och omland i östra Småland 1750-1900. (1952)
- XXIII. *Arvid Bergdahl:* Israndsbildningar i östra Syd- och Mellansverige med särskild hänsyn till åsarna. (1953)
- XXIV. *Sven E Behrens:* Morfometriska, morfogenetiska och tektoniska studier av de nordvästskånska urbergsåsarna, särskilt Kullaberg. (1953)
- XXV. Torsten Hägerstrand: Innovationsförloppet ur korologisk synpunkt. (1953)
- XXVI. *Gunhild Weimarck:* Studier över landskapets förändring inom Lönsboda, Örkeneds socken, nordöstra Skåne. (1953)
- XXVII. Ingemar Larsson: Structure and landscape in western Blekinge, southeast Sweden. (1954)

XXVIII.	<i>Sven Godlund:</i> Busstrafikens framväxt och funktion i de urbana influensfälten.
XXIX.	Folke Lägnert: Syd- och mellansvenska växtföljder. Del I: de äldre bruknings-
	systemens upplösning under 1800-talet. (1955)
XXX.	Olof Angeby: Toppkonstans, erosionsytor och passdalar i Jämtland och
	Tröndelag. (1955)
XXXI.	Gunnar Johnsson: Glacialmorfologiska studier i södra Sverige. (1956)
XXXII.	Folke Lägnert: Syd- och mellansvenska växtföljder. Del II : 1900-talet. (1956)
XXXIII.	Olof Nordström: Befolkningsutveckling och arbetskraftsproblem i östra
	Småland 1800-1955. (1957)
XXXIV.	Sven Godlund: Befolkning - regionsjukhus - resmöjligheter - regioner. (1958)
XXXV.	Elis Pålsson: Gymnasiers rekrytering och lokalisering. (1958)
XXXVI.	Harald Svensson: Glaciation och morfologi : en glacialgeografisk studie i ett
	tvärsnitt genom Skanderna mellan södra Helgelandskusten och Kultsjödalen.
	(1959)
XXXVII.	Erik Ljungner: Nahuel Huapi : ein geographischer Querschnitt durch die
	Anden in Patagonien. (1959)
XXXVIII.	Nils Lewan: Om pendling mellan bostad och arbetsplats : en undersökning
	med material från sydvästra Skåne. (1960)
XXXIX.	Åke Mattsson: Morphologische Studien in Südschweden und auf Bornholm
	über die nichtglaziale Formenwelt der Felsenskulptur. (1962)
XL.	Stig Nordbeck: Framställning av kartor med hjälp av siffermaskiner. (1964)
XLI.	Olof Nordström: Svensk glasindustri 1550-1960. (1962)
XLII.	Jan Davidsson: Littoral processes and morphology on scandian flatcoasts.
	(1963)
XLIII.	Martin Markgren: Detaljmorfologiska studier i fast berg och blockmaterial :
	geomorfologisk studie inom Fennoskandia med Skåne. (1962-1963)
XLIV.	Martin Markgren: Geomorphological studies in Fennoscandia. II : chute
	slopes in northern Fennoscandia. A : regional studies. (1964)
XLV.	Martin Markgren: Geomorphological studies in Fennoscandia. II : chute
	slopes in northern Fennoscandia. B : systematic studies. (1964)
XLVI.	Lennart Améen: Stadsbebyggelse och domänstruktur. (1964)
XLVII.	Arvid Bergdahl: Det glaciala landskapet. (1961)
XLVIII.	Olof Nordström - Solveig Mårtensson: Turism på Öland (1966)
XLIX.	Jan O Mattsson: The temperature climate of potato crops. (1966)
L.	Nils Lewan: Landsbebyggelse i förvandling. (1967)
LI.	Gösta Nordholm: Skånes äldre ekonomiska geografi. (1967)
LII.	Sven Godlund - Torsten Hägerstrand - Bengt Svanström: Samhälls-
	utvecklingen och samhällsplaneringen. (1967)
LIII.	Tor Fr Rasmussen: Storbyutvikling og arbeidsreiser. (1966)
LIV.	Erik Fagerlund - Harald Svensson - Sven Lindqvist m fl: Infrarödtermografi :
	principer och naturgeografiska tillämpningar. (1967)
LV.	Lars Eldblom: Structure foncière, organisation et structure sociale. (1968)
LVI.	Knut Norborg: Jordbruksbefolkningen i Sverige. (1968)
LVII.	Gunhild Weimarck: Ulfshult (1968)
LVIII.	Rune Järvenstedt - Sven Lindqvist - Jan O Mattsson m fl: Televisionssystem i
	naturgeografisk forskning. (1968)
LIX.	Arne Jakobsson: Omflyttningen i Sverige 1950-1960. (1969)
LX.	Åke Hillefors: Västsveriges glaciala historia och morfologi. (1969)
LXI.	Sven Lindqvist: Bebyggelseklimatiska studier. (1970)

- LXII. Torsten Hägerstrand, Gunnar Törnqvist m fl: Urbaniseringen i Sverige. (SOU 1970:14)
- LXIII. *Bengt Sahlberg:* Interregionala kontaktmönster : personkontakter inom svenskt näringsliv en flygpassagerarstudie. (1970)
- LXIV. *Björn Hedberg:* Kontaktsystem inom svenskt näringsliv : en studie av organisationers externa personkontakter. (1970)
- LXV. *Mats G Engström:* Regional arbetsfördelning : nya drag i förvärvsarbetets geografiska organisation i Sverige. (1970)
- LXVI. *Torsten Persson:* Geomorphological studies in the south-Swedish highlands. (1972)
- LXVII. *Dewitt Davis Jr:* A factoral ecology of Malmö 1965 : the social geography of a city. (1972)
- LXVIII. Zoltan Petery: Studier i svensk regionplanering : regionplanering enligt byggnadslagen i mindre regioner. (1972)
 - LXIX. Tommy Book: Stadsplan och järnväg i Norden. (1974)
 - LXX. Hans Abrahamson: Studier i jordbrukets omstrukturering. (1974)
- LXXI. *Christer Persson:* Kontaktarbete och framtida lokaliseringsförändringar. (1974)
- LXXII. *Ulf Helldén:* Karst : en studie av Artfjällets karstområde samt jämförande korrosionsanalyser från Västspetsbergen och Tjeckoslovakien. (1974)
- LXXIII. Jànos Szegö: Befolkningstäthet, markanvändning, planering (vol 1 o 2). (1974)
- LXXIV. *Raul Nino Guerrero:* Rural to urban drift of the unemployed in Colombia. (1975)
- LXXV. Ulf Erlandsson: Företagsutveckling och utrymmesbehov. (1975)
- LXXVI. Sture Öberg: Methods of describing physical access to supply points. (1976)
- LXXVII. *Bo Lenntorp:* Paths in space-time environments : a time-geographic study of movement possibilities of individuals. (1976)
- LXXVIII. *Richard Åhman:* Palsar i Nordnorge : en studie av palsars morfologi, utbredning och klimatiska förutsättningar i Finnmarks och Troms fylke. (1977)
 - LXXIX. *Björn Gyllström:* The organization of production as a space-modelling mechanism in underdeveloped countries. (1977)
 - LXXX. Anders Järnegren Fosco Ventura: Tre samhällens förändringshistoria : exploateringen av den fysiska miljön i historisk belysning. (1977)
- LXXXI. Tommy Book: Stadsplan och järnväg i Storbritannien och Tyskland. (1978)
- LXXXII. Jan O Mattsson Leif Börjesson: Lokalklimatiska temperaturstudier inom ett skånskt fruktodlingsdistrikt med särskilt beaktande av frostläntheten. (1978)
- LXXXIII. Bjørn Terje Asheim: Regionale ulikheter i levekår. (1979)
- LXXXIV. Solveig Mårtensson: On the formation of biographies in space-time environments. (1979)
- LXXXV. *Erik Wallin:* Vardagslivets generativa grammatik vid gränsen mellan natur och kultur. (1980)
- LXXXVI. *Reinhold Castensson:* Välja för framtid om markanvändningsval och förtroendemannainflytande i kommunal planering. (1980)
- LXXXVII. *Kerstin Montal:* Industri och vatten : den vattenförorenande industrins lokaliseringsproblem i Malmöhus län. (1980)
- LXXXVIII. *Tommy Carlstein:* Time resources, society and ecology : on the capacity for human interaction in space and time in preindustrial societies. (1980)
 - LXXXIX. Jonas Åkerman: Studies on periglacial geomorphology in west Spitsbergen. (1980)
 - XC. *Leif Engh:* Karstområdet vid Lummelunds bruk, Gotland, med speciell hänsyn till Lummelundagrottan. (1980)

- XCI. *Karna Lidmar-Bergström:* Pre-quaternary geomorphological evolution in southern Fennoscandia. (1982)
- XCII. *Lars-Olof Olander:* Staten, kommunerna och servicen : tiden kring kommunreformen i ett ekonomiskt – geografiskt perspektiv. (1984)
- XCIII. Bo Malmström och Owe Palmér: Glacial och periglacial geomorfologi på Varangerhalvön, Nordnorge : geomorfologisk kartering med analys av glaciala former och blockhav. (1984)
- XCIV. *Franz-Michael Rundquist:* Hybrid maize diffusion in Kenya : policies, diffusion patterns and consequences. (1984)
- XCV. *Girma Yadeta:* Dynamic processes of development in marginal areas : a case study from the pokot of north west Kenya. (1985)
- XCVI. Anders Sporrek: Food marketing and urban growth in Dar Es Salaam. (1985)
- XCVII. *Rolf Nyberg:* Debris flows and slush avalanches in northern Swedish Lappland : distribution and geomorphological significance. (1985)
- XCVIII. *Lennart Olsson:* An integrated study of desertification applications of remote sensing, GIS and spatial models in semi-arid Sudan. (1985)
 - XCIX. *Mikael Stern:* Census from heaven? : population estimates with remote sensing techniques. (1985)
 - C. *Katarina Olsson:* Remote sensing for fuelwood resources and land degradation studies in Kordofan, the Sudan. (1985)
 - CI. *Göran Loman:* The climate of a sugar beet stand dynamics, impact on the crop and possibilities of improvement. (1986)
 - CI. *Eric Clark:* The rent gap and urban change : case studies in Malmö 1860-1985. (1987)
 - CII. Karin Hall-Könyves: Remote sensing of cultivated lands in the south of Sweden. (1988)
 - CIII. *Eva Ahlcrona:* The impact of climate and man on land transformation in central Sudan : applications of remote sensing. (1988)
 - CIV. Kerstin Cederlund: Offentlig verksamhet : sysselsättning territoriellt och funktionellt. (1988)
 - CV. *Per Olof Hallin:* Tid för omställning : om hushålls anpassningsstrategier vid en förändrad energisituation. (1989)
 - CVI. *Jens Möller:* Godsen och den agrara revolutionen : arbetsorganisation, domänstruktur och kulturlandskap på skånska gods under 1800-talet. (1989)
 - CVII. *Juha Uitto:* The Kenyan conundrum : a regional analysis of population growth and primary education in Kenya. (1989)
 - CVIII. *Ola Jonsson:* Informationsteknologi och arbete : fallstudier inom svensk sjukvård. (1989)
 - CIX. *Tora Friberg:* Kvinnors vardag. Kvinnors arbete och liv : anpassningsstrategier i tid och rum. (1990)
 - CX. *Tomas Nihlén:* Eolian processes in southern Scandinavia and the Mediterranean area. (1990)
 - CXI. *Anders Löfgren:* Att flytta hemifrån : boendets roll i ungdomars vuxenblivande ur ett situationsanalytiskt perspektiv. (1990)
 - CXII. *Irma Guillén:* Cuidad Guayana en stad, två världar : en studie av ett regionalt utvecklingsprojekts lokala effekter. (1991)
 - CXIII. *Hans Holmén:* Building organizations for rural development : state and cooperatives in Egypt. (1991)
 - CXIV. *Petter Pilesjö:* GIS and remote sensing for soil erosion studies in semi-arid environments : estimation of soil erosion parameters at different scales. (1992)
 - CXV. Ann-Cathrine Åquist: Tidsgeografi i samspel med samhällsteori. (1992)

- CXVI. José da Cruz: Disaster and society : the 1985 Mexican earthquakes. (1993)
- CXVII. *Tomas Germundsson:* Landsbygdens egnahem : egnahemsrörelsen, småbruket och landskapet i sydsvenskt perspektiv. (1993)
- CXVIII. Ann-Katrin Bäcklund: JUST-IN-TIME : hur industriella rationaliseringsstrategier formar arbetsdelning och kompetens. (1994)
 - CXIX. Jon Knudsen: Kulturspredning i et strukturelt perspektiv : eksemplifisert ved politisk og religiøs endring under moderniseringen av det norske samfunn. (1994)
 - CXX. *Tone Haraldsen:* Teknologi, økonomi og rom : en teoretisk analyse av relasjoner mellom industrielle og territorielle endringsprosesser. (1994)
- CXXI. *Peter Jönsson:* Wind climate during the instumental period and recent wind erosion in southern Scandinavia. (1994)
- CXXII. *Peter Schlyter*. Palaeo-wind abrasion in southern Scandinavia : field and laboratory studies. (1995)
- CXXIII. Jun Yamashita: Spatial interaction and spatial structure : a study of public facility location. (1995)
- CXXIV. *Mats Riddersporre:* Bymarker i backspegel : odlingslandskapet före kartornas tid. (1995)
- CXXV. Anders Schærström: Pathogenic paths? : a time geographical approach in medical geography. (1996)
- CXXVI. *Lars Eklundh:* AVHRR NDVI for monitoring and mapping of vegetation and drought in east African environments. (1996)
- CXXVII. Magnus Jirström: In the wake of the green revolution : environmental and socio-economic consequences of intensive rice agriculture – the problem of weeds in Muda, Malaysia. (1996)
- CXXVIII. Stefan Anderberg: Flödesanalys i den hållbara utvecklingens tjänst : reflektioner kring en "metabolism" – studie av Rhenområdets utveckling. (1996)
 - CXXIX. *Karl-Johan Lundquist:* Företag, regioner och internationell konkurrens : om regionala resursers betydelse. (1996)
 - CXXX. *Badr-Eldin Taha Osman:* GIS-hydrological modelling in aridlands : a geographical synthesis of surface waters for the African Red Sea region in the Sudan. (1996)
 - CXXXI. *Marie Stenseke:* Bonden och landskapet : ägares och brukares relationer till markerna och förutsättningarna för en uthållig markanvänding. (1997)
- CXXXII. *Kristina Blennow:* Spatial variation in near-ground radiation and low temperature interactions with forest vegetation. (1997)
- CXXXIII. Lennart Runesson: Tomträtt : ett markpolitiskt instrument i upplösning. (1997)
- CXXXIV. *Johan Hultman:* The eco-ghost in the machine : reflexions on space, place and time in environmental geography. (1998)
- CXXXV. Jonas Ardö: Remote sensing of forest decline in the Czech Republic. (1998)
- CXXXVI. *Per Hillbur:* The knowledge arena : approaching agroforestry and competing knowledge systems a challenge for agricultural extensionl (1998)
- CXXXVII. *Tom Mels:* Wild landscapes : the cultural nature of Swedish national parks. (1999)
- CXXXVIII. *Carolyn Hannan-Andersson:* Promoting equality between women and men in bilateral development cooperation : concepts, goals, rationales and institutional arrangements. (2000)
- CXXXIX. Nikolaus Solakius: The parnassus zone, central Greece. (2000)

- CXL. *Jonathan Seaquist:* Mapping primary production for the west African Sahel using satellite data. (2001)
- CXLI. *Karin Book och Lena Eskilsson:* Stadens struktur : varför och hur? (2001)
- CXLII. *Maria Wikhall*: Universiteten och kompetenslandskapet : effekter av den högre utbildningens tillväxt och regionala spridning i Sverige. (2001)
- CXLIII. *Rannveig Olafsdottir*: Land degradation and climate in Iceland : a spatial and temporal assessment. (2002)
- CXLIV. *Marie Ekström*: Relationships between atmospheric circulation and wind erosion in southern Sweden and Australia. (2002)
- CXLV. *Maj-Lena Finnander Linderson*: The spatial distribution of precipitation in Scania, southern Sweden : observations, model simulations and statistical downscaling. (2002)
- CXLVI. *Richard Ek:* Öresundsregion bli till! : de geografíska visionernas diskursiva rytm. (2003)
- CXLVII. *Olivia Louw:* Exploring the culture of non-payment in the post-apartheid South Africa. (2003)
- CXLVIII. *Cecilia Kjellman:* Ta plats eller få plats? : studier av marginaliserade människors förändrade vardagsliv (2003)
- CXLIX. *Christina Scholten:* Kvinnors försörjningsrum : hegemonins förvaltare och murbräckor (2003)
- CL. *Micael Runnström:* Land degradation and mitigation in northern China : evaluated from the biological production (2003)
- CLI. *Sara Brogaard:* Recent changes in land use and productivity in agro-pastoral Inner Mongolia, China (2003)
- CLII. Jan_Henrik Nilsson: Östersjöområdet : studier av interaktion och barriärer (2003)
- CLIII. *Thomas Hickler:* Towards an integrated ecology through mechanistic modelling of ecosystem structure and functioning (2004)
- CLIV. *Andreas Persson:* Hydrological modelling, topographical influence and yield mapping in precision agriculture (2004)
- CLV. *Maria Olsrud:* Mechanisms of below-ground carbon cycling in subarctic ecosystems (2004)
- CLVI. *Sandra C. Fernández:* Farewell to the peasantry? : (Post)modernising rural Mexico : the case of the ejido peasants in the Isthmus of Tehuantepec (2004)
- CLVII. *Andrés P. Leskó*: To own the phone : spatial diffusion, ownership and regulation of telephone service in Argentina, 1878-1990 (2004)
- CLVIII. *Henrik Svensson*: Öppna och slutna rum : enskiftet och de utsattas geografi : husmän, bönder och gods på den skånska landsbygden under 1800-talets första hälft (2005)
- CLIX. *Pablo Morales*: Modeling carbon and water fluxes in European terrestrial ecosystems (2006)
- CLX. *Emmanuel S. Gritti*: Global changes and European terrestrial ecosystems (2006)
- CLXI. *Ola Thufvesson*: Kreativitetens yttre villkor : miljöer, rörlighet och nobelpristagare (2006)
- CLXII. *Deniz Koca*: Impacts of regional climate change on Swedish forests : an evaluation using process-based regional ecosystem modelling approach (2006)
- CLXIII. *Bodil Elmqvist*: Livelihood diversification and land use change in the Sahel : an interdisciplinary analysis of gum arabic in Sudan (2006)
- CLXIV. Jan Vang-Lauridsen: Industrial dynamics and the spatial organization of industries (2006)

- CLXV. *Heidi Wiig Aslesen*: Innovation in an urban context (2006)
- CLXVI. *Torbjörn Johansson*: Temporal and spatial variability of carbon cycling in a subarctic landscape (2006)
- CLXVII. Anders Lund Hansen: Space wars and the new urban imperialism (2006)
- CLXVIII. *Lars Coenen*: Faraway, so close! : the changing geographies of regional innovation (2006)
- CLXIX. *Pontus Olofsson*: Remote sensing of carbon balance across Scandinavian forests (2007)
- CLXX. *Margareta Rämgård*: The power of place : existential crises and place security in the context of pregnancy (2006)
- CLXXI. *Helena Eriksson*: Leaf area index of Scandinavian forests : methods using in situ and remotely sensed data (2007)
- CLXXII. *Ransom Lekunze*: Corporate social responsibility and development : the case of the Chad Cameroon Oil Pipeline Project (2007)
- CLXXIII. *Alla Yurova*: Hydrological aspects of the carbon balance in a boreal catchment : a model study (2007)
- CLXXIV. *Jerker Moodysson*: Sites and modes of knowledge creation : on the spatial organization of biotechnology innovation (2007)
- CLXXV. *Yahia Mohamed-Mahmood*: Chinese development assistance and West African agriculture : a shifting approach to foreign aid? (2007)
- CLXXVI. *Høgni Kalsø Hansen:* The urban turn and the location of economic activities (2008)
- CLXXVII. *Helene Bogren:* Flytta eller stanna? : betydelsen av plats och platsförankring för den kvalificerade arbetskraftens internationella migration (2008)
- CLXXVIII. Lotten Jönsson Johansson: Semi-natural grasslands : landscape, history and plant species diversity : a spatio-temporal study of an agricultural landscape on Öland, Sweden (2008)
- CLXXIX. Carin Nilsson: Windstorms in Sweden : variations and impacts (2008)
- CLXXX. *Margareta Johansson:* Changing lowland permafrost in northern Sweden : multiple drivers of past and future trends (2008)
- CLXXXI. *Martin Svensson Henning:* Industrial dynamics and regional structural change : geographical perspectives on economic evolution (2009)
- CLXXXII. *Brynhildur Bjarnadóttir:* Carbon stocks and fluxes in a young Siberian larch (Larix sibirica) plantation in Iceland (2009)
- CLXXXIII. *Magnus Lund:* Peatlands at a threshold : greenhouse gas dynamics in a changing climate (2009)
- CLXXXIV. *Marcin Jackowicz-Korczyński:* Land-atmosphere interactions of a subarctic palsa mire (2009)
- CLXXXV. *Nicklas Guldåker:* Krishantering, hushåll och stormen Gudrun : att analysera hushålls krishanteringsförmåga och sårbarheter (2009)
- CLXXXVI. *Nicodemus Mandere:* Alternative agriculture and rural development: a case study of sugar beet cultivation in Kenya (2009)
- CLXXXVII. Anna Wramneby: The role of vegetation-climate feedbacks in regional earth system dynamics (2010)
- CLXXXVIII. *Mikhail Mastepanov:* Towards a changed view on greenhouse gas exchange in the Arctic : new findings and improved techniques (2010)
- CLXXXIX. *Evelin Urbel-Piirsalu:* The Estonian forest sector in transition to sustainability? : capturing sustainability with the help of integrated assessment (2010)
- CXC. *Marie Vandewalle:* Effects of past and current land use on biodiversity : from a semi-natural grassland on Öland (Sweden) to a European perspective (2010)

- CXCI. *Maria Andrea Nardi:* Rural development and territorial dynamics in the province of Misiones, Argentina (2011)
- CXCII. *Torbern Tagesson:* Land-atmosphere exchange of carbon in a high-Arctic wet tundra ecosystem (2011)
- CXCIII. *Per Schubert:* Model development for estimating carbon dioxide exchange in Nordic forests and peatlands with MODIS time series data (2011)
- CXCIV. *Mabel Ndakaripa Munyuki-Hungwe:* In search of 'community' in Zimbabwe's fast track resettlement area of Mazowe district (2011)
- CXCV. *Oliver Purschke:* Plant community assembly and biodiversity : a spatiotemporal perspective (2011)